

PRELIMINARY BIBLIOGRAPHY
of the
CANYON COUNTRY

Gary Topping
and
Harvey Leake

January 15, 1986

Title page

PRELIMINARY BIBLIOGRAPHY OF THE CANYON COUNTRY
Comprising the Glen Canyon Region and
The San Juan Drainage of Utah and Arizona

CONTENTS

I. Books and Articles	1
II. Mimeographed and Photocopied Materials	77
III. Maps and Brochures	80
IV. Book Notices and Reviews	81
V. Bibliographies and Indexes	83
APPENDIX 1: Collections	84

APPENDIX 2: Peripheral Materials

A. Arizona	86
B. Colorado	88
C. New Mexico	91
D. Utah	93
E. Miscellaneous	96

Abbreviations

GT	Gary Topping	n.d.	no date
HL	Harvey Leake	n.s.	new series
ORM	Otis R. "Dock" Marston	pb	paperback
RBMV	Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition	pc	photocopy
USHS	Utah State Historical Society	ts	typescript

JW - JOW Wetmore

I. BOOKS AND ARTICLES

- Abbey, Edward. Desert Solitaire: A Season in the Wilderness, . New York: McGraw-Hill Book Co., 1968. Rainbow Bridge.
- Abbey, Edward. Slickrock: The Canyon Country of Southeast Utah. San Francisco: Sierra Club, 1971.
- Adams, Eleanor B. "Fray Francisco Atanasio Dominguez and Fray Silvestre Velez De Escalante." Utah Historical Quarterly 44 (1976): 40.
- Adams, William Y. "A Cache of Prehistoric Implements From Northeastern Arizona." Plateau, 29/3 (January, 1957): 49-56. HL.
- Adams, William Y. "Navajo and Anglo Reconstruction of Prehistoric Sites in Southwestern Utah." American Antiquity 25/2 (1959): 269-72.
- Adams, William Y. "Ninety Years of Glen Canyon Archaeology, 1869-1959." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 33, Glen Canyon Series no. 2 (1960). HL; GT; USHS.
- Adams, William Y. "Shonto: A Study of the Role of the Trader in a Modern Navaho Community." Smithsonian Institution, Bureau of American Ethnology Bulletin 188 (1963). HL.
- Adams, William Y.; Alexander J. Lindsay Jr; and Christy G. Turner II. "Survey and Excavation in Lower Glen Canyon, 1952-1958." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 36, Glen Canyon Series no.3.
- Adams, William Y. and Nettie K. Adams. "An Inventory of Prehistoric Sites on the Lower San Juan River, Utah." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 31, Glen Canyon Series no. 1 (1959). HL; USHS.
- Aikens, C. Melvin. "Virgin-Kayenta Cultural Relationships." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 79, Glen Canyon Series no. 28 (1966).
- Aitchison, Stewart. A Naturalist's San Juan River Guide. Boulder, Colorado: Pruett Publishing Co., 1983. HL; GT.
- Alderson, Beorge. "Rainbow Bridge is Being Drowned, Being Drowned..." Environmental Action 5/3 (1973): 3-5.
- Alexander, Paul B. Rainbow Bridge Country: The National Monument and Lake Powell. Grand Junction: Trans-Mountain Surveys, 1971.
- Alter, J. Cecil. [Title?] Salt Lake Tribune (Oct. 23, 1921). Trail from Hite to Bluff.

- Alter, J. Cecil. Through the Heart of the Scenic West. Salt Lake City: Shepard Book Co., 1927. HL; GT.
- Alter, J. Cecil. "Some Useful Early Utah Indian References." Utah Historical Quarterly 1 (1928): 26-32 f.
- Alter, J. Cecil. "Father Escalante and the Utah Indians." Utah Historical Quarterly 1 (1928): 75-86, 106-13; 2 (1929): 18-25, 46-54. USHS.
- Alter, J. Cecil. Utah: The Storied Domain (3 Vols.). Chicago/ New York: The American Historical Society, 1932.
- Alter, J. Cecil. "Father Escalante's Map." Utah Historical Quarterly 9 (1941): 64-72. USHS.
- Ambler, J. Richard. The Anasazi: Prehistoric People of the Four Corners Region. Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1977. USHS.
- Ambler, J. Richard; Alexander J. Lindsay, Jr.; and Mary Anne Stein. "Survey and Excavations on Cummings Mesa, Arizona and Utah, 1960-1961." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 39, Glen Canyon Series no. 5 (1964). Cummings Mesa. USHS; pc: HL.
- American Forests. "An Album of Utah's Natural Bridges." American Forests 66/7 (July, 1960): 28-29. Rainbow Bridge. pc: HL.
- The American Naturalist. "Col. Stanton's Recent Descent of the Colorado River." The American Naturalist (May, 1890): 606-14.
- Americans Before Columbus. "Indian Religious Faces Another Major Setback." Americans Before Columbus 9/4 (1981): 1-2. Rainbow Bridge.
- Am Otero, M. My Life on the Frontier. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1939. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Amsden, Charles Avery. Navaho Weaving: Its Technic and History Santa Ana, California: The Fine Arts Press--The Southwest Museum, 1934. Reprint: Albuquerque: The University of New Mexico Press, 1949. HL; USHS.
- Amsden, Charles Avery. Prehistoric Southwesterners from Basketmakers to Pueblo. Los Angeles: Southwest Museum, 1949. HL; USHS.
- Amsden, Charles Avery. "The Ancient Basketmakers." Southwest Museum Leaflets 11 (n.d.). HL.
- Anderson, Gordon. "Slick Rock: Sacrifice or Paradise?" Friends of the Earth 7/18 (Oct., 1977): 2-3.
- Anderson, Joseph. F. "The Navajo Indians." Improvement Era 18/2 (Dec., 1914): 112-118. USHS; pc: HL.

- Anderson, Keith M. "NA 3533: A Second Kiva for Betatakin." Plateau 39/1 (Summer, 1966): 61-70. Betatakin. HL.
- The Archaeologist. "Review of 'Catalogue of Cliff House and Cavern Relics' by Charles McLoyd and C. C. Graham." The Archaeologist 2 (1894): 184. Grand Gulch.
- The Archaeologist. "Mummies in the San Juan Valley." The Archaeologist 2 (1894): 190-191.
- Archer, Lou Ella. Sonnets to the Southwest,. Published by author, 1930. Poetry. HL.
- Archer, Lou Ella. Canyon Shadows. Los Angeles: Times-Mirror Press, 1939. Poetry. HL.
- Arizona Daily Sun. "Sedona Men Start Expedition Into Remote Canyon Country." Arizona Daily Sun (Oct. 14, 1952): 1. USHS; pc: GT, HL.
- The Arizona Gazette. "Scenic Trips to Rainbow Natural Bridge By Land and Water Now Available." The Arizona Gazette (May 20, 1926): 13. HL.
- Arizona Highways. "Guest Book of the Rainbow Lodge." Arizona Highways (June, 1946): 26-29.
- Arizona Highways. [Lake Powell issue]. Arizona Highways 40 (Jan., 1964).
- The Arizona Miner. "Navigation of the Big Canon: a Terrible Voyage." The Arizona Miner (Sept. 14, 1967). White, James. Sharlot Hall Museum.
- The Arizona Republic. "John Wetherill Dies En Route from Kayenta to Needles, California." The Arizona Republic (Dec. 1, 1944): 1.
- The Arizona Republic. "Louisa Wetherill Dies at Prescott." The Arizona Republic (Sept. 20, 1945): 4.
- The Arizona Republic. "Mystery Canyon to Disappear Beneath Waters of Lake Powell." The Arizona Republic (June 5, 1963).
- The Arizona Republic. "100th Hike to Rainbow Bridge Area." The Arizona Republic (Aug. 11, 1963). Hay, Jack.
- The Arizona Republic. "Bridge Unchanged." The Arizona Republic (June 24, 1966): 33. Rainbow Bridge; Neil Judd.
- Armer, Laura Adams. Southwest. New York: Longmans, Green and Co, 1935. HL; USHS.

- Armer, Laura Adams. "Navajoland in 1923." The Desert Magazine (March, 1960): 14-17 f. USHS.
- Armer, Laura Adams. In Navajo Land. New York: D. McKay Co, 1962. USHS.
- Arnold, Oren. Wonders of the West. Dallas: Banks Upshaw & Co, 1936. HL; USHS.
- Arnold, Oren. Arizona Under the Sun. Freeport, Maine: The Bond Wheelwright Co, 1968. HL.
- Atkinson, E. S. "Discovery of Rainbow Bridge" (letter to the editor). National Parks Magazine (Feb., 1960). Rainbow Bridge.
- Auerback, Herbert S. "Father Escalante's Route." Utah Historical Quarterly 9 (1941): 73-80. USHS.
- Auerback, Herbert S. "Father Escalante's Itinerary." Utah Historical Quarterly 9 (1941): 109-28. USHS.
- Baars, D. L., ed. Geology of the Canyons of the San Juan River. Durango Colorado: Four Corners Geological Society, 1973. HL.
- Babington, S. H. "On the Painted Desert and the Black Mesa of Arizona: 1936 Rainbow Bridge Expedition." Pacific Magazine 4/1, 2 (Spring, 1937). RBMV-1936.
- Babington, S. H. Navajos, Gods, and Tom-Toms. New York: Greenberg: Publisher, 1950. HL; USHS.
- Bailey, Alfred M. and Fred G. Brandenburg. "Desert River Through Navajo Land." National Geographic 92 (Aug., 1947): 149-172. HL; USHS.
- Baker, Arthur A. "Geological Structure of Southeastern Utah." American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin 19 (Oct., 1935).
- Baker, Arthur A. "Geology of the Monument Valley-Navajo Mountain Region: San Juan County, Utah." USGS Bulletin 865 (1936). USHS; pc (pp. 1-82): HL.
- Baker, Arthur A. "Correlation of the Jurassic Formations of Utah, Arizona, New Mexico, and Colorado." USGS Professional Paper 183 (1936).
- Baker, Arthur A. "Geology of the Green River Desert--Cataract Canyon Region, Emery, Wayne, and Garfield Counties, Utah." USGS Bulletin 951 (1946). GT, USHS.
- Baker, Arthur A.; D. C. Duncan; and C. B. Hunt. "Manganese Deposits of Southeast Utah." USGS Bulletin 979-B (1952).

- Baker, Arthur A. and J. B. Reeside Jr. "Correlation of the Permian of Southern Utah, Northeastern Arizona, Northwestern New Mexico, and Southwestern Colorado." American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin 13 (1929): 1413-1448.
- Baker, Mel. "The Vacation Superb!" Wonderland Topics, 1/2 (July 10, 1922): 9-10. pc: HL.
- Baker, Pearl. "Man Against the River: 7,000 Miles of Rapids with Bert Loper." Utah Humanities Review 1 (April, 1947): 113-121. GT; USHS.
- Baker, Pearl. Trail on the Water. Boulder, Colorado: Pruett Press, 1969. Loper, Bert. USHS.
- Baker, Pearl. "Rainbow Bridge" [interview with Bert and Kate Tallsalt]. Times-Independent (Feb. 21, 1974). Rainbow Bridge.
- Baldwin, Gordon C. "Archeological Survey in Southeastern Utah." Southwestern Journal of Anthropology 5 (1949).
- Baldwin, Gordon C. The Ancient Ones: Basketmakers and Cliff Dwellers of the Southwest. New York: W. W. Norton & Co., Inc., 1963. HL; USHS.
- Ballantine, Bill. High West. Chicago/ New York/ San Francisco: Rand McNally & Co, 1969. Rainbow Bridge. HL; USHS.
- Baltimore, Md. American. "Finds Wealth in Exploration of Utah." Baltimore, Md., American (Nov. 25, 1921). Pc: GT, HL.
- Bancroft, Caroline. "Navajo Curse." In Colorado's Lost Gold Mines and Buried Treasures. Boulder, Colo.: Johnson Publishing Co., 4th ed., 1967. Mitchell-Merrick Mine: 34-35.
- Bancroft, Hubert Howe. Arizona and New Mexico. San Francisco: History Co., 1889. Repr.: Albuquerque: Horn & Wallace, 1962. MitchellMerrick Mine?
- Barber, Edwin A. "The Ancient Pueblos, or the Ruins of the Valley of the Rio San Juan." American Naturalist 12/9 (Sept, 1878): 606-614.
- Barnes, F. A. "Lake Powell Adventures." The Desert Magazine (June, 1975): 16-21.
- Barnes , F. A. "Three Ways to See Utah's Natural Bridges National Monument." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1975): 36-39.
- Barnes, F. A. "Lake Powell by Air." The Desert Magazine (July, 1976): 32-35
- Barnes, F. A. Canyon Country Hiking. Salt Lake City: Wasatch Publishers, Inc, 1977. HL.

- Barnes, F. A. Canyon Country Prehistoric Rock Art. Salt Lake City: Wasatch Publishers, 1982. USHS.
- Barnes, F. A. and Michaelene Pendleton. Canyon Country Prehistoric Indians: Their Cultures, Ruins, Artifacts and Rock Art. Salt Lake City: Wasatch Publishers, Inc., 1979. HL; USHS.
- Barnes, Fran . "Lovely Twin Brigdes [sic] Will Soon be Lost To Sight Under Lake Powell Waters." The Times-Independent (Moab) (March 25, 1971): sec. B, pp. 1-2. 1971. Mystery Canyon.
- Barnes, Will C. "Arizona Place Names." Univ. of Arizona Bulletin 6/1, General Bulletin no. 2 (Jan. 1, 1935). HL; USHS. Tucson: The University of Arizona Press, 1982 (revised edition). HL; USHS.
- Bartlett, Richard A. Great Surveys of the American West. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1962. USHS.
- Bartlett, Richard A. "John Wesley Powell and the Great Surveys: A Problem in Historiography." In Ferris, Robert G., ed., The American West, 1963: 48-57.
- Bass, William W. Adventures in the Canyons of the Colorado by Two of its Earliest Explorers, James White and W. W. Hawkins. Grand Canyon, 1920.
- Bauman, Joe. "At the Long Rainbow's End." Deseret News (June 18[?], 1974). Rainbow Bridge; Jim Mike.
- Beals, Ralph L. Preliminary Report on the Ethnography of the Southwest. Berkeley: U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1935. HL.
- Beals, Ralph L.; George W. Brainerd; and Watson Smith. Archaeological Studies in Northeast Arizona: A Report on the Archaeological Work of the RB-MV Expedition. Berkeley/Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1945. RBMV. Pc (part.): HL.
- Beaumont, E. C. and G. H. Dixon. "Geology of the Kayenta and Chilchinbito Quadrangles, Navajo County, Arizona." USGS Bulletin 1202-A (1965). HL.
- Beauregard, Donald. "Important Archaeological Discoveries by Utah Explorers." Deseret Evening News (Aug. 28, 1909): pt. 2, p. 1. USHS; pc: HL.
- Beck, D. Elden. "Coyote Gulch." The Improvement Era 46/8 (Aug., 1943): 462 f.
- Beck, D. Elden. "Down the Escalante." The Utah Magazine (Sept., 1946): 30-31 f.
- Behle, William H. "Dellenbaugh, 1873." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1951): 20-21. Dellenbaugh, Frederick S. USHS.

- Belknap, Bill. "Cataract Canyon's Rockbound Riddle." The Christian Science Monitor (Aug. 21, 1964).
- Belknap, Bill and Buzz Belknap. Canyonlands River Guide. Boulder City, Nev.: Westwater Books, 1974.
- Bell, Hugh Steven. "Eternal Rainbow." Nature Magazine 14/5 (1929): 266-72 f. Rainbow Bridge.
- Benally, Clyde. Dineji Nakee Naahane: A Utah Navajo History. Monticello, Utah: San Juan School District; Salt Lake City: University of Utah Printing Service, 1982. HL.
- [Berkeley?] Tribune. "Berkeley Explorer Finds Mammoth Arch In Desert." [Berkeley?] Tribune (Oct. 7 [?], 1954). Marston, Dock.
- Bernheimer, Charles L. "From Kayenta to Rainbow Bridge." Natural History 20/5 (Nov.-Dec., 1920): 553-559. Rainbow Bridge; Bernheimer, Charles. Pc: HL.
- Bernheimer, Charles L. "Encircling Navajo Mountain with a Pack-Train." National Geographic 43/2 (Feb., 1923): 197-224. HL; GT; USHS.
- Bernheimer, Charles L. Rainbow Bridge: Circling Navajo Mountain and Explorations in the "Bad Lands" of Southern Utah and Northern Arizona. Garden City, New York: Doubleday, Page & Co, 1924. Rainbow Bridge. HL; 2nd printing: GT; USHS; HL.
- Bernheimer, Charles L. "Discovering a New Trail to the Rainbow Bridge." Progressive Arizona, 3/6 (Dec., 1926): 18-19 f. Rainbow Bridge Trail.
- Bernheimer, Charles L. "The Fifth Bernheimer Expedition to the Southwest." Natural History 27/3 (May-June, 1927): 248-256. Bernheimer Expedition, 1926. Pc: HL.
- Bernheimer, Charles L. "Cave Treasures of the Lukaichukais." Touring Topics 23/9 (Sept., 1931). Bernheimer Expedition, 1930. USHS; pc: GT, HL.
- Betz, Julia P. "Paiute Guide Mike Recognized for Rainbow Bridge Discovery." Lake Powell Chronicle (July 4, 1984). Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Bingham, Jay R. "Reclamation and the Colorado." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 233-49. USHS.
- Birdseye, Claude Hale. "Surveying the Grand Canyon of the Colorado." Engineering and Contracting 62 (Aug. 20, 1924): 381-9.
- Birdseye, Claude Hale. "Down the Colorado Canyon by Small Boats." Mid-Pacific Magazine 31 (June, 1926): 573-76.

- Birdseye, Claude Hale. "Exploration in the Grand Canyon." The Reclamation Era (Aug., 1938).
- Birney, Hoffman. Roads to Roam. Philadelphia: The Penn Publishing Co., 1930. HL; GT; USHS.
- Birney, Hoffman. Title?. Holland's Magazine (Feb., Year?). Rainbow Bridge; Navajo legend; Wetherill, Louisa.
- Bishop, Francis M. [Letter]. Bloomington Daily Pantagraph (March 27, 1872). Reprinted in Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 239-53.
- Bishop, Francis Marion. "Personal Reminiscences of John W. Powell." Transactions of the Utah Academy of Sciences 2 (1918-1921): 16-27.
- Bishop, Francis Marion. "Powell's Colorado River Expedition of 1871." The Salt Lake Tribune (June 4, 1922).
- Bishop, Francis Marion. "Captain Francis Marion Bishop's Journal, August 15, 1870-June 3, 1872. Charles Kelly, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 159-238. USHS.
- Bishop, Francis Marion. "Francis Bishop's River Maps." W. L. Rusho, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 207-213. USHS; GT; HL.
- Black, Jack. "Lost Silver Mine in Monument Valley." Western Treasures 1/5 (Summer, 1964): 34-35 f. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Black, Jack. "Lost Silver of Monument Valley." Western Treasures Annual (1970): 30-31 f. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Blackford, John Lindsey. "Nomads of Inside-the-Rocks." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1944): 17-22. Navajo Indians; Monument Valley. USHS.
- Bolton, Herbert E., ed. "Pageant in the Wilderness: The Story of the Escalante Expedition to the Interior Basin, 1776, including the Diary and Itinerary of Father Escalante Translated and Annotated." Utah Historical Quarterly 18 (1950): 1-250. USHS.
- Borland, Lois. "The Sale of the San Juan." Colorado Magazine (April, 1951).
- Boulder City News. "Flyers Seek Sight of Aleson, Georgie White on Raft Drift in Canyon." Boulder City News 9/127 (June 27, 1946): 1. HL.
- Boulder City News. "Wood Raft Was Failure In Colorado River Transportation, Aleson, Georgie White Find Before They Shoot Rapids" Boulder City News (July 2, 1946): 6. HL.

- Boulder City News. "Movie Camera View Finder Does Aleson Good Turn; Gives Him First Sight of Companion After Separation in Rapids" Boulder City News (July 17, 1946): 6. HL.
- Bradley, Dan. "Conservation Comment." American White Water (Summer, 1958) 29-30. "Lake Nevills."
- Bradley, George Y. "George Y. Bradley's Journal, May 24-August 30, 1869." William Culp Darrah, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 31-72. USHS.
- Bradshaw, Bob. Land of the Navajo: Monument Valley and Canyon de Chelly. Sedona, Arizona: Bob Bradshaw, 1965. Monument Valley; Canyon de Chelly. Burkheimer Arch. HL
- Brain, Jeffrey P.; Peter Copeland; Louis De La Haba; et al. Clues to America's Past. National Geographic Society, 1976. HL.
- Breed, Jack. "Flaming Cliffs of Monument Valley." National Geographic. 88/4 (Oct., 1945): 173-176. Monument Valley. HL.
- Breed, Jack. "Utah's Arches of Stone." National Geographic 92 (Aug., 1947): 173-192. HL; USHS.
- Breed, Jack. "Roaming the West's Fantastic Four Corners." National Geographic 101 (June, 1952): 705-742. HL.
- Breternitz, David A. "Heltagito Rockshelter (NA 6390)." Plateau 30/1 (1957): 1-16.
- Breternitz, David A. "Archaeological Investigations in Turkey Cave (NA2520, 1969): Navajo National Monument, 1963." Museum of Northern Arizona Technical Series 8. Pc (pp. 2-3): HL.
- Breternitz, David A. "Ceremonial Structures at Double Wall Ruin, Site NA4207, Navajo Canyon." Plateau 40/1 (1967): 22-28.
- Brew, John Otis. "Archaeology of Alkali Ridge, Southeastern Utah." Papers of the Peabody Museum of American Archaeology and Ethnology 21 (1946). USHS.
- Brewer, Jim W., Jr. "Anasazi Boghan of Navajo Nat'l Mon." Arizona Highways 22/7 (July, 1947): 15. USHS.
- Brewer, Jim W., Jr. "Rainbow Bridge." Arizona Highways 22/7 (July, 1946): 26. Rainbow Bridge. USHS; pc: HL.
- Brewer, Jim W. and Sallie Brewer. "A Trip to Navajo National Monument." Arizona Highways 17/7 (July, 1941): 14-17 f. Pc: HL
- Brewer, William A. "Into the Heart of Cataract Canyon." [Publisher?, year?].

- Brooks, Juanita. Jacob Hamblin. Salt Lake City: Westwater Press, 1980. USHS.
- Brower, David. "Please Keep Those Glen Canyon Tunnels Open Until Rainbow Bridge Protection is Certain." The Sierra Club Bulletin 47/3 (March-April, 1962): 2-3.
- Brugge, David M. "Vizcarra's Navajo Campaign of 1823." Arizona and The West 6/3: 223-44. Pc: HL.
- Brugge, David M. and Charlotte J. Frisbie. Navajo Religion and Culture: Selected Views: Papers in Honor of Leland C. Wyman. Santa Fe: Museum of New Mexico Press, 1982. HL.
- Bryan, J. Y. "Rainbow Bridge: 1973." National Parks and Conservation Magazine 47/11 (Nov., 1973): 9-11. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Bryan, Kirk, et al. "Rock Formations in the Colorado Plateau of Southeastern Utah and Northern Arizona." USGS Professional Paper 132 (1923?).
- Bryan, Kirk and E. C. LaRue. "Persistence of Features in an Arid Landscape: Navajo Twins, Utah." Geological Review 17/2 (1927): 251-257.
- Bulger, Harold A. "First Man Through the Grand Canyon." Bulletin of the Missouri Historical Society (July, 1961).
- Bureau of Reclamation. The Colorado River: A Natural Menace Becomes a National Resource. U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Reclamation; House Document 419, 80th Congress, 1st Session, July, 1947. HL.
- Bureau of Reclamation. Lake Powell: Jewel of the Colorado. U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, 1965.
- Burgdorff, Ferdinand. "A Plaque for Rainbow Bridge" [letter to the editor]. Arizona Highways 42/10 (Oct., 1967): 39. Rainbow Bridge. USHS; pc: HL.
- Burroughs, Carroll A. "Searching for Cliff Dwellers Secrets." National Geographic 114 (Nov., 1959): 619-625. HL; USHS.
- Burroughs, Hulbert. "Navajos Call it Nat Sis An." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1938): 10.
- Burt, Olive W. "He Brands Snakes." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1950): 9-12. Woodbury, Angus M. USHS.
- Butcher, Devereux. Exploring our Prehistoric Indian Ruins: The National Archeological Monuments of the United States. Washington: National Parks Association, 1950. HL; USHS.

- Butler, G. M. and M. A. Allen. "Arizona Uranium and Radium Deposits." In "Uranium and Radium," University of Arizona Bulletin (Dec. 1, 1921): 18 f.
- Byers, Douglas S. "An Ancient Cave Town in Arizona." Harvard Alumni Bulletin (June 7, 1935): 1070-73. Poncho House.
- California Western Medicine. Title?. July, 1937. California Western Medicine. Wetherill, Louisa.
- Calloway, Larry. "Suit over Rainbow Bridge in All-or-Nothing Battle." Albuquerque Journal (June 10, 1973).
- Camp, Charles L. "A New Type of Small Bipedal Dinosaur From the Navajo Sandstone of Arizona." University of California Bulletin of the Department of Geological Sciences 24/2 (Nov. 30, 1936): 39-56. Pc (p. 39): HL.
- Canby, Thomas Y. "The Anasazi: Riddles in the Ruins." National Geographic 162/5 (Nov., 1982): 562-592. HL; USHS.
- Capson, Pat. "Safari Afloat." The Desert Magazine, (May, 1966): 8-9. USHS.
- Carew, Harold D. "Wilderness-breaker; an Account of the Life of Frederick S. Dellenbaugh, Explorer, Artist, and Historian of the West." Touring Topics 21 (Nov., 1929): 23-34 f. USHS.
- Cargill, John F. "Utah's White Canyon." The World To-day (Jan., 1909): 62-70.
- Carlson, Raymond. "Valley of the Monuments." Arizona Highways (June, 1946).
- Carlson, Raymond, ed. Gallery of Western Paintings. New York/ London/ Toronto: McGraw-Hill Book Co., Inc., 1951. HL.
- Case, Robert Ormond. "He Shot the Colorado Alone." Saturday Evening Post (1938). Holmstrom, Haldane "Buzz." USHS.
- Casey, Robert L. Journey to the High Southwest: A Traveler's Guide. Seattle: Pacific Search Press, 1985 .(second edition). HL.
- Castleton, Kenneth B. Petroglyphs and Pictographs of Utah Vols. 1-2. Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, 1978, 1979. GT; USHS.
- Cawthorne, Henry H. "The Rainbow Cast in Stone." Touring Topics (Aug., 1928): 14-18. Rainbow Bridge. USHS; pc: HL.
- CCMA[?]. "Tourist Travel Seen as Early as 1917." CCMA Booklet, (April, 1960).
- Ceram, C. W. The First American: A Story of North American Archaeology. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Inc, 1971. HL.

- Chamberlin, Ralph V. [Biographical Sketch of Francis Marion Bishop]. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 155-58.
- Chapin, Frederick H. The Land of the Cliff-Dwellers. Boston: Appalachian Mountain Club, 1892. Mesa Verde; Wetherill, Richard; Grand Gulch. GT; USHS.
- Chicago Tribune. "See America First." Chicago Tribune. (Sept. 30 [Sun.], [year?]). Rainbow Bridge. Photograph by Frank King.
- Chidester, Otis H. "The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge." The Smoke Signal (Fall, 1969): 209-230. In Brand Book 2 of the Tucson Corral of The Westerners. HL.
- Chidester, Otis H., ed. Brand Book 2 of the Tucson Corral of The Westerners. Tucson: The Tucson Corral of the Westerners, Inc., 1971. HL.
- Clark, Georgie. Thirty Years of River Running. San Francisco: Chronicle Books, [year?].
- Clark, Neil M. "Desert Trader." Saturday Evening Post 219 (March 29, 1947): 36-37. Goulding, Harry.
- Clark, Neil M. "In the Valley of Mystery." Saturday Evening Post 222 (March 25, 1950): 40-41. Goulding, Harry.
- Clute, Willard N. "A Trip to Navajo Mountain." The American Botanist 25/3 (Aug., 1919): 81-87.
- Clute, Willard N. "Notes on the Navajo Region." American Botanistn 26/12 (May, 1920): 39-47.
- Cobb, Irvin S. and Barry M Goldwater. "Testifying, O Lord as to Rainbow Bridge." Arizona Highways 16/7 (1940): 4-12 f. Rainbow Bridge. USHS. Reprinted in: Arizona Highways 60/2 (1982): 38-45 f.,. USHS; HL.
- The Coconino Sun. "Daring Colorado River Navigators Return in Safety." The Coconino Sun (Jan. 30, 1931): sec. 2, p. 4.
- The Coconino Sun. "John Wetherill, Famed Arizonan, Dies at Ash Fork." The Coconino Sun (Dec. 1, 1944): 1. Pc: HL.
- The Coconino Sun. "Louisa Wetherill of Kayenta, Dies at Prescott Tues. " The Coconino Sun (Sept. 21, 1945): sec. 2. P. 1.
- Cohen, Julius Henry. They Buildded Better Than They Knew. New York: J. Messner, 1946. Bernheimer, Charles L. (pp. 149-61). U of U; pc (part.): GT; HL.
- Colorado River Association. [Title?] Colorado River Association Newsletter (July-Aug., 1971). Rainbow Bridge.

- Colorado River Association. "Rainbow Bridge Ruling Stands." Colorado River Association Newsletter (Jan.-Feb., 1974).
- Colorado River Association. "Rainbow Bridge Unaffected by Lake Powell Filling." Colorado River Association Newsletter (May-June, 1975).
- Colton, Harold S. "A Brief Survey of the Early Expeditions into Northern Arizona." Museum Notes 2/9 (March 1, 1930): 1-4. Pc: HL.
- Colton, Harold S. Black Sand: Prehistory in Northern Arizona. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1960. USHS.
- Colton, Harold S. "Steamboating in Glen Canyon of the Colorado River." Plateau 35/2 (Fall, 1962): 57-59. Glen Canyon. Pc: HL.
- Colton, Harold S. and Frank C. Baxter. "Days in the Painted Desert and the San Francisco Mountains: A Guide." Northern Arizona Society of Science and Art Bulletin 2 (1932). HL.
- Comfort, Mary. "Lillian Smith--She Remembers Western Author Zane Grey Well." Prescott Courier (Mar. 3, 1965): 8. HL.
- Comfort, Mary. "Weatherills [sic] of Kayenta: A Lasting Memory." Prescott Courier, (July 26, 1965): 6. HL.
- Comfort, Mary. Rainbow to Yesterday: The John and Louisa Wetherill Story. New York/ Washington/ Atlanta/ Los Angeles/ Chicago: Vantage Press, 1980. HL; GT; USHS.
- Conoco Magazine. "Mysterious Horizons: Recent Explorations in Uninhabited Portions of Colorado, Utah, New Mexico, and Arizona Reveal New Marvels of Nature." The Conoco Magazine (March/April, 1933): 12-31. USHS.
- Conrotto, Eugene. "By Power Scooter Through the Wild Red Yonder." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1961): 28-42. Hole-in-the-Rock; San Juan County. USHS.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Physiography of the Glen-San Juan Canyon Area, Part 1." Plateau 31/2 (Oct., 1958): 21-33. HL.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Physiography of the Glen-San Juan Canyon Area, Part 2: Physiography of San Juan Canyon." Plateau 31/3 (Jan., 1959): 49-56. HL.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Physiography of the Glen-San Juan Canyon Area, Part 3: Physiography of Glen and Cataract Canyons." Plateau 31/4 (1959): 73-79.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Analysis of Gravel in Glen-San Juan Canyon Region, Utah and Arizona." Arizona Geological Digest 3 (1960): 19-24.

- Cooley, Maurice E. "Description and Origin of Caliche in the Glen-San Juan Canyon Region, Utah and Arizona." Arizona Geological Society Digest 4 (1961): 59-68.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Late Pleistocene and Recent Erosion and Alluviation in Parts of the Colorado River system, Arizona and Utah." In "Geological Survey Research 1962." USHS Professional Paper 450-B (1962): 48-50.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Travertine Deposits in Glen Canyon Regions, Utah and Arizona." In "Contributions to the Geology of Northern Arizona" by Harold S. Colton and others. Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 40 (1964): 56-58.
- Cooley, Maurice E. "Stratigraphic Sections and Records of Springs in the Glen Canyon Region of Utah and Arizona." Museum of Northern Arizona Technical Series 6, Glen Canyon Series no. 6.
- Cooley, Maurice E. and W. F. Hardt. "The Relation of Geology to Hydrology in the Segi Mesas Area, Utah and Arizona." Arizona Geological Society Digest 4 (1961): 59-68.
- Cooley, Maurice E.; J. W. Harshbarger; J. P. Akers; and W. F. Hardt. "Regional Hydrogeology of the Navajo and Hopi Indian Reservations, Arizona, New Mexico, and Utah." USGS Professional Paper 521-A (1969). HL.
- Coon, John Henry. "Rainbow Bridge." Natural History 55/9 (1946): 414-415.
- Correll, J. Lee. "Navajo Frontiers in Utah and Troublous Times in Monument Valley." Utah Historical Quarterly 39/2 (Spring, 1971): 145-161. USHS; pc: HL.
- Cramer, Seward S. [1941]. Through Hell and High Water, by Members of the Explorers Club. New York: National Travel Club. USHS; pc: GT
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Outline History of the Glen Canyon Region 1776-1922." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 42, Glen Canyon Series no. 9 (Sept., 1959). HL; USHS.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Historical Sites in Glen Canyon, Mouth of San Juan River to Lee's Ferry." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 46, Glen Canyon Series no. 12 (June, 1960). HL; USHS.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Historic Glen Canyon." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (July, 1960): 274-89. USHS.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Historical Sites in Glen Canyon, Mouth of Hansen Creek to Mouth of San Juan River." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 61, Glen Canyon Series no. 17 (Dec., 1962). HL; USHS.

- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Historical Archaeology on the Colorado River." In Ferris, Robert G., ed., The American West, 1963, q.v.: 213-218.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "The San Juan Canyon Historical Sites." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 70, Glen Canyon Series no. 22 (June, 1964). Pc: HL
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Historical Sites in Cataract and Narrow Canyons, and in Glen Canyon to California Bar." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 72, Glen Canyon Series no. 24 (August, 1964). USHS; pc: HL.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. Standing Up Country: The Canyon Lands of Utah and Arizona. New York: Alfred A. Knopf/ University of Utah Press/ Amon Carter Museum of Western Art, 1964. HL; GT; USHS.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Indian Country." Utah Historical Quarterly 39 (1971): 90 f. USHS.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. "Standing Up Country." Arizona Highways 49/7 (July, 1973): 12-37 f.
- Crampton, C. Gregory. Boating the Upper Colorado: A History of the Navigational Use of the Green, Colorado, and San Juan Rivers and Their Major Tributaries. [Salt Lake City: University of Utah, 1975]. USHS.
- Crane, Helen R. "The Religion of the Navajos." The Star (April, 1928): 45-47. Pc: HL.
- Crane, Leo. Indians of the Enchanted Desert. Boston: Little, Brown, & Co, 1929. HL; USHS.
- Creer, Leland Hargrave. "Mormon Towns in the Region of the Colorado." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 32, Glen Canyon Series no. 3 (May, 1958). HL; USHS.
- Creer, Leland Hargrave. "The Activities of Jacob Hamblin in the Region of the Colorado." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 33, Glen Canyon Series no. 4 (May, 1958). HL; USHS.
- Cross, Whitman and Ernest Howe. "Red Beds of Southwestern Colorado and their Correlation." Bulletin of the Geological Society of America 16 (Dec. 15, 1905): 447-498. Pc (part.): HL, GT.
- Culmer, Harry L. A. "Personal Diary of H. L. A. Culmer." Southwest Monuments Special Report 18 (June, 1937).
- Culmer, Harry L. A. "The Natural Bridges of White Canyon: A Diary of H. L. A. Culmer, 1905." Charlie R. Steen, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 40 (Winter, 1972): 55 f. USHS.

- Cummings, Byron. "Cummings Describes Natural Wonders and Scientific Treasures of San Juan Region." The Salt Lake Herald (Nov. 1, 1908). USHS; pc: HL.
- Cummings, Byron. "Prehistoric Man in Utah." The Western Monthly 10/2 (Jan., 1909): 48-54. HL.
- Cummings, Byron. "The Great Natural Bridges of Utah." National Geographic 21/2 (1910): 157-166. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.
- Cummings, Byron. "The Great Natural Bridges of Utah." University of Utah Bulletin 3/3, pt. 1, first archaeological number (Nov., 1910). HL; USHS. Reprinted in Cummings Publication Council, The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge q.v., 1959: 23-43. HL.
- Cummings, Byron. "The Ancient Inhabitants of the San Juan Valley." University of Utah Bulletin 3, second archeological number (Nov., 1910). USHS; pc: HL.
- Cummings, Byron. "The Kivas of the San Juan Drainage." American Anthropologist 17/2 (1915), 272-282.
- Cummings, Byron. "Arizona Navajo National Monument." Art and Archaeology 10/1-2 (1918).
- Cummings, Byron. "White Man's Discovery of the Natural Bridge." Progressive Arizona 3/1 (July, 1926): 22-24. Rainbow Bridge.
- Cummings, Byron. "Prehistoric Pottery of the Southwest." The Kiva 1/2 (1935): 1-8.
- Cummings, Byron. "Navajo Sand Paintings." The Kiva 1/7 (March, 1936): 1-2. HL.
- Cummings, Byron. "Civilization Advances . . . Ruins Show." The Arizona Magazine 1/2 (July, 1937): 4-5 f.
- Cummings Byron. "Early Days in Utah." In So Live the Works of Men: Seventieth Anniversary Volume Honoring Edgar Lee Hewett. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1939. USHS; pc: HL.
- Cummings, Byron. "Segazlin Mesa Ruin." The Kiva 7/1 (1941): 1-4.
- Cummings, Byron. "Some Unusual Kivas Near Navajo Mountain." The Kiva 10/4 (May, 1945): 29-35.
- Cummings, Byron. Indians I Have Known. Tucson: Arizona Silhouettes, 1952. HL; USHS.
- Cummings, Byron. First Inhabitants of Arizona and the Southwest. Tucson: Cummings Publication Council, 1953. HL; USHS.

- Cummings, Byron. "The Great Natural Bridges of Utah." In Cummings Publication Council, The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge (1959), q.v.: 23-43. HL.
- Cummings, Emma. "Sand Pictures in the Arizona State Museum at Tucson." The Kiva 1/7 (March, 1936): 2-4. HL.
- Cummings, Malcolm B. "I Finished Last in the Race to Rainbow Bridge." The Desert Magazine (May, 1940): 22-25. Rainbow Bridge. USHS; PC: HL.
- Cummings, Malcolm B. "Recollections of Discovery of Rainbow Bridge." In Cummings Publication Council, The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge (1959), q.v: 15-16. HL.
- Cummings Publication Council. The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge: The Natural Bridges of Utah and The Discovery of Betatakin. Tucson: Cummings Publication Council, Inc., Bulletin no. 1, 1959. HL; USHS.
- Cutler, Hugh C. "Exploration for Prehistoric Indian Foods." Missouri Botanical Garden Bulletin 34/8 (Oct., 1946): 205-209.
- Cutler, Hugh C. "Corn, Cucurbits and Cotton from Glen Canyon." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 80, Glen Canyon Series no. 30. (1966).
- Daily Sentinel. [Editorial]. Daily Sentinel (Grand Junction, Dec. 8, 1970). Rainbow Bridge.
- Daily Sentinel. "Indian Who Discovered Rainbow Bridge Honored." Daily Sentinel (Grand Junction, June 19, 1974): 7. Jim Mike.
- Daniels, Helen Sloan. "Adventures with the Anasazi of Falls Creek." Occasional Papers of the Center of Southwest Studies 3 (Sept., 1976). HL; GT; USHS.
- Danson, Edward B. "The Glen Canyon Project." Plateau 30/3 (1958): 75-78.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of John Wesley Powell]. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 19-20. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of George Young Bradley]. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 29-30. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of O. G. Howland]. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 93. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of Seneca Howland]. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 93-94. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of John C. Sumner]. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 109-12. USHS.

- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of John F. Steward]. Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 175-79. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of James Fennemore]. Utah Historical Quarterly, 16-17 (1948-49): 492-95. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. [Biographical Sketch of William Derby Johnson Jr.] Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 499-503. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. Powell of the Colorado. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1951. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. "Powell of the Colorado". Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 223-31. USHS.
- Darrah, William Culp. "John Welsey Powell and an Understanding of the West." Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 146-151. GT; HL; USHS.
- Darton, N. H. "A Reconnaissance of Parts of Northwestern New Mexico and Northern Arizona." USGS Bulletin 435 (1910).
- Davis, A. P. [Title?] American Society of Civil Engineers Proceedings 48 (Nov., 1922): 1738-40.
- Davis, Elmer E. "The Rainbow Bridge." Progressive Arizona 3/1 (July, 1926): 12-15.
- Davis, W. M. "An Excursion to the Plateau Province of Utah and Arizona." Harvard Coll. Mus. Comp. Bulletin 42 (1903)
- Dellenbaugh, F. S. "The Shinumos--A Pre-Historic People of the Rocky Mountain Region." Bulletin of the Buffalo Society of Natural Sciences 3/4 (Oct., 6, 1877): 168-180.
- Dellenbaugh, Frederick Samuel. The Romance of the Colorado River. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1902. USHS.
- Dellenbaugh, Frederick Samuel. A Canyon Voyage. New York/ London: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1908. USHS.
- Dellenbaugh, Frederick Samuel. "Rainbow Bridge, Survivor of 1871 Expedition Tells Why He Missed It" [letter to the editor]. New York Herald Tribune (May [?], 1934).
- Dellenbaugh, Frederick Samuel. "F. S. Dellenbaugh of the Colorado: Some Letters Pertaining to the Powell Voyages and the History of the Colorado River." C. Gregory Crampton, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 214-243. USHS; GT; HL.
- d'Emery, Charles. "The Trail of the Rainbow Bridge." Youth's World 14/4, pt. 3 (April 17, 1920). Rainbow Bridge.Pc: HL.

Den Dooven, K. C. "The Little Rainbow Arch." Lake Powell Vacationland 22 (1963). Navajo Mountain. Pc: HL.

Den Dooven, K. C. "Rainbow Bridge: It Has to be Seen to be Appreciated." Lake Powell Vacationland 23, (1963). Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.

Den Dooven, K. C. "Rainbow Bridge . . . the Facts about Its Future." Lake Powell Vacationland 2 (1964): 24-25.

Den Dooven, K. C. "Poncho House Ruins." Western Gateways (Autumn, 1967): 34-35.

The Denver Post. "Isolated Area of Arizona to be Explored." The Denver Post (June 10, 1933). RBMV-1933.

The Denver Post. "Paiute Indian Jim Mike, Rainbow Bridge Discoverer, 107, Is Buried." The Denver Post (Oct. 2, 1977): 52.

The Denver Republican. "Faith in the Grand Canyon." The Denver Republican (Aug. 22, 1891).

The Denver Republican. "Death Recalls Trip Down the Colorado." The Denver Republican (Oct. 24, 1910). Best, James S.

Dern, George H. "Down the Colorado with the Governor." The Deseret News (May 22, 1926).

deRoos, Robert. Monument Valley Flagstaff: Northland Press, 1965.

Deseret Evening News. "Discover Bridge of Great Height." Deseret Evening News (Sept. 3, 1909): 1. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.

The Desert Magazine. "Hosteen John, Friend of the Navajo, is Dead." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1945): 12. USHS; pc: HL.

The Desert Magazine. "Mrs. John Wetherill Dies" The Desert Magazine. (Nov., 1945): 35. USHS; pc: HL.

The Desert Magazine. "Son of Famed Wetherills Dies" The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1946): 33. Wetherill, Benjamin Wade. HL:pc; USHS.

The Desert Magazine. "Nevills Party to Run Grand Canyon Rapids." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1947): 13. USHS.

The Desert Magazine. "He Conquered the River--and Died in an Airplane." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1949): 31. Nevills, Norman D. USHS.

The Desert Magazine. "He Died on His River." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1949): 30. Loper, Albert. USHS.

- The Desert Magazine. "Nevills Plaque is Dedicated." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1952): 5-6. USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "In Memory of the Wetherills" The Desert Magazine 17/9 (Sept., 1954): 13. Wetherill, John; Wetherill, Louisa. HL; USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "One-Eyed Snake of Betatakin." The Desert Magazine (June, 1956). USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "Rivermen Seek to Keep Glen Canyon Open for Boating." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1957): 10. USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "Low Bid for Glen Canyon Dam is \$27,600,000 Below Estimate." The Desert Magazine (June, 1957): 20. USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "Mexican Hat River Trips Again in Nevills Family." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1957): 12. Mexican Hat Expeditions; Nevills, Norman D.; Stavely, Gaylord. USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "Fix the Roads . . . The Tourists are Coming." The Desert Magazine (April, 1962): 22. Monument Valley; Andrus, Dolph; Hopkins, W. H. USHS.
- The Desert Magazine. "Southern Utah is the Story of People." The Desert Magazine (April, 1962): 8-10. Wells, Bill "Flying Bishop"; Fouchée, Eugene; Musselman, Ross; Ross, Ken. USHS.
- Dixon, Winifred Hawkridge. Westward Hoboes: Ups and Downs of Frontier Motoring. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1921. HL; USHS.
- Dodds, Pat. "50-Mile Commemorative Trek Retraces Steps of Early Wetherill Expedition." Lake Powell Chronicle (August 22, 1979): sec. B, p. 1. Rainbow Bridge. HL.
- Dodge, Natt N. "Sculptor of the Wastelands." Arizona Highways 23/4 (April, 1947): 26-29.
- Dodge, Natt. N. "Sandstone Rainbow." Utah Magazine (May, 1947).
- Dodge, Natt N. "The End of the Rainbow Trail." National Parks Magazine 35/162 (March, 1961): 8-10. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Doolittle, Jerome and Wolf Von Dem Brussche. Canyons and Mesas. New York: Time-Life Books: 1974.
- Douglass, William B. "The Discovery of Rainbow Natural Bridge." Our Public Lands 5/2 (1955): 8-9 f. Pc: HL.
- Douglass, William B. [Title?] In The Boone Family: A Genealogical History of the Descendents of George and Mary Bird, Who Came to America in 1717. Hazel Atterbury Spraker, ed. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co.: 328-330. Rainbow Bridge discovery.

- Dowler, Louise Bishop and Warren Leroy Dowler. Dowler's Lake Powell Boat & Tour Guide. Pasadena: Welsh Graphics, 1977 (third edition). HL; USHS.
- Dowler, Louise Bishop and Warren Leroy Dowler. Lake Powell & Rainbow Bridge: Gems of the Southwest. Sierra Madre, Calif.: The Warren L. Dowlers, 1978.
- Draper, John B. "The Rainbow Bridge Case and Reclamation Projects in Reserved Areas." Natural Resources Journal 14/3 (1974): 431-446.
- DuBois, Colonel John Van Deusen. Campaigns in the West. Tucson, 1949.
- [Durango paper?] "The Greatest Natural Bridge in the World Has Been Discovered in Southern Utah by William B. Douglas." [Durango paper?], (Feb. 25, 1910). Rainbow Bridge.
- Dutton, C. E. Report on the Geology of the High Plateaus of Utah. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1880. Pc (pp. 290-91): HL.
- Dyar, W. W. "The Colossal Bridges of Utah, A Recent Discovery of Natural Wonders." Century Magazine, (Aug., 1904). Abstract of article: National Geographic 15 (Sept., 1904): 367-368.
- Dyer, Francis John. "Adventure in a Land of Wonder." Overland Monthly and Outwest n.s. 58 (Oct., 1911): 343-349. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Eaton, Theodore H. "Report on Amphibians and Reptiles of the Navajo Country Based upon Field Work with the RB-MV Expedition During 1933." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 3 (June, 1935). RBMV. HL; USHS.
- Eaton, Theodore H. Prehistoric Man in the Navajo Country. Berkeley, 1937.
- Eaton, Theodore H.; Ruth N. Martins; and Agnes J. Walker. Geology of the Navajo Country. Berkeley: National Youth Administration (Project 6677-Y), 1937. RBMV.
- Eberhart, Perry. "The Pish-La-Ki or Lost Navajo Gold." In Treasure Tales of the Rockies: 135-140. Denver: Sage Books, 1961. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- The Economist. "Row over a Rainbow." The Economist (London) 198/6133 (March 11, 1961): 956.
- Eddy, Clyde. Down the World's Most Dangerous River. New York: Frederick A. Stokes Co, 1929. USHS.
- Edwards, Ira. "A Geological Expedition to Rainbow Natural Bridge, Utah." Milwaukee Public Museum Yearbook 5 (1925): 104-121. Rainbow Bridge. USHS; pc: HL.

- Edwards, Walter Meayers. "Lake Powell, Waterway to Desert Wonders." National Geographic 132/1 (July, 1967): 44-75. HL; USHS.
- Egerton, Kearney. "Lost Mines: The Silver of Pish-La-Ki." Arizona Republic (June 17, 1973): sec. L, p. 4. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Eggert, Charles.. "Forbidden Passage." The Sierra Club Bulletin 43/9 (Nov., 1958): 44-52. Glen Canyon.
- Ekker, Barbara. "Here's the Disputed Story Over the Discovery of Famed R. B.." Times-Independent. (Feb. 21, 1974). Rainbow Bridge; Jim Mike.
- Ekker, Barbara. "Rainbow Bridge Discoverer Still in San Juan County at Age of 104." Times-Independent (Dec. 9, 1976). Jim Mike.
- Ekker, Barbara, and Lucille Ekker. "Pioneers' Graves Under Lake Powell." The Durango Herald (April, 1965): 87 f.
- Embry, Jessie L., ed. LaSal Reflections: A Redd Family Journal. Provo, Utah: Charles Redd Foundation, 1984. USHS.
- Engineering News Record. "Engineers Explore Colorado River Canyon". Engineering News Record 89/18 (Nov. 22, 1922): 762.
- Engineering News Record. "Birdseye Party Completes Survey of Grand Canyon. " Engineering News Record 91 (Aug. 20, 1924): 908-911.
- Engineering News Record. "Dangerous Work Necessary in Mapping Colorado River." Engineering News Record 115 (Nov. 14, 1935): 675.
- Escalante, Silverstre Velez de. "Father Escalante's Journal (1776-77) With Related Documents and Maps." Herbert S. Auerback, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly. 11 (1943): 1-142. USHS.
- Etulain, . Richard W. "A Dedication to the Memory of Zane Grey, 1872-1939." Arizona and the West 12 (Autumn, 1970): 217-220. GT; USHS.
- Euler, Robert C. "Southern Paiute Ethnohistory." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 78, Glen Canyon Series no. 28 (April, 1966). HL; USHS.
- The Examiner. "First Exploration of Cataract Canyon." The Examiner (Aug. 17, 1902). Clapp, J. F.; Harper, John E.; Hensley, George A. SW Museum.
- Faris, John T. Seeing the Far West. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott Co., 1920. HL; USHS.
- Farnsworth, Reed W. "Herbert Ernest Gregory: Pioneer Geologist of Southern Utah." Utah Historical Quarterly 30 (Winter, 1962): 76-84. USHS; pc: HL, GT.

- Faunce, Hilda. Desert Wife. Boston: Little, Brown & Co, 1934. HL; pb: GT, USHS.
- Fergusson, Erna. Our Southwest. New York: Alfred A Knopf, 1940. HL; USHS.
- Ferris, James H. "The Navajo Nation." The Nautilus 34/1 (1920): 1-14.
- Ferris, Robert G., ed. The American West: An Appraisal. Santa Fe: Museum of New Mexico Press, 1963.
- Fetter, Dick. "In the Footsteps of the Anasazi." Colorado/ Rocky Mountain West 15/1 (July-Aug., 1979): 28-31 f. HL.
- Fewkes, Jesse Walter. "Preliminary Report on a Visit to the Navaho National Monument, Arizona." Bureau of American Ethnology Bulletin 50 (1911). HL; USHS.
- Fewkes, Jesse Walter. "Archaeological Investigations in New Mexico, Colorado and Utah." Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 68 (1917).
- Fife, Austin and Alta Fife. Saints of Sage and Saddle. Indiana, 1956. Johnson, Ezekiel: 156 f.
- Ford News. "With the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition." Ford News ([March?], 1936): 47-48. Pc: HL.
- Ford News. "With the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition." Ford News 14/10 (Oct., 1936) 190-191 f. Pc: HL.
- Ford, Walter. "Down Utah's San Juan River." The Desert Magazine (June, 1969): 26-30. Ross, Ken. USHS.
- Ford, Walter. "San Juan Outpost in Utah's Red Rock Canyon." The Desert Magazine (July, 1969): 20-23. Bluff, Utah. USHS.
- Ford, Walter. "Poncho House Ruins." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1971): 28 f. USHS.
- Foster, Gene. "A Brief Archaeological Survey of Glen Canyon." Plateau 25/2 (1952): 21-26.
- Foster, Gene. "Petrographic Art in Glen Canyon." Plateau 27/1 (1954): 6-18.
- Foushee, Eugene. "The Moki Myth." The Desert Magazine. (May, 1965): 14-15. Anasazi. USHS.
- Foushee, Eugene. "What Makes Rocks Red?." The Desert Magazine (June, 1968): 22-24. USHS.

- Fowler, Don D. "1961 Excavations, Harris Wash, Utah." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 64, Glen Canyon Series no. 19 Oct., 1963). HL; USHS.
- Fowler, Don D. and C. Melvin Aikens. "1961 Excavations, Kaiparowits Plateau, Utah. University of Utah Anthropological Papers 66, Glen Canyon Series no. 20 (Oct., 1963). HL; USHS.
- Fowler, Don D. and Catherine S. Fowler. "John Wesley Powell, Anthropologist." Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 152-172. USHS; GT; HL.
- Fowler, Don D.; James H. Gunnerson; Jesse D. Jennings; Robert H. Lister; Dee Ann Suhm; and Ted Weller. "The Glen Canyon Archeological Survey," Parts 1, 2, and 2. University of Utah Anthropological Papers 39, Glen Canyon Series no. 6 (1959). HL; USHS.
- Fraser, George C. "The Historic Ute Ford of the Colorado River." Natural History 23 (July-Aug., 1923): 345-357.
- Frazier, R. G. "Uncovering a New Wonderland in the Southwest," St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Feb. 6, 1938).
- Frazier, Russell G. "El Vado de Los Padres (The Crossing of the Fathers)." The Desert Magazine (July, 1940): 3-5. USHS.
- Freeman, Lewis R. The Colorado River, Yesterday, Today, and Tomorrow. New York: Dodd, Mead and Co, 1923. USHS.
- Freeman, Lewis R. "Boating in the Bowels of the Earth." Sunset Magazine (May, 1923): 17-20 f.
- Freeman, Lewis R. "Bucking Rapids in the Inferno." Sunset Magazine (June, 1923): 40-43 f.
- Freeman, Lewis R. "Surveying the Grand Canyon of the Colorado: An Account of the 1923 Boating Expedition of the USGS." National Geographic 45/5 (May, 1924). HL.
- Freeman, Lewis R. "Through Gray Rapids to the Great Stone Bridge." Travel 43/2 (June, 1924): 32-36 f. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Freeman, Lewis R. Down the Grand Canyon. New York: Dodd, Mead and Co., 1924. Glen Canyon. USHS; HL.
- Frost, Kent. My Canyonlands: I Had the Freedom of It. London/ New York/ Toronto: Abelard-Schuman, 1971. HL; GT; USHS.
- Frothingham, Robert. "Rainbow Bridge." Country Life 48/2 (1925): 34-39. Rainbow Bridge.
- Frothingham, Robert. Trails Through the Golden West. New York: Robert M. McBride & Co., 1932. HL; USHS.

- Gaede, Marnie, ed. Camera, Spade, and Pen: An Inside View of Southwestern Archae Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1980. HL.
- Gaines, Xerpha M. "Plants in Glen Canyon." Plateau 30/2 (1957): 31-34.
- Gaines, Xerpha M. "An Annotated Catalogue of Glen Canyon Plants." Museum of Northern Arizona Technical Series 4.
- The Gallup Independent. "Rainbow Bridge Decision in Court." The Gallup Independent (Aug. 14, 1973).
- The Gallup Independent. "Rainbow Water Angers Navajos." The Gallup Independent. 85/206 (1974): 1.
- Gannett, Henry. "The Wingate Division", in Fifth Annual Report of the United States Geological Survey, J. W. Powell, Director. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1885: 10-12. Pc: HL.
- Gannett, Henry. "The Wingate Division", in Sixth Annual Report of the United States Geological Survey, J. W. Powell, Director. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1885. Pc (pp. 13-14): HL.
- Gannett, Henry. "The Wingate Division", in Seventh Annual Report of the United States Geological Survey, J. W. Powell, Director. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1888. Pc (p. 55): HL.
- Gannett, Henry. "The Wingate Division", in Eighth Annual Report of the United States Geological Survey, J. W. Powell, Director. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1889. Pc (pp. 104-105): HL.
- Gelatt, Rod. "Adventure in Nakai Canyon." Arizona Highways (June, 1954): 4-7.
- Gibbons, Helen Bay. Saint and Savage. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book Co, 1965. Gibbons, Andrew Smith. USHS.
- Gillmor, Frances. "The Wetherills of Kayenta." The Kiva 11/1 (Nov., 1945): 9-11. Pc: HL.
- Gillmor, Frances and Louisa Wade Wetherill. Traders to the Navajos: The Story of The Wetherills of Kayenta. Boston/ New York: Houghton Mifflin Co. 1934. HL; GT; USHS.
- Glendening, Eber G. "Rainbow Plateau." Arizona Highways 47/7 (July, 1971): 2-9 f. USHS.
- Goble, Danney. "'The Days That Were No More: A Look at Zane Grey's West.'" Journal of Arizona History 14 (Spring, 1973): 63-75. USHS.

- Goetzmann, William H. "The Wheeler Surveys and the Decline of Army Exploration in the West." In Ferris, Robert G., ed., The American West, 1963: 37-47.
- Goetzmann, William H. Exploration and Empire: The Explorer and the Scientist in the Winning of the American West. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1966. Hayden, F. V. GT; USHS.
- Goetzmann, William H. Army Exploration in the American West, 1803-1863. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1959. USHS.
- Goldman, Rosalie F. "Kon Tiki of the Colorado." The Desert Magazine (April, 1962): 29-31. Glen Canyon; Frost, Kent. USHS.
- Goldwater, Barry M. "An Odyssey of the Green and Colorado." Arizona Highways (Jan., 1941).
- Goldwater, Barry M. "Trail to Hawkeye Natural Bridge." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1951): 4-8. Rainbow Bridge; Hawkeye Natural Bridge; Navajo Mountain. USHS.
- Goldwater, Barry M.. Delightful Journey Down the Green & Colorado Rivers. Tempe, Arizona: Arizona Historical Foundation, 1970. USHS; pc (part.): HL.
- Gorsline, Ethyln Paige. "Artist to the Rescue." ' The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1959): 23-24. Petroglyphs. USHS..
- Goulding, Harry. "When Tombstone Came to Monument Valley. " The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1948): 6-10. Monument Valley. USHS.
- Grand Junction Daily Sentinel. "New Prehistoric Ruin Reported in Southern Utah." Grand Junction Daily Sentinel. (1958). Mystery Canyon; Hess, Ben; Stavelly, Gay; Rigg, Jack.
- The Grand Valley Times. "New Wonder Discovered: Prof. Cummings' Party Finds a Natural Bridge Larger Than Augusta." The Grand Valley Times (Moab, Utah) 27/16 (Sept. 3, 1909): 1. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.
- The Grand Valley Times. "Jealousy Besets Gov't Official. " The Grand Valley Times (Moab, Utah) 27/20 (1909). Rainbow Bridge.
- Gray, Ralph. "Three Roads To Rainbow. " National Geographic 111 (April, 1957): 546-561. HL; USHS.
- Gray, Robert. "Hike to the Rainbow's End." Boy Life. 70 (1980): 26-30. Rainbow Bridge.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Some Features of the Geology of the Navajo Reservation, Arizona-Utah." Science n.s. 32/810 (1910): 62.

- Gregory, Herbert E. "The San Juan Oil Field, San Juan County, Utah." In Contributions to Economic Geology, Marius R. Campbell, Geologist in Charge. USGS Bulletin 431 (1911): 11-25. Pc: HL.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "The Shinarump Conglomerate." The American Journal of Science 4th ser., vol. 35 (1913): 424-438. Pc: HL.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "The Igneous Origin of the 'Glacial Deposits' on the Navajo Reservation, Arizona and Utah." The American Journal of Science 4th_ser., 40/236 (Aug., 1915): 97-115. Pc: HL.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "The Navajo Country." The American Geographical Society Bulletin 47/8, 9: 561-577, 652-672.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Stratigraphy of a Part of Southern Utah. In Bulletin of the American Association of Petroleum Geologists 6/3: 223.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "The Navajo Country: A Geographic and Hydrographic Reconnaissance of Parts of Arizona, New Mexico, and Utah. " USGS Water Supply Paper 380 (1916). HL; USHS.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Geology of the Navajo Country: A Reconnaissance of Parts of Arizona, New Mexico, and Utah." USGS Professional Paper 93 (1917). HL; USHS.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Colorado Plateau Region." International Geological Congress Guidebook 18 (1933).
- Gregory, Herbert E. "The San Juan Country: A Geographic and Geological Reconnaissance of Southeastern Utah. " USGS Professional Paper 188 (1938). GT; USHS; HL.
- Gregory, Herbert E. [Biographical Sketch of Almon Harris Thompson]. Utah Historical Quarterly 7 (1939): 5-10. USHS.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Population of Southern Utah." Economic Geography 21/1 (Jan., 1945): 54-55.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Scientific Explorations in Southern Utah. " American Journal of Science 243 (Oct., 1945): 527-549. USHS; pc: HL.
- Gregory, Herbert E. [Biographical Sketch of Stephen Vandiver Jones] Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 11-17. USHS.
- Gregory, Herbert E. and Levi F. Noble. "Notes on a Geological Traverse from Mohave, California, to the Mouth of San Juan River, Utah." The American Journal of Science 5th ser., vol. 5 (1923): 229-238. Pc: HL.
- Gregory, Herbert E. and Raymond C. Moore, . "The Kaiparowits Region." USGS Professional Paper 164 (1931).

- Grey, Loren. Zane Grey: A Photographic Odyssey. Dallas: Taylor Publishing Co., 1985. HL.
- Grey, Zane. Riders of the Purple Sage. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1912. HL; GT; USHS.
- Grey, Zane. "A New Wonder-Nonnezosche." World (Feb. 14, 1915).
- Grey, Zane. "Nonnezoshe, The Rainbow Bridge." Recreation n.s. 52/2 (Feb., 1915): 63-67. USHS; pc: HL.
- Grey, Zane.. "The Desert Crucible." Argosy (May, 1915 f.). Serial of The Rainbow Trail.
- Grey, Zane. The Rainbow Trail. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1915. HL; GT.
- Grey, Zane. Tales of Lonely Trails, . New York: Harper & Brothers, 1922. HL; USHS.
- Grey, Zane. "Bear Trails." Country Gentleman (March 3-17, 1923). Mentions JW.
- Grey, Zane. "Down Into the Desert." The Ladies Home Journal (January, 1924). Pc (part.): HL.
- Grey, Zane. "Trails Over the Glass Mountains." Outdoor America (Jan., 1924).
- Grey, Zane. "Surprise Valley." Outdoor America (Aug.-Sept., 1924).
- Grey, Zane. "The Heights of Wild Horse Mesa." Country Gentleman. (April 12, 1924).
- Grey, Zane. The Vanishing American. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1925. HL; GT.
- Grey, Zane. "Breaking Through: The Story of My Life." American Magazine (July, 1926): 11-13. U of U.
- Grey, Zane. Blue Feather and Other Stories. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1961.
- Grey, Zane. "Zane Grey Replies to Critics." Publisher?, year? Mentions JW.
- Grey, Zane, et al. Zane Grey, The Man and His Work: An Autobiographical Sketch, Critical Appreciations, and Bibliography. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1928. HL; GT.
- Grimes. [Journal]. Salt Lake Tribune (May 9 or 10, 1926). Colorado River trip.

- Grimes, O. J. "Interesting Westerners. " Sunset Magazine 38 (May, 1917): 41-42. Wetherill, Louisa. Pc: HL.
- Gruber, Frank. Zane Grey: A Biography. Roslyn, New York: Walter J. Black, Inc., 1969. HL; GT; USHS.
- Gruner, Heinz. "Colonel Claude H. Birdseye. " Photogrammetric Engineering 38/9 (Sept., 1972): 865-875.
- Guernsey, Samuel James. "Explorations in Northeastern Arizona: Report on the Archaeological Fieldwork of 1920-1923." Papers of the Peabody Museum of American Archaeology and Ethnology 12/1 (1931). HL; USHS.
- Guernsey, Samuel James and Alfred Vincent Kidder. "Basket-Maker Caves of Northeastern Arizona: Report on the Explorations, 1916-1917." Papers of the Peabody Museum of American Archaeology and Ethnology 8/2 (1921). USHS; HL.
- Gunnerson, James H. "1957 Excavations, Glen Canyon Area." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 42, Glen Canyon Series no. 9 (Sept., 1959). HL; USHS.
- "H". "Recent Finds in Utah." The Archaeologist 2 (1894): 154-155.
- Hack, John T. "Dunes of the Western Navajo Country. " The Geographical Review 31/2 (April, 1941): 240 f.
- Hafen, Lyman. "Red Rock Country." St. George Magazine (Summer, 1985): 63-69 f. Crampton, C. Gregory. USHS; GT; HL.
- Haile, Berard. Waterway: A Navajo Ceremonial Myth Told by Black Mustache Circle. American Tribal Religions, vol. 5; Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona Press, 1979. HL.
- Hall, Al and Hubert Lowman. "We Saw a Rockfall in Glen Canyon." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1957): 9-10. Greene, Art; Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Hall, Ansel Franklin. "Wanted: 10 Explorers." California Monthly (April, 1933): 49-50.
- Hall, Ansel Franklin. "In Navajo Land." California Monthly (Sept., 1933): 17-18 f.
- Hall, Ansel Franklin. General Report on the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition of 1933. Berkeley: The University of California Press, 1934. RBMV. HL; USHS.
- Hall, Thelma Bonney. "Progress at Glen Canyon Dam." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1959): 9. Lake Powell. USHS.
- Hall, Wilbur. "The Scenery Salters." Sunset Magazine 62/1 (Jan., 1929): 11-13 f. Wetherill, John; Colville, Clyde. Pc: HL.

- Halliday, William R. and Angus M. Woodbury. "Protection of Rainbow Bridge National Monument." Science 133 (May 19, 1961): 1572-1583. USHS.
- Hammond, George P. "Kayenta and Land Beyond Clay Hills Spread with Interesting Ancient Ruins." The Arizona Republican (April 11, 1926): sec. 4, p. 5. HL.
- Hammond, George P. "Last Outpost of Civilization is Gateway to Unexplored North Arizona Lands." The Arizona Republican (May 9, 1926): sec. 4, p. 5. HL.
- Hammond, George P. The Plains Indians and New Mexico, 1751-1778. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1940. Mitchell-Merrick Mine?
- Hannay, Felicity. "In Memorium: Rainbow Bridge National Monument." Ecology Law Quarterly 4/2 (1974): 385-414.
- Hargrave, Lyndon L. "The Tsegi Country." Museum Notes 6/11 (May, 1934): 51-54. Pc: HL.
- Hargrave, Lyndon L. "A Note on Poncho Ruin." American Anthropologist n.s. 30/3 (July-Sept., 1934): 490.
- Hargrave, Lyndon L. "A Recently Discovered Basket Maker Burial Cave in the Tsegi." Museum Notes 7/4 (Oct., 1934): 13. Pc: HL.
- Hargrave, Lyndon L. "Archaeological Investigations in the Tsegi Canyons of Northeastern Arizona in 1934." Museum Notes 7/6 (Jan., 1935): 25-28. HL.
- Hargrave, Lyndon L. Report on Archaeological Reconnaissance in the Rainbow Plateau Area of Northern Arizona and Southern Utah. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1935. Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. HL; USHS.
- Hargrave, Lyndon. Feathers from Sand Dune Cave: A Basketmaker Cave Near Navajo Mtn., Utah. [Publisher?], 1970.
- Haring, Inez M. "Mosses of the Glen Canyon Area." Plateau 33/4 (1961): 120-22.
- Harpster, James. Title? National Park Service Newsletter (month? [before Sept.], 1979). Rainbow Bridge discovery.
- Harris, David V. The Geologic Story of the National Parks and Monuments. Ft. Collins: Colorado State University Foundation Press, 1976.
- Harrison, C. William. "Hoskinini Mesa." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1979): 24. USHS.

- Harrison, C. William. "The Magic of Lake Powell." The Desert Magazine (March, 1979): 24-27. USHS.
- Harrison, C. William.. "Voyage to a Rocky Rainbow." The Desert Magazine 42/10 (1979): 1 f. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.
- Harshbarger, John W. "Stratigraphy of the Uppermost Triassic and the Jurassic Rocks of the Navajo Country." USGS Professional Paper 291 (1957).
- Hartzog, George B., Jr. "The Golden Circle Concept." Western Gateways 7/3 (Summer, 1967): 32-37, 46-49. HL.
- Harvard Alumni Bulletin. "An Ancient Arizona Cliff-Dwelling. Harvard Alumni Bulletin 35/22 (March 10, 1933). Betatakin.
- Haskell, Horace S. "Flowering Plants in Glen Canyon--Late Summer Aspect." Plateau 31/1 (1958): 1-3.
- Hayden, F. V. Ninth Annual Report of the United States Geological and Geographical Survey of the Territories for the Year 1877. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1877. USHS. Pc (pl. 37): HL.
- Hayden, F. V. Tenth Annual Report of the United States Geological and Geographical Survey of the Territories Embracing Colorado and Parts of Adjacent Territories, Being a Report of Progress of the Exploration for the Year 1876. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1878. HL.
- Hayden, F. V. Eleventh Annual Report of the U.S. Geological and Geographic Survey of the Territories for the Year 1877. Ref. p. xxii f.
- Heald, Weldon F. "The Colorado is Still Wild." Sierra Club Bulletin 27/4 (Aug., 1942): 49-58. HL.
- Heald, Weldon F. "Fast Water in the Desert." Appalachia (June, 1946). San Juan River.
- Heald, Weldon F. "Who Discovered Rainbow Bridge?" Sierra Club Bulletin 40/8 (Oct., 1955): 24-28.. HL; USHS.
- Heald, Weldon F. "Where Four States Meet." Western Gateways 7/3 (Summer, 1967): 16. HL.
- Hegemann, Elizabeth Compton. "Navaho Silver." Southwest Museum Leaflets 29 (n.d.) HL.
- Hegemann, Elizabeth Compton. Navaho Trading Days. Albuquerque: The University of New Mexico Press, 1963. HL; USHS.
- Heimbucher, Clifford V. "Exploring Navajo Canyon." Sierra Club Bulletin 39/6 (June, 1954): 61-70.

Henderson, Esther and Chuck Abbott. "Along the Trading Post Trail." Arizona Highways 19/6 (June, 1943): 12-19 f. HL; USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "On the Trail to Rainbow Bridge." The Desert Magazine (June, 1941): 5-11. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." Desert Magazine (Feb., 1945): 37-38. Wetherill, John. USHS; pc:

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." Desert Magazine (Aug., 1945): 37. Kayenta. USHS; pc: HL.

Henderson, Randall. "River Trail to Rainbow Bridge." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1945). San Juan River; Nevills, Norman D. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1946): 46-47. Wetherill Trading Post. USHS; pc: HL.

Henderson, Randall. "Grand Canyon Voyage." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1947; Jan., 1948; Feb., 1948): 4-10; 9-14; 9-16. Nevills, Norman D.; Colorado River--Grand Canyon. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1949): 46. Nevills, Norman D. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Nineteen Days on Utah Trails." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1949): 5-11. San Juan County; Canyonlands National Park; Musselman, Ross; Scorup, J. A. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "When the Boats Wouldn't Float--We Pulled 'em." The Desert Magazine. (Sept., 1950): 5-11. Aleson, Harry; White, Georgie; Escalante River. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Navajo Gods Guard the Silver of Pish-la-ki." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1950): 5-7. Monument Valley; Goulding, Harry. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "We Camped on Kaiparowits." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1951): 5-11. Archaeology; Kaiparowits Plateau. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Glen Canyon Voyage." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1952): 7-12. Mexican Hat Expeditions; Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Tribal Park in Navajoland." The Desert Magazine (May, 1956): 26-27. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (July, 1956): 42. Lake Powell. USHS.

Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1957): 52. Glen Canyon; Rainbow Bridge. USHS.

- Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1957): 42. Lake Powell. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "With Harry Goulding in Mystery Valley." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1957): 4-7. Monument Valley; Goulding, Harry. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Canyon Boat Ride in Utah." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1958): 21-25. San Juan River; Stavely, Gaylord. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "The Water Was Rough in Cataract Canyon." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1958): 5-11. White, Georgie. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. On Desert Trails, Today and Yesterday. Los Angeles: Westernlore Press, 1961. HL; GT; USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Mar., 1961): 22-23. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.
- Herald-Republican. "Utah Men Were Down There Also." Herald-Republican (Sept. 29, 1909). Rainbow Bridge.
- Herald-Republican. "Government Man Was Only Guest." Herald-Republican (Sept. 30, 1909). Rainbow Bridge.
- Herbert, Roy. "Rainbow Bridge Dispute Resurfaces as Lake Rises." Los Angeles Times 90 (Sept. 12, 1971): sec. C, p. 1 f.
- Herrick, Genevieve Forbes. "Women in the News." Country Gentleman (October, 1939): 46. Wetherill, Louisa. Pc: HL.
- Hetzel, M. Carol. "Navajo Outpost." Westways (Feb., 1957). Monument Valley.
- Hibben, Frank C. Digging Up America. New York: Hill and Wang, 1960. HL.
- Hill, Joseph John. "Spanish and Mexican Exploration and Trade Northwest from New Mexico into the Great Basin, 1765-1853." Utah Historical Quarterly 3 (Jan., 1930): 3-23. GT; USHS.
- Hill, W. W. "Navajo Trading and Trading Ritual." Southwestern Journal of Anthropology (1948).
- Hiller, Jack. "Photographed All the Best Scenery": Jack Hiller's Diary of the Powell Expeditions, 1871-1875. Don D. Fowler, ed. Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, [1972]. USHS.
- Hilton, John W. "He Wanted to Do Honest Painting." The Desert Magazine (July, 1940): 27-28. Dixon, Maynard. USHS.
- Hite, Cass. "Cass Hite's Story: He tells Circumstances of the Killing of Kohler." Republican (Sept. 13, 1891).

- Hite, Cass. "Colorado River Gold." Utah Historical Quarterly 7 (1939): 139-40. USHS.
- Hobbies. "Utah's Petrified Rainbow." Hobbies 54/10 (Dec., 1949): 41, 48. Rainbow Bridge. Same as: The Mentor, "Utah's Petrified Rainbow" (1926), q.v.
- Hobler, Philip M. and Audrey E. Hobler. "Navajo Racing Circles." Plateau 40/2 (1967): 45-50.
- Hodge, Carle. "Mr. Lake Powell." Arizona Outdoor Recreation 51/6 (Sept., 1979): 62. Jones, Stan. HL.
- Hogg, John Edwin. "Big Medicine." Touring Topics (Aug., 1931): 18-21 f. Wetherill, Louisa. USHS; pc: HL.
- Hogg, John Edwin. "Two Indian Daughters." Touring Topics (May, 1931): 20-22 f. Rodgers, Betty; Wetherill, Fanny. USHS; pc: HL.
- Holmes, E. F. "The Great Natural Bridges of Utah." National Geographic 18 (1907): 199-204.
- Holmstrom, Frances. [1946]. Buzz' Footsteps, 1909-1946. Published by author. Holmstrom, Haldane "Buzz." USHS; pc: GT.
- Hoover, Grace Elwood. "Trespassers in Mesa Land." Arizona Highways 17/6 (June, 1941): 4-7 f. RBMV.
- Howard, Enid C. "Utah's Great Comb Ridge." The Desert Magazine (May, 1971): 46-49. USHS.
- Howard, Enid C., "Escalante Country." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1974): 36-39. USHS.
- Howie[?], John. "An Expedition." Green Thumb 12/9 (Dec., 1955). Rainbow Bridge.
- Hunt, Charles B. "Cenezoic Geology of the Colorado Plateau." USGS Professional Paper 279 (1956).
- Hunt, Charles B., Paul Averitt, and Ralph L. Miller. "Geology and Geography of the Henry Mountains Region, Utah." in USGS Professional Paper 228 (1953).
- Huser, Verne. "Rainbow in the Rock." American Forests 80/2 (1974): 42-45 f. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Hyde, Philip. "A Wilderness of Slickrock." Audubon (Sept., 1969): 44-49. Escalante River.
- Hyde, Philip. "Southeast Utah Wilderness: Going . . . going . . ." National Parks and Conservation Magazine (Oct., 1972): 9-14.

- Ickes, Anna Wilmarth. Mesa Land: The History and Romance of the American Southwest. Cambridge, Massachusetts: The Riverside Press, 1933. HL; USHS.
- Iverson, Peter. The Navajo Nation. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1981. HL.
- Ives, Ronald L. "Bert Loper--The Last Chapter." The Journal of Arizona History 17/1 (Spring, 1976): 49-53. HL; USHS.
- Ivins, Anthony Woodward. "Traveling Over Forgotten Trails." Improvement Era (Feb./March, 1919): 288-292 f. USHS.
- Jackson, Carlton. Zane Grey. Boston: Twayne Publishers, 1973. HL; GT.
- Jackson, William Henry. "Report on the Ancient Ruins Examined in 1875 and 1877" in Hayden, F. V., Tenth Annual Report (1878), q.v.: 409-50. HL.
- Jackson, William H. The Diaries of William Henry Jackson. LeRoy R. Hafen and Ann W. Hafen, eds. Clark, 1959.
- Jaeger, Oscar R. Grand Canyon Adventure. Published by author, 1932. James, George Wharton. In and Around the Grand Canyon. Little Brown, 1900.
- James, George Wharton. The Grand Canyon of Arizona. Little, Brown, 1910.
- James, George Wharton. Indian Blankets and Their Makers. Chicago: A. C. McClurg & Co., 1914.
- James, George Wharton. Our American Wonderlands. Chicago: A. C. McClurg & Co., 1915. HL.
- James, George Wharton. Arizona the Wonderland. Boston: The Page Co., 1917. HL; USHS.
- James, George Wharton. ' Utah: The Land of Blossoming Valleys. Boston: The Page Co., 1922. USHS.
- James, Harry C.,. "In Memory of John Wetherill." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1945): 27. USHS; pc: HL.
- Jenkinson, Michael. Land of Clear Light. New York: E. P. Dutton & Co ., 1977.
- Jennings, Jesse D. "Early Man in Utah." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 3-27. USHS.
- Jennings, Jesse D. "The Aboriginal Peoples." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 211-21. USHS.

- Jennings, Jesse D. "Glen Canyon: A Summary." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 81, Glen Canyon Series no. 31 (1966).
- Jennings, Jesse D. and Floyd W. Sharrock. "The Glen Canyon: A Multi-Discipline Project." Utah Historical Quarterly 33 (Winter, 1965):34-54.
- Jensen, Frank. "Riverman." The Desert Magazine (July, 1962): 26-27. Greene, Art; Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Jett, Stephen C. Tourism in the Navajo Country: Resources and Planning. Window Rock, Arizona: The Navajo Tribe, 1966. USHS; pc: HL.
- Jett, Stephen C. "Obscure Arch in Navajoland. " Western Gateways. (Summer, 1967): 28-29. HL.
- Jett, Stephen C. Navajo Wildlands: As Long as the Rivers Shall Run. Sierra Club and Ballantine Books, 1969. HL; USHS.
- Jett, Stephen C. "Testimony of the Sacredness of Rainbow Natural Bridge to Puebloans, Navajos, and Paiutes." Plateau 45/4 (Spring, 1973): 133-142. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Jett, Stephen C. "Rainbow Bridge Country." Introduction to: To the Foot of the Rainbow by Clyde Kluckhohn. Glorieta, New Mexico: Rio Grande Press, 1980: xi-xxiv. HL.
- Johnson, Arthur B. "Some Dam Facts About Protecting Rainbow Bridge." Western Outdoor Quarterly (Winter, 1961).
- Johnson, H. Cyril. Scenic Guide to Arizona. Published by author, 1947.
- Johnson, H. Cyril. Scenic Guide to Utah. Westwood, California: Sugar Pine Press, 1947. HL.
- Johnston, Bernice Eastman. "The Valley of the Monuments." Touring Topics (Sept., 1928): 28-31 f. Monument Valley. USHS; pc: HL.
- Johnston, Philip. "Utah's Great Natural Bridges." Touring Topics (Sept., 1929): 12.
- Johnston, Philip. "Behind the Beyond." Touring Topics (Nov., 1927): .20-23 f. Pc (part.): HL.
- Johnston, Philip. "Black Mesa Phantoms." Touring Topics 24/10 (Oct., 1932): 10-15 f. HL.
- Jones, Kumen. "First Settlement of San Juan County, Utah." Utah Historical Quarterly 2 (1928): 8-11. USHS.
- Jones, Raymond Smith. "Last Wagon Through the Hole-in-the-Rock." The Desert Magazine (June, 1954): 22-25. Hole-in-the-Rock. USHS.

- Jones, Stan. "To Rainbow is End: Wetherill Went This Rugged Way to Find the Great Stone Bridge." Arizona Outdoor Recreation 51/6 (Sept., 1979): 38-40. HL.
- Jones, Stan. Spectacular Lake Powell Country. Page, Arizona: Sun Country Publications, 1983. HL; GT; USHS.
- Jones, Stan. "Stan Jones' Ramblings: Cummings Mesa--Part 2." Lake Powell Chronicle (March 27, 1985). HL.
- Jones, Stephen Vandiver. "Journal of Stephen Vandiver Jones, April 21, 1871-December 14, 1872." Herbert E. Gregory, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 19-174.
- Journal of Electricity. "Ramifications of the Colorado River Project." Journal of Electricity 27 (July 1, 1921): 6.
- Judd, Neil M. "Beyond the Clay Hills." National Geographic 45 (March, 1924): 275-302. HL; GT; USHS.
- Judd, Neil M. "Explorations in San Juan County, Utah." In "Explorations and Field-Work of the Smithsonian Institution in 1923." Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 76/10 (1924): 77-82. Pc: HL.
- Judd, Neil M. "The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge." National Parks Bulletin 54 (Nov., 1927): 6-16. Pc: HL. Reprinted in: Cummings Publication Council, q.v., 1959: 8-13. Rainbow Bridge. HL.
- Judd, Neil M. "The Excavation and Repair of Betatakin." Proceedings of the U.S. National Museum (Smithsonian Institution) 77/5, pub. no. 2828 (1930).
- Judd, Neil M. "The Rising Quality of New World Archaeology." Scientific Monthly 63 (Nov., 1946): 391-4.
- Judd, Neil M. "Pioneering in Southwestern Archeology." In Reed, Erik K. and Dale S. King, eds., For the Dean, 1950, q.v.: 11-27. HL; USHS.
- Judd, Neil M. "The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge" in Cummings Publication Council, The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge, 1959, q.v.: 8-13. HL; USHS.
- Judd, Neil M. "Return to Rainbow Bridge." Arizona Highways 43/8 (Aug., 1967): 30-39. HL; USHS.
- Judd, Neil M. "On Some Names in Natural Bridges National Monument." National Parks Magazine (Oct., 1967): 16-19.
- Judd, Neil M. Men Met Along the Trail: Adventures in Archaeology. Norman, Oklahoma: University of Oklahoma Press, 1968. HL; USHS.

- Judd, Neil M. "Basketmaker Artifacts from Moki Canyon, Utah." Plateau 43/1 (Summer, 1970): 16-20. Pc: HL.
- Judd, Neil M. "Rainbow Trail to Nonnezoshe." National Parks and Conservation Magazine 47/11 (Nov., 1973): 4-8. Pc: HL.
- Kant, Candace C. Zane Grey's Arizona. Flagstaff, Arizona: Northland Press, 1984. HL; GT; USHS.
- Kehmeier, G. C. "Rainbow Bridge--the Hard Way." Timberline 457 (Jan., 1957): 5.
- Keleher, William A. Rainbow Bridge and Gila River. Published by author, n.d. Pc: HL.
- Kelly, Charles. "The Mysterious 'D. Julien.'" Utah Historical Quarterly 6 (1933): 83-88. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Graveyard of the Gods." The Desert Magazine (July, 1938): 4-6. Monument Valley; Goulding, Harry and "Mike." USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "At 83 He's an Explorer." Saturday Evening Post (May 6, 1939). Stone, Julius F. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Trapper in the Utah Wilderness." The Desert Magazine (July, 1939): 3-5 f. Robidoux, Antoine; Julien, Denis. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Lost Silver of Pish-la-ki." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1940): 5-8. Hite, Cass. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Hoskanini." The Desert Magazine (July, 1941): 6-9. USHS; pc: HL.
- Kelly, Charles. "Proposed Escalante National Monument." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1941): 21-22. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Gold Hunters Are Like That!" The Desert Magazine (July, 1942): 13-15. Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Rain Sing." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1942): 9-10. Navajo Indians. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "River Gold." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1942): 15-17. Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "We Climbed to the Moki Ruin." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1943): 5-8. Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Autographs in Stone." The Desert Magazine 6/8 (June, 1943): 9-12.
- Kelly, Charles. "The Three Who Lost." The Desert Magazine (April, 1945): 4-6. Colorado River--Grand Canyon; Powell, John Wesley. USHS.

- Kelly, Charles. "Mormon Crossing at Hole-in-the-Rock." The Desert Magazine (May, 1947): 10-14. Hole-in-the-Rock. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "New Road into the Utah Wilderness." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1947): 10-14. Chaffin, Arthur; Hite, Utah; Colorado River--Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. [Biographical Sketch of Walter Clement Powell]. Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 253-55. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Chief Hoskaninni." Utah Historical Quarterly 21/3 (July, 1953): 219-226. USHS; pc: HL.
- Kelly, Charles. "The Poke and Posey Wars." The Desert Magazine (May, 1965): 18-19. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles and Charlotte Martin. "Zeke Johnson's Natural Bridges." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1947): 12-15. Johnson, Ezekiel. USHS.
- Kerr, Walter A. "Byron Cummings, Classic Scholar and Father of University Athletics." Utah Historical Quarterly. 23 (1955): 145-150. USHS; pc: HL, GT.
- Kidder, Alfred Vincent. "Explorations in Southwestern Utah in 1908." Papers of the School of American Archaeology (Archaeological Institute of America) 15 (1910). HL; USHS.
- Kidder, Alfred Vincent. An Introduction to the Study of Southwest Archaeology with a Preliminary Account of the Excavations at Pecos. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1924. HL; USHS.
- Kidder, Alfred Vincent and Samuel J. Guernsey. "Archeological Explorations in Northeastern Arizona." Bureau of American Ethnology, Bulletin (Smithsonian Institution) 65 (1919). HL; USHS.
- Kidder, Alfred Vincent, and Samuel James Guernsey. "Peabody Museum Arizona Exploration, 1920." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 7 (1921).
- Kilgore, Bruce M. "The Rainbow Bridge Debate." National Parks Magazine 32/135 (Oct.-Dec., 1958): 155-159 f.
- Killgore, Jean Page. "In His Memory, a New Town." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1957): 9. Page, John Chatfield; Page Arizona. USHS.
- King, Dale S., ed. Arizona's National Monuments. Southwestern Monuments Association Popular Series, no. 2. Santa Fe, New Mexico: Southwestern Monuments Assoc., 1945. HL.
- The Kiva. "The Bridle of Hoskinini." The Kiva 11/3 (March, 1946): 36. HL.

- Klinck, Richard E. "Desert Treasure." Western Folklore Quarterly 12 (1953). Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Klinck, Richard E. Land of Room Enough and Time Enough. Albuquerque: The University of New Mexico Press, 1953. HL; USHS.
- Kluckhohn, Clyde. To the Foot of the Rainbow. New York/ London: The Century Co, 1927. HL; GT.
- Kluckhohn, Clyde. Beyond the Rainbow. Boston: The Christopher Publishing House, 1933. HL.
- Kluckhohn, Clyde. "Participation in Ceremonials in a Navaho Community." American Anthropologist 40/3 (July-Sept., 1938): 359-369. HL; USHS.
- Kluckhohn, Clyde. Navaho Witchcraft. Boston: Beacon Press, 1944. HL; USHS.
- Kluckhohn, Clyde and Dorothea Leighton. The Navaho. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1946. USHS.
- Kluckhohn, Clyde and Leland C. Wyman. "An Introduction to Navaho Chant Practice, With an Account of the Behaviors Observed in Four Chants." Memoirs of the American Anthropological Association 53 (1940). HL; USHS.
- Knyvett, Bill. "A Man, His Monuments, His Mission." The Desert Magazine (May, 1970): 22-25. Monument Valley; Goulding, Harry. USHS.
- Knyvett, Bill. "Arches in Navajoland. " The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1971): 22-24. Monument Valley. USHS.
- Knyvett, Bill. "Hawkeye and a Bonus." The Desert Magazine (April, 1973). USHS.
- Koch, Walter H. "Boat Trip on the San Juan. " The Desert Magazine (March, 1952): 14-16. Nevills, Norman D.; USHS.
- Kolb, Ellsworth L. Through the Grand Canyon from Wyoming to Mexico. New York: Macmillan, 1914. GT; USHS.
- Kolb, Ellsworth L. "River Running 1921: The Diary of E. L. Kolb. " W. L. Rusho, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 27/2 (Spring, 1969): 269-283. USHS.
- Kraus, Bertram S. "Cleveland Discoverers Lost Cities of the Southwest. " Cleveland Plain Dealer (Nov. 13, 1938). Tsegi Canyon; RBMV-1937.
- Lacy, Hugh. "Say That I Kept My Dream. " The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1938): 18-20. Ruess, Everett. USHS.

- Lacy, Hugh. "What Became of Everett Ruess?." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1939): 9-11 f. USHS.
- LaFarge, Oliver. "Unscientific Expedition". World's Work (March, 1931).
- Lambert, Neal. "Al Scorup: Cattleman of the Canyons." Utah Historical Quarterly 32/3 (Summer, 1964): 301-320. USHS; GT; HL.
- Lane, D. R. "Down the Grand Canyon by Rail." Westways 45/1 (Jan., 1953): 4-5.
- Larabee, Charles. "Riding the Rapids of the Grand Canyon." Travel 91/3 (June, 1948): 4-9 f.
- Larsen, E. S. Jr. and Whitman Cross. "Geology and [?]rology of the San Juan Region, Southwestern Colorado." USGS Professional Paper 258 (1956).
- Larson, Rupert L. "Primeval Region Now Opened to Motorists." Los Angeles Examiner. (May 24, 1925): sec. 7, p. I f. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Larson, Gustive O. "Cedar City Treks to Hole-in-the-Rock." The Pioneer 5/7 (1953): 40-42.
- Larson, Rupert L. "Wonders of Rainbow Bridge in Navajo Mountain Country Revealed by Franklin Scout." Hollywood Daily Citizen (May 27, 1925).
- LaRue, E. C. "Control of Flood by Storage." Engineering News Record 82 (March, 1919): 456 f.
- LaRue, E. C.. "Discussion of the Colorado River Development." American Society of Civil Engineers Proceedings 48 (1922): 1605-39, 1711-15, 1909-12; 49 (1923): 942-51.
- LaRue, E. C. "Water Power and Flood Control of the Colorado River Below Green River, Utah." USGS Water Supply Paper 556 (1925). HL; USHS.
- Lavender, David. "Mormon Cowboy." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1940): 4-8.
Scorup, John Albert. USHS. .1
- Lavender, David. One Man's West. Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1977.
HL; USHS.
- Lavender, David. Colorado River Country. New York: E. P. Dutton, Inc., 1982.
HL; USHS.
- Lavender, David. River Runners of the Grand Canyon. Grand Canyon and Tucson: Grand Canyon Natural History Association and University of Arizona Press, 1985. GT; USHS.

- Lederer, Muriel. "They're Finding Paydirt on the Colorado Plateau." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1955): 4-8. Uranium. USHS.
- Lee, Joe. "My Wonderful Country." Frontier Times. (Feb.-March, 1974). Nasja, Nasja-Begay.
- Lee, Marietta. "Richard Wetherill: Another Point of View." Southwestern Association of Indian Affairs Quarterly 11 (Spring, 1976): 9-12.
- Lee, Willis T. Stories in Stone. New York: D. Van Nostrand Co., Inc., 1926. HL; USHS.
- Leh, Leonard L. "Some Surprises at the Wilson Ruins in San Juan County, Utah." Southwestern Lore 3 (1938).
- Leighton, Dorothea and Clyde Kluckhohn. Children of the People: The Navajo Individual and His Development. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1948. HL; USHS.
- Lesure, Thomas B. "Arizona's Colorado." Travel (March, 1966): 59-64.
- Leveson, David. "Coney Island in the Desert." Backpacker 3/3 (Fall, 1975): 31 f. Rainbow Bridge. PC: HL.
- Lewis, Richard Q. and Donald E. Trimble. "Geology and Uranium Deposits of Monument Valley, San Juan County, Utah." USGS Bulletin 1087-D (1959). HL; USHS.
- Liebler, H. Baxter. "The Social and Cultural Patterns of the Navajo Indians." Utah Historical Quarterly 30/4 (Fall, 1962): 298-325. HL; USHS.
- Liebler, H. Baxter. Boil My Heart for Me. New York: Exposition Press, 1969. HL; USHS.
- Life Magazine. "High Brass Enjoys a Wilderness Wonder." Life Magazine 50/19 (May 12, 1961): 133-35. Rainbow Bridge.
- Lindsay, Alexander J., Jr. "The Beaver Creek Agricultural Community on the San Juan River, Utah." American Antiquity 27/2 (1961): 174-187.
- Lindsay, Alexander J., Jr. "Saving Prehistoric Sites in the Southwest." Archaeology 14/4 (1961): 245-49.
- Lindsay, Alexander J., Jr. and Richard Ambler. "Recent Contributions and Research Problems in Kayenta Anasazi Prehistory." Plateau 35/3 (Winter, 1963): 86-92. PC: HL.
- Lindsay, Alexander J., Jr.; J. Richard Ambler; Mary Anne Stein; and Philip M. Hobler, . "Survey and Excavations North and East of Navajo Mountain, Utah, 1959-1962," Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 45, Glen Canyon Series no. 8, (1969) o HL; USHS,

- Lingenfelder, R. E. First Through the Grand Canyon. Los Angeles: Glen Dawson, 1958.
- Lipe, William D. "1958 Excavations, Glen Canyon Area." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 44, Glen Canyon Series no. 11 (March, 1960). HL; USHS.
- Lipe, William D. Anasazi Culture and Its Relationship to the Environment in the Red Rock Plateau Region, Southeastern Utah. New Haven: Yale University, 1967. USHS.
- Lipe, William D. Prehistoric Cultural Adaptation in the Cedar Mesa Area, Southeast Utah. Flagstaff: Northern Arizona Society of Science and Art, 1974. USHS.
- Lipe, William D.; Floyd W. Sharrock; David S. Dibble; and Keith M. Anderson. "1959 Excavations, Glen Canyon Area." University Utah Anthropological Papers 49, Glen Canyon Series no. 13 (Dec., 1960). HL; USHS.
- Lipps, Oscar H. The Navajos. Cedar Rapids, Iowa: Torch Press, 1909.
- Lister, Florence C. and Robert H. Lister. Earl Morris & Southwestern Archaeology. Albuquerque: The University of New Mexico Press, 1968. HL; GT; USHS.
- Lister, Florence C. "Kaiparowits Plateau and Glen Canyon Prehistory: An Interpretation Based on Ceramics." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 71, Glen Canyon Series no. 23.
- Lister, Robert H. "The Glen Canyon Survey in 1957." University of Utah Anthropological Paper 30, Glen Canyon Series no. 1 (March, 1958). HL; USHS.
- Lister, Robert H. "The Coombs Site, Pt. 1." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 41, Glen Canyon Series no. 8 (July, 1960). HL; USHS.
- Lister, Robert H., "Salvage Archaeology Today and the Glen Canyon Project." In Ferris, Robert G., ed., The American West, 1963: 219-225.
- Lister, Robert H. and Florence C. Lister. Anasazi Pottery. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1978. Morris, Earl; Bernheimer, Charles L. USHS.
- Lister, Robert H. and Florence C. Lister. Those Who Came Before: Southwestern Archeology in the National Park System. Tucson: The University of Arizona Press, 1983. HL.
- Litton, Martin. "Swinerton." Arizona Highways 27/1 (Jan., 1951): 16-27. HL.

- Lloyd, Elwood, IV. Arizonology. Flagstaff: The Coconino Sun, 1933. Arizona place names.
- Lockett, H. Claiborne. "Northern Arizona's First Farmers." Museum Notes 7/4 (Oct., 1934): 14-16. Pc: HL.
- Lockett, H. Claiborne and Lyndon L. Hargrave. "Woodchuck Cave, a Basketmaker II Site in Tsegi Canyon, Arizona." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 26 (1953).
- Long, Paul V. "Archaeological Excavations in Lower Glen Canyon, Utah, 1959-1960." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 42, Glen Canyon Series no. 7 (1966). HL; USHS.
- Longwell, Chester R. "Memorial to Herbert Ernest Gregory (1869-1952). "Proceedings of the Geological Society of America, Annual Report for 1953. (May, 1954): 115-124. Pc: HL.
- Longwell, Chester R.; Hugh D. Miser; Raymond C. Moore; Kirk Bryan; and Sidney Paige. "Rock Formations in the Colorado Plateau of Southeastern Utah and Northern Arizona", in "Shorter Contributions to General Geology, 1923-1924." USGS Professional Paper 132 (1925): 1-23. Pc: HL.
- Los Angeles Examiner. "Newsreel Photographer Risks Life to Film Grand Canyon's Splendor." Los Angeles Examiner (Aug. 19, 1927): sec. I, p. 20. Blackwell, Frank; Eddy traverse.
- Los Angeles Times. "Discoverer of Rainbow Bridge Finally Paid." Los Angeles Times (June 20, 1974). Jim Mike.
- Luce, Willard. "Bluff . . . Past, Present and Future." The Utah Magazine (Feb., 1947): 22-25 f.
- Luce, Willard. Jerry Lindsey, Explorer to the San Juan. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book Co., 1958. Juvenile fiction (Hole-in-the-Rock). USHS.
- Luce, Willard. "Arches and Bridges of Stone." Natural History 73/7 (Aug.-Sept., 1964): 42-47. Rainbow Bridge.
- Luckert, Karl W. Navajo Mountain and Rainbow Bridge Religion. American Tribal Religions, Vol. 1; Flagstaff, Arizona: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1977. HL.
- Lummis, Charles F. Mesa, Canon, and Pueblo. New York/ London: The Century Co., 1925. HL; USHS.
- Luomala, Katherine. Navaho Life of Yesterday and Today. Berkeley: U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1938. HL.
- Luther, Calvin H. "The Wings of the Morning." Scribner's Magazine (July, 1910): 85-93. Navajo Mountain country.

- Lyman, Albert R. "Lake Pagahrit." Improvement Era 12 (Oct., 1909): 934-938. Hermit Lake. USHS; pc: GT, HL.
- Lyman, Albert R. "First White Men in San Juan County, Utah." Utah Historical Quarterly 2 (Jan., 1929): 11-13. Grand Gulch; Moki Canyon; Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Lyman, Albert R. "Pahute Biscuits." Utah Historical Quarterly 3 (1930): 118-20. USHS.
- Lyman, Albert R. "San Juan and its Piutes." San Juan Record (May 25-Oct. 19, 1933).
- Lyman, Albert R. The Voice of the Intangible. Salt Lake City: Deseret News Press, 1936. GT; USHS.
- Lyman, Albert R. "Outlaw of Navajo Mountain: Posey." Improvement Era (1936-38).
- Lyman, Albert R. "The Fort on the Firing Line.", Improvement Era (1949).
- Lyman, Albert R. Indians and Outlaws: Settling the San Juan Frontier. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, Inc., 1962. HL; USHS.
- Lyman, Albert. "Memories of the Pagahrit." The Desert Magazine (April, 1963). USHS; pc: HL.
- Lyman, Karl R. The Old Settler: A Biography of Albert R. Lyman. Salt Lake City: Publishers Press, 1980. GT; USHS.
- McCarry Charles. The Great Southwest. National Geographical Society, 1980. HL; USHS.
- MacClary, John Stewart. "Trail-Blazer to Rainbow Bridge." Desert Magazine 1/8 (June, 1938): 4-5 f. Wetherill, John. HL; USHS.
- MacClary, John Stewart. "Shortcut to Rainbow Bridge." The Desert Magazine (May, 1939): 3-6. USHS.
- McCullough, C. W. "Natural Bridges Sculptured by Mother Nature." The Utah Magazine (June, 1946).
- McGregor, John C. Southwestern Archaeology. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1941. HL; USHS.
- McGrew, R. Brownell. "An Artist on the Colorado." The Desert Magazine (March, 1961): 8-11 f. Glen Canyon. USHS.
- McHugh, Olivia. "Goblet of Venus." The Desert Magazine (June, 1941): 34. USHS.
- McKelvey, Mike. "White Mesa, The Quiet Land that Stands Alone." Western Gateways 9/1 (Jan., 1969): 6-10 f.

- Mackendrick, Marda. "'Mother' of the Navajos." Sunset Magazine (June, 1923): 61-62. Wetherill, Louisa. PC: HL.
- McKinley County Republic. Title? McKinley County Republic (Gallup, New Mexico, Oct. 5, 1905). Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- McLellan, Jack E. "Death of the Escalante." Sierra Club Bulletin (Dec., 1969): 5-8.
- McNeill, Thomas B. "An Odyssey of the Green and Colorado" [letter to the editor]. Arizona Highways (March, 1941). Birdseye, C. H.
- McNickle, D'Arcy. Indian Man: A Life of Oliver LaFarge. Bloomington: Indian University Press, 1971. HL.
- McNitt, Frank. Richard Wetherill: Anasazi. Albuquerque: The University of New Mexico Press, 1957; 1966 (revised edition). HL; USHS; GT.
- McNitt, Frank. The Indian Traders. Norman, Oklahoma: University Press, 1962. HL; USHS.
- McNitt, Frank. Navajo Wars. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1972. USHS; pc (pp. 52-65): HL.
- Macomb, John N. Report of the Exploring Expedition from Santa Fe, New Mexico to the Junction of the Grand and Green Rivers of the Great Colorado of the West, in 1859. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1876. USHS (lacks map).
- Mallery, Garrick. "Picture-writing of the American Indians." Bureau of American Ethnology 10th Annual Report (1888-89): 1-807.
- Manley, Ray. Rav Manley's Arizona. Stan Jones, ed. Sun Country Publications, 1965. HL.
- Marston, Otis "Dock." "River Runners: Fast Water Navigation." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 291-308. USHS.
- Marston, Otis "Dock." "Early Travel on the Green and Colorado Rivers." The Smoke Signal (Fall, 1965): 231-236. HL. In Brand Book 2 of the Tucson Corral of The Westerners, 1969.
- Marston, Otis "Dock." "The Lost Journal of John Colton Sumner." Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 173-189. USHS; GT; HL.
- Marston, Otis "Dock." "With Powell on the Colorado." In Brand Book 2. San Diego Corral of the Westerners, 1971.
- Marston, Otis "Dock." "The Reluctant Candidate--James White, First Through the Grand Canyon." In Brand Book 3. San Diego Corral of the Westerners, 1973.

- Masland, Frank E., Jr. "It's Rough Country Over There." The Shuttle 21/1 (Jan., 1955): 25-30. Arch-in-the-Sky.
- Matthews, Neal. "Nonnezoshe . . . the Rainbow of Stone." The Desert Magazine 41/6 (1978): 8-12. Rainbow Bridge. USHS.
- Matthews, Washington. Navajo Legends. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1897. Mitchell-Merrick Mine?
- Mays, Buddy. Ancient Cities of the Southwest. San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 1982. HL; USHS.
- Means, Florence. Rainbow Bridge. New York: Friendship Press, 1934.
- Mendenhall, W. C. "The Colorado Desert." National Geographic 20 (1909): 681-701.
- The Mentor. "Utah's Petrified Rainbow: A Natural Bridge without a Peer for Height, Form, and Color." The Mentor 14/4, serial no. 279 (May, 1926): 38. Rainbow Bridge. Same as: Hobbies, "Utah's Petrified Rainbow" (1949), q.v.
- Meyer, Charles. "Exploring Utah's Canyon Country." Argosy (Jan., 1972): 31-35.
- Miller, David E. "The San Juan Mission Call." Utah Historical Quarterly 26 (1958): 161-68. USHS.
- Miller, David E. "Discovery of Glen Canyon, 1776." Utah Historical Quarterly 26 (1958): 221-35. USHS.
- Miller, David E. "Murder at Rincon." Salt Lake Tribune (March 23, 1958).
- Miller, David E. "Hole-in-the-Rock." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1959): 19-21. USHS.
- Miller, David E. Hole-in-the-Rock. Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, 1959. GT; USHS; HL.
- Miller, Don Carlos. "Natural Bridges National Monument." National Motorist (Nov.-Dec., 1968): 6 f.
- Miller, G. B. "Mexican Hat." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1941): 18 f. Raplee, Dell. USHS.
- Miller, Helen Markley. Westering Women. Garden City, New York: Doubleday & Co., Inc., 1961. Wetherill, Louisa (pp. 206-221). Pc (pp. 206-221): HL.
- Miller, Joseph. Monument Valley and the Navajo Country, Arizona and Utah. New York: Hastings House, 1951. HL.

- Miller, William C. "Two Possible Astronomical Pictographs found in Northern Arizona." Plateau 27/4_ (April, 1955): 6-13. Navajo Canyon.
- Miller, William C. "Two Prehistorical Drawings of Possible Astronomical Significance." Astronomical Society of the Pacific Leaflets 313 (July, 1955). Navajo Canyon.
- Miller, William C. "Records in Rock of a 1054 A.D. Star Explosion." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1963): 28-30.
- Miller, William C. "Did American Indians See the 'Guest Star'?" Saturday Review (July 4, 1964): 37-39.
- Miller, William C. "1661 Chas Arnod or 1861 Anno D? at Inscription House Ruin." Plateau 40/4 (Spring, 1968): 143-147. Inscription House. Pc: HL.
- Miller, William C. and David A. Breternitz. "1957 Navajo Canyon Survey: Preliminary Report." Plateau 30/3 (Jan., 1958): 72-74.
- Miller, William C. and David A. Breternitz. "1958 Navajo Canyon Survey: Preliminary Report." Plateau 31/1 (July, 1958): 3-7. HL.
- Miser, Hugh D. "Geologic Structure of San Juan Canyon and Adjacent Country, Utah." USGS Bulletin 751-D (1924). HL; USHS.
- Miser, Hugh D. "The San Juan Canyon, Southeastern Utah: A Geographic and Hydrographic Reconnaissance." USGS Water Supply Paper 538 (1924). HL; USHS.
- Miser, Hugh D. "Erosion in San Juan Canyon, Utah." Bulletin of the Geological Society of America 36 (June 30, 1925): 365-378. Pc: HL.
- Miser, Hugh D. "Shapes of Stream Pebbles in San Juan County, Utah." Journal of the Washington Academy of Sciences 17/10 (May 19, 1927): 270-71.
- Miser, Hugh D.; K. W. Trimble; and Sidney Paige. "The Rainbow Bridge , Utah." The Geographical Review 13/4 (Oct., 1923): 518-531. USHS; pc: HL.
- Mitchell, John D. "Lost Pish-La-Chi." The Desert Magazine 4/7 (May, 1941): 25-26. Mitchell-Merrick Mine. USHS.
- The Mohave County Miner. "Adventurers Lost in River Canyon Gorge." The Mohave County Miner (Jan.23, 1931): 7.
- The Mohave County Register. "Adventurers Return from River Trip." The Mohave County Miner (Feb. 6, 1931).
- Monroe, Arthur W. San Juan Silver. Published by author, 1940. HL.

- The Montezuma Journal. "Bluff City Items." The Montezuma Journal (Cortez, Colorado, Sept. 2, 1909): 1. Rainbow Bridge.
- Montgomery, Henry. 1894. "Pre-historic Man in Utah." The Archaeologist 2, 154-155.
- Moore, Raymond C. "Discussion on the Stratigraphy of Northeastern Arizona." Bulletin of the American Association of Petroleum Geologists 6/1 (Jan.-Feb., 1922): 47-49. Pc: HL.
- Moore, Raymond C. "Origin of Enclosed Meanders on Streams of the Colorado Plateau." The Journal of Geology 34/1, 2 (Jan., Feb., 1926): 27-57, 97-130. Pc: HL.
- Moore, Richard B. and Karl L. Kithil. "A Preliminary Report on Uranium, Radium, and Vanadium." U.S. Bureau of Mines Bulletin 70 (1914). HL.
- Moore, W. Robert. "Escalante--Utah's River of Arches." National Geographic (Sept., 1955).
- Moorehead, Warienk. "The Ruins of Southern Utah." Proceedings of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. Rochester, 1892.
- Moorehead, W. D. "A Narrative of Explorations in New Mexico, Arizona, Indiana, etc." Andover Department of Archaeology Bulletin 3 (1906).
- Morgan, Dale L., ed. "The Exploration of the Colorado River in 1869." Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947). USHS.
- Morgan, Dale L., ed. "The Exploration of the Colorado River and the High Plateaus of Utah in 1871-72." Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49). GT; USHS.
- Morgan, W. D. "Over and Under the Rainbow." Photo-Era 67/3 (1931): 114-121. Rainbow Bridge.
- Morris, Ann Axtell. Digging In the Southwest. Garden City, New York: Doubleday, Doran, 1933. USHS.
- Morris, Earl H. "An Unexplored Area of the Southwest." Natural History 22/6 (Nov.-Dec., 1922): 499-515. Bernheimer Expedition-1921. Pc: HL.
- Morris', Earl H. "The Beginnings of Pottery Making in the San Juan Area." American Museum of Natural History Anthropological Papers 28 (1927).
- Morris, Earl H. and Robert F. Burgh. "Anasazi Basketry: Basketmaker II through Pueblo III." Carnegie Institution Publication 533.

- Morss, Noel. "Archaeological Explorations on the Middle Chinlee, 1925." Memoirs of the American Anthropological Association 34 (1927). HL.
- Morss, Noel. "Notes on the Archaeology of the Kaibito and Rainbow Plateaus in Arizona." Papers of the Peabody Museum of American Archaeology and Ethnology (Harvard University) 12/2 (1931). USHS; pc: HL.
- Morss, Noel. "Clay Figurines of the American Southwest." Papers of the Peabody Museum (Harvard University) 49/1 (1954).
- Moseley, M. Edward. "The Discovery and Definition of Basketmaker." The Masterkey 40/4 (Oct.-Dec., 1966). Grand Gulch. HL; pc: GT.
- Mott, Dorothy Challis. "'Natani Yazı': Little Captain." * Arizona Highways 15/10 (Oct., 1939): 4-5 f. Cummings, Byron. HL; USHS.
- Mueller, Karl von. Encyclopedia of Buried Treasures. Weeping Water, Neb.: Exanimo Press, 1965. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Muench, Joyce Rockwood. "The Trail to the Rock that Goes Over." Arizona Highways 25/8 (Aug., 1949): 235-245. Rainbow Bridge. USHS; pc: HL.
- Muench, Joyce Rockwood. "The Rainbow Land of Glen Canyon." Natural History 59/6 (June, 1950): 264-271.
- Muench, Joyce Rockwood. "They Run the Ferry at Hite." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1952): 22-26. Chaffin, Arthur and Della. USHS.
- Muench, Joyce Rockwood. "We Found a Way into an Ancient Cliffhouse." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1957). USHS.
- Muench, Joyce Rockwood. "Exploring the Water Pocket Fold." The Desert Magazine (March, 1961): 14-17. USHS.
- Muench, Josef and Joyce Rockwood Muench. "The Hole in the Rock." The Desert Magazine (April, 1957): 22. USHS.
- Muench, Joseph, and Joyce Rockwood Muench. "Crossing of the Fathers." The Desert Magazine (March, 1958): 23. USHS.
- Munk, Joseph Amasa. Southwest Sketches. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1920. HL; USHS.
- Munk, Joseph Amasa. Activities of a Lifetime. Los Angeles: Times-Mirror Press, 1924. HL.
- Murbarger, Nell. "Dam in Glen Canyon." The Desert Magazine (April, 1957): 4-11. USHS.
- Murbarger, Nell.. "White Man's Medicine in Monument Valley." The Desert Magazine (July, 1958): 5-10. USHS.

- Murbarger, Nell. "Water for the Navajos." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1959): 20-23. San Juan River. USHS.
- Museum of New Mexico. "The Kayenta Ruins." El Palacio 7/3 (Aug. 15, 1919): 59-60. Pc: HL.
- Museum of Northern Arizona. Navajo Customs. Reprint Series no. 6. Flagstaff: Northern Arizona Society of Science and Art, 1954. HL.
- Museum of Northern Arizona. Title? Museum Notes ,n.s. 2/2 (March-April, 1974). Wetherill, John; Wetherill, Louisa.
- Museum of Northern Arizona. "Historical Highlights." Museum Notes n.s. 2/4 (July-Aug., 1974). Kayenta. Pc: HL.
- Museum of Northern Arizona. "Milton Wetherill: Sage of Four Corners." Museum Notes n.s. 2/4 (July-Aug., 1974). Pc: HL.
- Myers, William A. Iron Men and Copper Wires: A Centennial History the Southern California Edison Company. Trans-Anglo Books, 1983. Pc (part.): HL.
- Nannay, Felicity. "In Memoriam: Rainbow Bridge." Ecology Law Quarterly (Winter, 1974). Rainbow Bridge.
- The Nash News. "Rainbow Natural Bridge Visited by Nash Travelers." The Nash News 2/8 (June, 1927): 5-7 f. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- National Geographic Society. America's Wonderlands: The Scenic National Parks and Monuments of the United States. Washington: National Geographic Society 1959. HL.
- National Geographic Society. "The Old Explorer." National Geographic School Bulletin (May 18, 1964): 478-479. Wetherill brothers. Pc: HL.
- National Park Service. Glimpses of Our National Monuments. U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1926. Navajo National Monument; Rainbow Bridge. Pc (part.): HL.
- National Park Service. Glimpses of Our National Monuments. U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1929. Rainbow Bridge. Pc (part.): HL.
- National Park Service. "Supplement Report." The Southwestern Monuments Monthly Report Supplement (May, 1934): pp. D-G. Wetherill, John; Wetherill, Louisa. Pc: HL.
- National Parks Magazine. [Editorial.] National Parks Magazine (Aug., 1959). Rainbow Bridge discovery.
- Natural History. "The Bernheimer Expedition." Natural His 27/4 (July-Aug., 1927): 400. Pc: HL.

- Navajo Service. "Exhume Awatovi." The Navajo Service News, [issue?]: 21.
- Neely, James A. and Alan P. Olson. "Archaeological Reconnaissance of Monument Valley in Northeastern Arizona." Museum of Northern Arizona Research Paper 3, 1977. HL.
- Negri, Sam. "Mr. Lake Powell." The Arizona Republic (Dec. 27, 1984): sec. F, pp. 6-7. Jones, Stan. HL.
- Nelson, Dick and Sharon Nelson. 50 Hikes in Arizona. Tecolote Press, 1979. Rainbow Bridge Trail.
- Newcomb, Franc Johnson. Navajo Neighbors. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1966. Mitchell-Merrick Mine: 215-228.
- New Mexico Register. Title? New Mexico Register (Gallup, Sept., 25, 1888). Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- New York Herald Tribune. "Exploring Our Last Frontier." New York Herald Tribune (May 13, 1934). Rainbow Bridge; RBMV; JW.
- The New York Times. "Last of the Piutes Defy White Hosts." The New York Times (April 8, 1923): 2.
- The New York Times. "Huge Wild West Region Suggested for a Park." The New York Times, (July 8, 1934): sec. 20, p. 22. RBMV.
- The New York Times. "Vast Indian Tracts Barred to Motors." The New York Times (Dec. 16, 1937). Rainbow Bridge.
- Nichols, E. Tad. "Glen Canyon As It Was: A Photographic Record." The Journal of Arizona History 17/1 (Spring, 1976): 57-68. HL; USHS.
- Nims, Franklin A. "Through Mysterious Canons of the Colorado." The Overland Monthly 19 (March, 1892).
- Nims, Franklin A. The Photographer and the River: The Colorado Canon Diary of Franklin A. Nims with the Brown-Stanton Railroad Survey Expedition. Dwight L. Smith, ed. Santa Fe: Stagecoach Press, 1967. USHS.
- North, May Remsen. Down the Colorado. Putnam, 1930.
- O'Connell, Daniel T. "Rainbow Bridge: The Largest Natural Bridge in the World." Museum Notes 8/6 (Dec., 1935): 29-32. HL.
- O'Connell, Daniel T. "The Method of Geology as Applied to Rainbow Bridge." Museum Notes 11/9 (March, 1939): 59-62. HL.
- Oldendorph, O. F. "Keet Seel." National Parks Magazine (Jan., 1962): 8-10.

- Oldendorph, O. F. "Monument Valley: A Navajo Tribal Park." National Parks Magazine (Aug., 1966): 4-8.
- Olson, Alan P. "Some Archaeological Problems of Central and Northeastern Arizona." Plateau 35/3 (Winter, 1963): 93-106. Pc: HL. Has bibliography.
- O'Reilly, John. "Udall at the Bridge." Sports Illustrated 14/19 (1961): 26-27.
- Oskison, John. "The Road to Betatakin: On The Way." Outing Magazine 64/4 (July, 1914): 393-409. Pc: HL.
- Oskison, John. "The Road to Betatakin: A Dead and Forgotten World." Outing Magazine 64/5 (Aug., 1914): 606-623. Pc: HL.
- Owens, Charles Hamilton. "New Road Supplies Key to Enchanted Country." Los Angeles Times 44 (May 24, 1925): sec. 6, pp. 1, 3. HL:pc.
- Owens, Charles Hamilton. "Seeing the West." Los Angeles Times (June 28, 1925). Pc (part.): HL. Photo of JW.
- Pack, F. J. "Wonders of Utah Geology." University of Utah Bulletin 10/2 (1919).
- Pack, F. J. "Natural Bridging in the High Plateaus of Utah." Pam Am Geologist 37/3 (April, 1922): 213-225. Rainbow Bridge.
- Pack, F. J. "Outstanding Geological Features of the Colorado River Basin." Pan-Am Geologist 38 (1922): 289-298.
- Page Paragraph. "Horse Throws Slight Hitch in Rainbow Trip for Leake, Jones." Page Paragraph 4/16 (Aug. 15, 1979): 1. HL.
- Page Paragraph. "Stan Jones Reviews Historic Trek to Rainbow." Paragraph 4/15 (Aug. 8, 1979): 2. HL.
- Palo Alto [?]. "Woman Explorer Visits Palo Alto." Palo Alto [?] [ca. Feb., 1923]. Wetherill, Louisa. Pc: HL.
- Parezo, Nancy J. Navajo Sandpainting: From Religious Act to Commercial Art. Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1983. HL.
- Parkhill, Forbes. The Last of the Indian Wars. New York: Collier Books, 1961; The Crowell-Collier Press, 1962. HL; USHS.
- Parman, Donald L. The Navajos and the New Deal. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1976. HL; USHS.
- Parsons, T. S. "Some Unknown American Natural Bridges." Mineral Collector 14 (1907): 103-104.

- Pattison, Natalie B. and Loren D. Potter. "Prehistoric and Historic Steps and Trails of Glen Canyon-Lake Powell." Lake Powell Research Project Bulletin 45 (May, 1977). Pc: HL.
- Peattie, Roderick , ed.. The Inverted Mountains: Canyons of the West. New York: The Vanguard Press, Inc., 1948. HL; USHS.
- Peet, Stephen D. The Cliff Dwellers and Pueblos. Chicago, 1899.
- Penfield, Thomas. "Lost Silver Mine of Monument Valley." In Here! San Antonio: Naylor Co., 1962: 117-121. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Penfield, Thomas. "Monument Valley." In Directory of Buried or Sunken Treasures and Lost Mines of the United States. Conroe, Texas: True Treasure Publications, 1973: 13. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Penfield, Thomas. A Guide to Treasure in Arizona. Conroe, Texas: True Treasure Publications, 1973. Mitchell-Merrick Mine: 18-20.
- People Weekly. "Jim Mike's Payday Was 65 Years Late." People Weekly 2/2 (1974): 8-9. Rainbow Bridge.
- Pepper, Choral. "Caves, Canyons, and Caches." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1964): 16-19 f. Hall's Crossing; Wright, Frank. USHS.
- Pepper, Choral. "Lake Powell: Adventure is Now!" The Desert Magazine (April, 1967): 25-27.
- Pepper, George H. "The Navajo Indians: An Ethnological Study." The Southern Workman (Nov., 1900).
- Pepper, George H. "The Ancient Basket Makers of Southeastern Utah." American Museum Journal Supplement 2/4 (April, 1902): 3-26. Pc: HL.
- Pepper, George H. "The Throwing Stick of a Prehistoric People of the Southwest. " International Congress of Americanists, 13th Session, New York, 1902 (1902): 107-130.
- Pepper, George H. "A Strange Type of Pottery from Utah." Indian Notes 1/4 (Oct., 1924): 167-184. Grand Gulch.
- Pepper, Jack. "A Lake is Born." The Desert Magazine (July, 1963): 20-24. Lake Powell. USHS.
- Pepper, Jack. "Lake Powell by Air, Land, and Water." The Desert Magazine (April, 1964): 21-23 f. Stavely, Gaylord. USHS.
- Pepper, Jack. "Lake Powell Adventure." The Desert Magazine (May, 1970): 14-17 f. USHS.
- Pepper, Jack. "Arches of White Mesa." The Desert Magazine [month?], 1970): 30-31.

- Pepper, Jack. "Running the Colorado Rapids." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1972): 22-26 f. Green River; Cataract Canyon. USHS.
- Pepper, Jack. "On the Trail to Rainbow Bridge. " The Desert Magazine 35/5 (1972): 16-19. USHS.
- Pepper, Jack. "Father Liebler. " The Desert Magazine (July, 1974): 24-27. USHS.
- Perceval, Don Louis. A Navajo Sketch Book, With a Descriptive Tex Clay Lockett. Flagstaff: Northland Press, 1962. USHS.
- Perkins, Cornelia Adams; Marian Gardner Nielson; and Lenora Butt. Saga of San Juan. Salt Lake City: San Juan County Daughters of Utah Pioneers, 1957. USHS.
- Peterson, Chris. "Story Teller Rodgers Sheds Light on 'Truth'." Navajo-Hopi Observer (July 20, 1983): 10. Rodgers, Betty. Pc: HL.
- Phoenix Gazette. "Here and There." The Desert Magazine (June, 1957). Lake Powell pre-inundation surveys; Glen Canyon; Navajo Canyon. USHS.
- Pike, Donald G. Anasazi: Ancient People of the Rock. Palo Alto, California: American West Publishing Co., 1974. HL; USHS.
- Pinchot, Gifford (U.S. Forest Service). [Letter to James R. Garfield, Secretary of the Interior]. University of Utah Bulletin 3/3, pt. 1 (Nov., 1910): 12.
- Plateau. "John Wetherill (1866-1944). Louisa Wetherill (1877-1945)." Plateau 18/3 (Jan., 1946): 52. Pc: HL.
- Pogue, Joseph E. "Nonnezoshe--The Great Natural Bridge of Southern Utah." Science 33/844 (March 3, 1911): 355. Pc: HL.
- Pogue, Joseph E. "The Great Rainbow Bridge Natural Bridge." National Geographic 22/11 (Nov., 1911): 1048-1056. USHS; pc: HL.
- Pogue, Joseph E. [Letter to the editor.] Moab Times (April 12, 1912). Rainbow Bridge discovery.
- Porter, Eliot. The Place No One Knew: Glen Canyon on the Colorado. San Francisco: Sierra Club, 1963. USHS.
- Porter, Eliot. "Lament for a Lost Eden." American Heritage (Oct., 1.969): 61. Glen Canyon.
- Powell, Allan Kent, ed. San Juan County, Utah: People, Resources, and History. Salt Lake City, Utah: Utah State Historical Society, 1983. HL; USHS.

- Powell, John Wesley. "Survey of the Colorado River of the West." U.S. Congress Documents, 43rd Cong., 2nd Sess., H. Misc Doc. 173 (1872).
- Powell, John Wesley. "Report of the Survey of the Colorado River." U.S. Congress Documents, 43rd Cong., 3rd Sess., H. Misc Doc. 76 (1873).
- Powell, John Wesley. "Remarks on the Structural Geology of the Valley of the Colorado of the West." Philosophical Society of Washington Bulletin 1 (1874): 48-51.
- Powell, John Wesley. "Report of Explorations in 1873 of the Colorado of the West and its Tributaries." U.S. Congress Documents, 43rd Cong., 1st Sess., H. Misc Doc. 265 (1874).
- Powell, John Wesley. "Canons of the Colorado." Scribner's Monthly (Jan.-March, 1875).
- Powell, John Wesley. The Exploration of the Colorado River and Its Canyons. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1875. USHS.
- Powell, John Wesley. "Physical Features of the Colorado Valley." Popular Science Monthly 7 (1875): 385-399, 531-542.
- Powell, John Wesley. "Report on the Lands of the Arid Regions of the U.S., With a More Detailed Account of the Lands of Utah." U.S. Congress Documents, 45th Cong., 2nd Sess., H. Ex. Doc. 73. (1879).
- Powell, John Wesley. "Canons of the Colorado." Chautauqua Magazine (July, 1884).
- Powell, John Wesley. The Canyons of the Colorado. Meadville, Pa.: Flood and Vincent, 1895.
- Powell, John Wesley. "Canons of the Colorado River System." Nature and Art (March, 1898): 104 f.
- Powell, John Wesley. First Through the Grand Canyon. Outing Publishing Co., 1915.
- Powell, John Wesley. "Major J. W. Powell's Report on His Explorations of the Rio Colorado in 1869." Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 21-7.
- Powell, John Wesley. "Major Powell's Journal, July 2- August 28, 1869." William Culp Darrah, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 15/1-4 (1947): 125-131.
- Powell, John Wesley. The Exploration of the Colorado River. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1957.

- Powell, John Wesley and Eliot Porter. Down the Colorado. Dutton, [year?].
- Powell, Walter Clement. "Journal of W. C. Powell, April 21, 1871- December 7, 1872. " Charles Kelly, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 257-478.
- Prescott Evening Courier. "Pioneer Artist Succumbs Here." Prescott Evening Courier (issue?, 1971). Smith, Lillian Wilhelm. HL.
- Price, Virginia N. and John T. Darby. "Preston Nutter: Utah Cattleman, 1886-1936. " Utah Historical Quarterly 32/3 (Summer, 1964): 232-251. USHS; GT; HL.
- Priestley, J. B. "Rainbow in the Desert." The Saturday Evening Post 210/51 (June 18, 1938): 5-6 f. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Prommel, H. W. C. "Salt Domes, Fractures, and Test Wells in Southeastern Utah." Oil Weekly 45 (1927): 691-745.
- Prommel, H. W. C. and H. E. Crum. "Salt Domes of Permian and Pennsylvanian Age in Southeastern Utah and Their Influence on Oil Accumulation." American Association of Petroleum Geology Bulletin 11 (1927): 373-93.
- Prommel, H. W. C. and H. E. Crum. "Structural History of Parts of Southeastern Utah from Interpretations of Geologic Sections." American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin 11 (1927): 809-820.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "A Summer among the Cliff Dwellers." Harperts Magazine (Sept., 1896). Pc: HL.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "An Elder Brother to the Cliff-Dwellers." Harpers Magazine 95 (June, 1897): 56-62. Pc: HL.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "The Prehistoric Ruins of the San Juan Watershed." American Anthropologist n.s. 5 (April-June, 1903): 224-228.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. [Title?] American Anthropologist 5 (1903): 334-335.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. On the Great American Plateau. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1906. HL; GT; USHS.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "The Circular Kivas of Small Ruins in the San Juan Watershed." American Anthropologist n.s. 16 (Jan.-March, 1914): 33-58.
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "A Further Study of Prehistoric Small House Ruins in the San Juan Watershed." Memoirs of the American Anthropological Association 5 (1918): 3 f. Pc (pp. 3-7, 30): HL.

- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "A Further Study of the Prehistoric Small House Ruins in the San Juan Watershed." Art and Archaeology Memoirs 5 (1918).
- Prudden, T. Mitchell. "Prehistoric Small House Ruins." El Palacio 5 (1918).
- Pyle, Ernie. "The Wetherills of Kayenta." (Syndicated column, date?). Pc: HL.
- Pyle, Ernie. Ernie Pyle's Southwest. Palm Desert, California: Desert-Southwest, Inc., 1965. HL.
- Ransom, Jay Ellis. "We Followed the Lure of Carnotite." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1950): 12-15. Monument Valley. USHS; pc: HL.
- Rascoe, Jesse Ed. More Western Treasures. Toyahvale, Texas: Frontier Book Co., 1962. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Rasmussen, Stan. "Adventure in the Glen Canyon of the Colorado." Reclamation Era (May, 1958).
- Reagen, Albert R. "Contributions to the Geology of the Navajo Country, Arizona; With Notes on the Archaeology." Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, Abstracts of Dissertations 1924-26 1 (1926): 138-150.
- Reagen, Albert R. "The Tertiary-Pleistocene of the Navajo Country in Arizona." Kansas Academy of Science Transactions 35 (1932): 253-259.
- Reay, Lee. Incredible Passage: Through the Hole in the Rock. Provo: Meadow Lane Publications, 1980.
- Redd, Amasa Jay. Lemuel Hardison Redd, Jr., 1856-1923: Pioneer--Leader--Builder. Salt Lake City: n.p., 1967. USHS
- Redd, Charles E. "Short Cut to the San Juan" in 1949 Brand Book. Denver: Denver Posse of the Westerners, 1950.
- Reece, John. Ranger Trails. [Publisher?, date?].
- Reed, Erik K. "The Distinctive Features and Distribution of the San Juan Anasazi Culture." Southwestern Journal of Anthropology 2 (1946).
- Reed, Erik K. and Dale S. King, eds. For the Dean: Essays in Anthropology in Honor of Byron Cummings on His Eighty-ninth Birthday, Sept. 20, 1950. Tucson/ Santa Fe: Hohokam Museums Association and Southwestern Monuments Association, 1950. HL; USHS.

- Reeside, J. B., Jr. "Upper Cretaceous and Tertiary Formations of the Western Part of the San Juan Basin." USGS Professional Paper 134 (1924).
- Reiger, George, ed. Zane Grey: Outdoorsman. Englewood Cliffs, N. J.: Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1972. HL; GT.
- Reiger, George. "Earth Log: The Trammeling of Rainbow Bridge." Audubon 79/6 (1977): 114-15 f.
- Reilly, P. T. "Riverrunner Wooley: Identified!." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1962): 16-17. Wooley, Elias B. "Hum"; Colorado River--Grand Canyon. USHS.
- Reilly, P. T. "How Deadly is Big Red." Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 244-260. USHS; GT; HL.
- Repenning, C. A.; M..E. Cooley; and J. P. Akers. "Stratigraphy of the Chinle and Moenkopi Formations, Navajo and Hopi Reservations, Arizona, New Mexico, and Utah." USGS Professional Paper 521-B, 1969. HL.
- Reynolds, E. D. "The Mighty Dam in Glen Canyon." The Desert Magazine (March, 1961): 26-27. USHS.
- [Rice, William E.]. Hite, September 17, 1946. Richfield, Utah: William E. Rice, 1946. USHS; GT.
- Richardson, Elmo R. "Federal Park Policy in Utah: The Escalante National Monument Controversy of 1935-1940." Utah Historical Quarterly 33 (1965): 109-40. USHS.
- Richardson, Gladwell. "Bonanza in the Ghost Post." The Desert Magazine (July, 1966). USHS.
- Richardson, Sullivan C. "Hole-in-the-Rock." Improvement Era 43/1 (Jan., 1940): 18-21 f.
- Richardson, Toney. "Indian Agent." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1947). USHS
- Richardson, Toney [Maurice Kildare]. "Builders to the Rainbow." Frontier Times (June-July, 1966).
- Richardson, Toney. "Country of Standing Rocks." The Desert Magazine issue? USHS.
- Richardson, Toney [John R. Winslowe]. "Gold Canyon." True West (July-Aug., 1966): 6-9 f. Mitchell-Merrick Mine. Pc: HL.
- Richardson, Toney [Maurice Kildare]. "The Fabled Mountain of Silver." Real West. 12/69 (1969): 10-12 f. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.

- Richardson, Toney [Maurice Kildare]. "Murder at Rincon." Frontier Times (May, 1971): 26-28 f. Barton, Amasa M. USHS; PC: GT, HL.
- Richardson, Toney [Maurice Kildare]. "Recapture Creek's Mystery Gold." Frontier Times (Aug.-Sept., 1974).
- Richert, Edna. "To the Rescue. " The Desert Magazine (April, 1960): 42-43. Navajo National Monument. USHS.
- Rieseberg, Harry E. "Lost Mines of Arizona." True Frontier (Sept., 1970: 17. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Rinaldo, John B. "Review of Survey and Excavations in Lower Glen Canyon, 1952-1958." American Antiquity 28/1 (1962): 111-112.
- Roberts, Frank H. Jr.. "A Survey of Southwestern Archaeology." American Anthropologist 37/1 (1935): 1-35.
- Robinson, Will H. Under Turquoise Skies. New York: The Macmillan Co., 1928. HL; USHS.
- Rocky Mountain News. Title? Rocky Mountain News (March 16, 1880). Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Rocky Mountain News. Title? Rocky Mountain News (May 23, 1882). Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Ronald, Ann. Zane Grey. Boise: Boise State University Press; Western Writers Series, 1975. GT.
- Roosevelt, Nicholas. Theodore Roosevelt, The Man As I Knew Him. Dodd, Mead & Co., 1967.
- Roosevelt, Theodore. "Across the Navajo Desert." Outlook 105 (Oct. 11, 1913): 308-317. HL.
- Roosevelt, Theodore. A Book-Lover's Holidays in the Open. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1916. HL; USHS.
- Ross, Kenneth. "The San Juan Colorado Trip." American White Water (Feb., 1956): 14-16.
- Roylance, Ward, ed. Utah: A Guide to the State. Salt Lake City: Utah Arts Council (revised and enlarged edition), 1982. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "Letter From War God Spring." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1939): 5. Navajo Mountain. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "I Have Stayed With the Navajo. " The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1939): 15. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "Southwest Wilderness Journeys." The Desert Magazine (March, 1939): 15-16. USHS.

- Ruess, Everett. "170-Mile Walk on the Desert." The Desert Magazine (April, 1939): 25-26. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "Vagabond of the Desert Wilderness." The Desert Magazine (May, 1939): 7. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "With Archaeologists at Basketmaker Cave." The Desert Magazine, (June, 1939): 9-10. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "Tragedy in the Canyon of Death." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1939): 24 f. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "I Have Not Tired of the Wilderness." The Desert Magazine issue? (1939). USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. "'I Have Really Lived'." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1939): 17. USHS.
- Ruess, Everett. On Desert Trails with Everett Ruess. El Centro, Calif.: Desert Magazine Press, 1940. HL; USHS.
- Rusho, W. L. "River Running 1921: The Diary of E. L. Kolb." Utah Historical Quarterly 37/2 (Spring, 1969): 269-283. USHS; GT; HL.
- Rusho, W. L. Everett Ruess: A Vagabond for Beauty. Salt Lake City: Gibbs M. Smith, Inc./ Peregrine Smith Books, 1983. HL; GT; USHS.
- Russell, Charles. "Through Glen Canyon." Salt Lake Tribune (Jan. 5. 1908).
- Russell, James A. and Russell White. "Report on Field Work with the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition of 1934." Publisher?
- Rust, David D. "Boating on the Colorado." Improvement Era (May, 1901): 507-512. USHS.
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "Cass Hite Brought to Salt Lake, Indicted for Murder, Hite's Account." The Salt Lake Tribune (Oct. 14, 1891): 5. Also see Oct. 18, p. 3; Nov. 15, p. 3; Nov. 16, p. 3; Feb. 27, 18929 p. 3; Feb. 28, p. 2; Feb. 29, p. 3; Mar. 1, p. 3; Mar. 2, p. 3.
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "Archeological Expedition Suffers Greatly on the Desert: Thrilling Tale Told of Trip Across Monument Valley." The Salt Lake Tribune (Sept. 5, 1915). USHS; pc: HL.
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "Women Make Strange Trip." The Salt Lake Tribune (July 26, 1925): 6.
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "Down the Colorado River by Canoe." The Salt Lake Tribune (May 9, 1926).
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "Rare Beauty Greet Party." The Salt Lake Tribune (May 10, 1926).

- The Salt Lake Tribune. "Dern Prepared to Aid Rescue." The Salt Lake Tribune (May 11, 1926).
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "U. of U. Scientist Trace Spread of Indian Culture Through State." The Salt Lake Tribune (July 31, 1932).
- The Salt Lake Tribune. "U. Professors Map Trek on Colorado." The Salt Lake Tribune (Sept. 8, 1957). Woodbury, Angus M. GT; pc: HL.
- The San Diego Union. "Payoff 65 Years Later." The San Diego Union (June 20, 1974). Jim Mike; Rainbow Bridge discovery.
- The San Francisco Examiner. "A Woman Scientist in 'The Land that God Forgot'." The San Francisco Examiner (Feb. 4, 1923): sec. K, p. 5. Wetherill, Louisa. Pc: HL.
- San Jose Mercury Herald. "Louisa Wetherill to Speak Tuesday." San Jose Mercury Herald (Feb. 7, 1923). Pc: HL.
- The San Juan Record. "Hikers Enjoy Scenic Wonders of San Juan on 15 Day Trip." The San Juan Record (Nov. 18, 1960). Frost, Kent; JW inscription at RB.
- The San Juan Record. "Jim Mike Honored." The San Juan Record 57/21 (June 13, 1974).
- The San Juan Record. "Jim Mike is Honored." The San Juan Record (June 20, 1974).
- Sargent, R. H. [Title?] Annals of the Association of American Geographers (Sept. 1942). Birdseye, C. H.
- Sarles, Frank B. John Wesley Powell and the Colorado River: A Special Study of the Colorado River Expeditions of 1869 and 1871. Washington, D.C.: National Park Service, 1968. USHS.
- Sayle, W. D. A Trip to the Rainbow Arch. Published by author, 1920. Pc: HL.
- Scenic Southwest. "Harry Aleson and Party Battle Colorado River." Scenic Southwest (May, 1971): 17-18.
- Scher, Zeke. "The Man Who Discovered Rainbow Bridge." Empire. (The Denver Post, Dec. 9, 1973): 3 f. USHS.
- Scher, Zeke. "The Return of Jim Mike." Empire (The Denver Post) 25/32 (Aug. 11, 1974).
- Scher, Zeke. "Utah's Colorful Colorado." Empire (The Denver Post, May 16, 1976). USHS.
- Scher, Zeke. "Rainbow Bridge Ain't What It Used to Be." Empire. (The Denver Post, Sept. 17, 1978): 10-13 f. Has corrected bridge dimensions.

- Schneeberger, Jon. "Escalante Canyon--Wilderness at the Crossroads." National Geographic [issue?]: 5-8.
- Schroeder, Albert H. , ed. "The Changing Ways of Southwestern Indians: A Historical Perspective." El Corral de Santa Fe Westerners Brand Book. Glorieta, New Mexico: The Rio Grand Press, 1973. HL.
- Schroeder, John. "Honoring the Bridge of Sighs." The Arizona Republic (May 30, 1985): sec. A, p. 1. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Schultheis, Rob. The Hidden West: Journeys in the American Outback. New York: Random House, 1982. HL.
- Schulthies, Rob. "The Lake in the Desert." Outside 9/5 (1984): 38-44 f.
- Science. "Geology of the Colorado River Basin with Reference to Engineering Problems." Science 56 (Aug. 18, 1922): 177-82.
- Science. "The Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition." Science n.s. 78/2015 (Aug. 11, 1933): 118-19.
- Science. [Title?] Science n.s. 79 (May 18, 1934): 449-50. RBMV.
- Scorup, Stena. J. A. Scorup: a Utah Cattleman. Published by author, n.d. Pc: USHS.
- Scott, Hugh Lenox. Some Memories of a Soldier. New York/ London: The Century Co., 1928. Ute uprising. Pc (pp. 528-541): HL.
- Scott, Kenneth W. "The Heritage of the Desert: Zane Grey Discovers the West." Markham Review 2 (Feb., 1970): 10-14. USHS; U of U.
- Scott, Kenneth W. Zane Grey, Born to the West: A Reference Guide. Boston: G. K. Hall, 1980. GT.
- Sharrock, Floyd W. and Edward G. Keane. "Carnegie Museum Collection from Southeast Utah." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 57, Glen Canyon Series no. 16 (Jan., 1962). HL; USHS.
- Sharrock, Floyd W.; David S. Dibble; and Keith M. Anderson. "The Creeping Dune Irrigation Site in Glen Canyon, Utah." American Antiquity 27/2 (Oct., 1961): 188-202. HL.
- Sharrock, Floyd W.; Keith M. Anderson; Don D. Fowler; and David S. Dibble. "1960 Excavations, Glen Canyon Area." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 52, Glen Canyon Series no. 14 (May, 1961). HL; USHS.
- Sharrock, Floyd W.; Kent C. Day; and David S. Dibble. "1961 Excavations, Glen Canyon Area." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 63, Glen Canyon Series no. 18 (May, 1963). HL; USHS.

- Shelton, Charles E. "Mechanical 'Mules'." The Desert Magazine (Feb., 1960): 16-19. San Juan County; Frost, Kent. USHS.
- Shepardson, Mary and Blodwen Hammond. The Navajo Mountain Community: Social Organization and Kinship Terminology. Berkeley/ Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1970. HL; USHS.
- Sheppard, Jack. "Escape to Escalante." The Desert Magazine (May, 1971): 17-18. USHS.
- Short, Vaughn. "Hiking the Escalante." The Desert Magazine (April, 1964): 36-38. Sleight, Ken. USHS.
- Sierra Club. "Rainbow's Day in Court." The Sierra Club Bulletin 47/9 (Dec., 1962): 83-93. Rainbow Bridge.
- Sierra Club. Desert Southwest, The Sierra Club Guides to the National Parks. New York: Stewart, Tabori & Chang, Inc., 1984. HL.
- Simpson, Claudette. "Rainbow Bridge." Westward (Prescott Evening Courier, Aug. 10, 1979). HL.
- Sinclair, W. J. and Walter Granger. "Pliocene Deposits of the San Juan Basin." American Museum of Natural History Bulletin 33 (1914).
- Skinner, John R. "Lake Powell's Isolated Grandeur." Westways 77/6 (June, 1985): 47-50. HL.
- Smith, Dwight L. "The Engineer and The Canyon." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 263-73. USHS.
- Smith, Dwight L. "Hoskaninni: a Gold Mining Venture in Glen Canyon", in Probing the American West. Santa Fe, 1962.
- Smith, Gary M. Windsinger. San Francisco: Sierra Club Books, 1976. HL; USHS.
- Smith, Watson. "Ansel Franklin Hall, 1894-1962." American Antiquity 29/2 (Oct., 1963): 228-229. Pc: HL.
- Smith, Watson. "Who Didn't Discover the Bernheimer Bridge?" The Kiva 43/2 (1977): 83-87. Clara Arch. Pc: HL, GT.
- Smith, White Mountain. "Navajo Gold." The Desert Magazine 2/1 (Nov., 1938): 4-6. Mitchell-Merrick Mine. USHS.
- Smithsonian Institution. "Explorations and Field Work of the Smithsonian Institution in 1919." Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 72/1 (1920). HL.
- Snyder, Hal. "A Magical Mystery." The Orange County Register (June 20, 1985): sec. E, p. 1 f. Lake Powell; Rainbow Bridge. HL.

- Speer, Marion A. Western Trails. Published by author, 1932. Rainbow Bridge. HL; USHS.
- Spence, Clark C. Mining Engineers and the American West. Yale University Press, 1970. Stanton, Hoskaninni Dredge.
- Spencer, Mrs. A. H. "Few Navajoes in Utah" [letter]. Utah Historical Quarterly 2 (1929): 13. USHS.
- Spencer, Katherine. Mythology and Values: An Analysis of Navaho Chantway Myths. Philadelphia: American Folklore Society, 1957. HL; USHS.
- Spendlove, Earl. "The Monument Valley Slaughter." Great West 7/2 (Oct., 1973): 26-29 f. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Sprang, Elizabeth. Good-bye River. Reseda, California: Mojave Books, 1979. GT; USHS.
- Stanton, Robert Brewster. "Engineering with a Camera in the Canons of the Colorado." Cosmopolitan [issue?] (1893): 292-303. USHS.
- Stanton, Robert Brewster. "The Hoskaninni Papers: Mining in Glen Canyon, 1897-1902." C. Gregory Crampton and Dwight L. Smith, eds. University of Utah Anthropological Papers 54, Glen Canyon Series no. 15 (1961). HL; GT; USHS.
- Stanton, Robert Brewster. Down the Colorado. Dwight L. Smith, ed. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1965. USHS.
- Stavelly, Gaylord. Broken Waters Sing. Boston: Little, Brown, 1971. USHS.
- Stearns, Frederic A. "Rainbow Bridge Exploration Trip Via the Colorado River." Pacific Mutual News (Oct., 1931): 378-383. Pc: HL.
- Steen, Charlie R. "Great Natural Bridges." Utah Magazine (May, 1947): 26-27 f.
- Stegner, Wallace. Mormon Country. New York: Duell, Sloan & Pearce, 1942. HL; GT; USHS.
- Stegner, Wallace. "Backroads River." Atlantic (Jan., 1948).
- Stegner, Wallace. Beyond the Hundredth Meridian: John Wesley Powell and the Second Opening of the West. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1954. GT; USHS; HL.
- Steward, John F. "Journal of John F. Steward, May 22-November 3, 1871." William Culp Darrah, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 181-251.

- Steward, Julian H. "Archaeological Reconnaissance of Southern Utah." Bureau of American Ethnology Anthropological Paper 18, in Bureau of American Ethnology Bulletin 128 (1941): 281-356.
- Steward, [?]. Title? Utah Archaeology (issue?): 343. Rainbow Bridge
- Stockton Daily Evening Record. "Discoverer of Rainbow Bridge, Scenic Wonder." Stockton Daily Evening Record (Feb. 21, 1923). Wetherill, Louisa. HL.
- Stone, Julius F. Canyon Country: The Romance of a Drop of Water and a Grain of Sand. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1931. GT; USHS.
- Stone, Julius F. "Another Fling at Colorado River Rapids." Ohio State University Monthly 30 (Nov., 1938): 17-18, 36. Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Stuart, George E. and Gene S. Stuart. Discovering Man's Past in the Americas. National Geographic Society, 1969. HL.
- Sumner, Cid Ricketts. Traveler in the Wilderness. New York: Harper and Brothers, 1957. Glen Canyon. USHS.
- Sumner, John C. "J. C. Sumner's Journal, July 6-August 31, 1869." William Culp Darrah, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 15 (1947): 113-24. USHS.
- Sunset Magazine. "Utah's Famous Rock Windows." Sunset Magazine. (May, 1953).
- Sunset Magazine. "Monument Valley: Heart of the Navajo Country." Sunset Magazine (April, 1953): 48-53.
- Sunset Magazine. "Glen Canyon, From the Moving Highway of the Colorado." Sunset Magazine (March, 1958).
- Sunset Magazine. "Navajo Country." Sunset Magazine, (Sept. 1963): 6071.
- Sunset Magazine. "Tomorrow the Tourists Will Come Flooding, Today You Can Have It Almost to Yourself." Sunset Magazine (Sept., 1966): 26-28.
- Sunset Magazine,, "Boat Choices, Warm Water, Days That Are Getting Cooler: Fall at Lake Powell." Sunset Magazine 171 (1983): 68-72.
- Suydam, Hendrik. "The Valley Between." Motor News 19/5 (Nov., 1936): 18-19. RBMV-1936.
- Swan, K. D. "On Foot to Nonnezoshe." The Living Wilderness 73 (Summer, 1960): 13-16.
- Swanton, W. T. "Brief Chronology of Exploration of the Colorado River." New Reclamation Era, (June, 1929): 85-86.

- Swinerton, Louise Scher. "Making War on Evil Thoughts." Sunset Magazine (Jan., 1927): 36-37. Pc: HL.
- Tallon, James. "Glen Canyon." The Desert Magazine (May, 1960): 18-20. Aleson, Harry. USHS.
- Tallsalt, Bert. "Ashkii Yazhi: Forgotten Friend of the Navajo." Navajo-Hopi Observer (Oct. 19, 1983): 6. Wetherill, Benjamin Wade. Pc: HL.
- Tanner, Clara Lee. "Byron Cummings: 1860-1954." The Kiva 20/1 (Oct., 1954): 1-20. HL.
- Tanner, Vasco M. "Angus Munn Woodbury, 1886-1964." Great Basin Naturalist 25 (Dec. 31, 1965): 81-88. GT; USHS; pc: HL.
- Taylor, Samuel W. "Impossible Journey." True West (May-June, 1960): 7-10 f.
- Taylor, Walter W. "An Early Slabhouse Near Kayenta, Arizona. " Plateau 26/4 (April, 1954): 115-116. Pc: HL.
- Taylor, Walter W. "Two Archaeological Studies in Northern Arizona." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 30 (1958).
- Taylor, Walter W., John L. Fischer, and Evon Z. Vogt, eds. Culture and Life: Essays in Memory of Clyde Kluckhohn. Carbondale and Edwardsville: Southern Illinois University Press, 1973.
- Terrell, John Upton. The Man Who Rediscovered America: A Biography of John Wesley Powell. New York: Weybright and Talley, 1969. USHS.
- Theobald, John and Lillian Theobald. Arizona Territory: Post Offices and Postmasters. Phoenix: Arizona Historical Foundation, 1961. HL; USHS.
- Thomas, Bob. "Two Men to Retrace Rainbow Bridge Trail." The Arizona Republic (July 29, 1979): sec. E, p. 14. Rainbow Bridge. HL.
- Thompson, Almon Harris. "Diary of Almon Harris Thompson. " J. Cecil Alter and Herbert E. Gregory, eds. Utah Historical Quarterly 7 (Jan., April, July, 1939): 3-140. USHS.
- Thompson, Fritz. "Rainbow Bridge Caught in Controversy. " Albuquerque Journal (June 10, 1971).
- Thompson, George A. "Lost San Juan River Gold!" The Desert Magazine (May, 1971): 23 f. USHS.
- Thompson, Gilbert. USGS Third Annual Report, 1881-2. Navajo Mountain: P. 37.
- Thompson, Robert H. "Decision at Rainbow Bridge." Sierra Club Bulletin 58/5 (1973): 8-12.

- Thompson, Robert H. "The Uncertain Destiny of Rainbow Bridge." Backpacker 3/3 (Fall, 1975): 32-33 f. Pc: HL.
- Thrapp, Dan. "Polk and Posey on the Warpath." The Desert Magazine (May, 1942): 9-13. Ute Uprising. USHS.
- Times-Independent. "Cameraman Refuses to Give up Trip Through Grand Canyon." Times-Independent (July 7, 1927). Eddy, Clyde; Blackwell, Frank.
- Times-Independent. "Longtime Moab Resident Agrees That Community Has Been Good to Him." Times-Independent (Nov. 17, 1966). Oliver, J. Wesley.
- Times-Independent. "Agency Defends Higher Level for Lake Powell." Times-Independent 76/36 (Sept. 9, 1971): sec. A, p. 1.
- Times-Independent. "N.P.S. to Honor Indian Who Helped Guide First Party to Rainbow Bridge." Times-Independent (June 6, 1974).
- Tobin, Samuel J. "Archaeology in the San Juan." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 8 (1947).
- Topping, Gary. "Harry Aleson and the Place No One Knew." Utah Historical Quarterly 52 (Spring, 1984): 165-178. GT; USHS; HL.
- Towle, Thelma Hall. "Boat Trip to Rainbow Bridge." Arizona Highways 40/7 (1965): 2-11. USHS.
- Traywick, Ben T. "Pish-La-Ki: The Lost Silver of the Navajos." Treasure 1/4 (Dec. 1970): 40-41. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Turner, Christy G. II. "Mystery Canyon Survey: San Juan County, Utah, 1959." Plateau 32/4 (April, 1960): 74-80. HL.
- Turner, Christy G. II. "Further Baldrock Crescent Explorations: San Juan County, Utah, 1960." Plateau 34/4 (April, 1962): 101-112. HL.
- Turner, Christy G. II. "The Location of Human Skeletons Excavated from Prehistoric Sites in the Southwestern United States." Museum of Northern Arizona Technical Series 3 (1960).
- Turner, Christy G. II. Petroglyphs of the Glen Canyon Region. Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1971. USHS.
- Turner, Christy G. II.. "A Summary of the Archeological Explorations of Dr. Byron Cummings in the Anasazi Culture Area." Museum of Northern Arizona Technical Series 5 (1962). HL.
- Turner, Christy G. II. "Petrographs of the Glen Canyon Region. Styles, Chronology, Distribution, and Relationships from Basketmaker to Navajo." Museum of Northern Arizona Bulletin 38, Glen Canyon Series no. 4.

- Turner, Christy G. II and Maurice E. Cooley. "Prehistoric Use of Stone from the Glen Canyon Region." Plateau 33/2 (1960): 46-53.
- Turner, Christy G. II and William C. Miller. "1960 Northeast Navajo Mountain Survey." Plateau 33/3 (Jan., 1961): 57-68. HL.
- Underhill, Ruth. Here Come the Navaho! United States Department of the Interior, Bureau of Indian Affairs, 1953. HL; USHS.
- Utah Historical Quarterly. [Biographical Sketch of Frederick S. Dellenbaugh]. Utah Historical Quarterly 16-17 (1948-49): 497-99. USHS.
- Utah Historical Quarterly. "Historical Notes." Utah Historical Quarterly (month?, 1953): 293. Aleson, Harry; Navajo Canyon. USHS.
- Utah Museum of Natural History. Canyon Graphics and Graffiti. [Salt Lake City]: Utah Museum of Natural History, n.d. HL.
- Utah State Historical Society Newsletter. "Aged Indian Guide Honored." Utah State Historical Society Newsletter 24/3 (1974). Jim Mike; Rainbow Bridge.
- Utah Writers' Project. Utah: A Guide to the State. New York: Hastings House, 1941. HL; GT; USHS.
- Utley, [?]. "Reservation Trader in Navaho History." El Palacio 68 (1961).
- Van Valkenburgh, Richard F. A Short History of the Navajo People. Window Rock, Arizona: U.S. Department of Interior, Navajo Service, 1938. Pc: HL.
- Van Valkenburgh, Richard F. Dine Bikeyah. Window Rock, Arizona: U.S. Department of the Interior, Navajo Service, 1941. USHS. Pc: HL.
- Van Valkenburgh, Richard. "Blood Revenge of the Navajo." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1943): 19-23. McNalley and Walcott. USHS
- Van Valkenburgh, Richard F. "Don't Knock on a Hogan Door." Desert Magazine (Oct., 1947): 9 f. Wetherill, Louisa. USHS; pc: HL.
- Verplanck, James DeLancy. A Country of Shepherds. Boston: Ruth Hill, Publisher, 1934. HL; USHS.
- Viele, Catherine W. Voices in the Canyon. Southwest Parks & Monuments Association, 1980. HL.
- Vokes, H. E. "Rainbows of Rock." Natural History 42/3 (1942): 148-152. Rainbow Bridge.
- Vreeland, Robert H. Nature's Bridges and Arches ? volumes. Westminster, California: Vreeland, 1976-[?]. USHS (partial set).

- Wade, Henry. The Begay Story. Atascadero, California: Begay Story, 1978. HL.
- Wagner, H. A. Title?. Professional Engineer (March, 1927). Rainbow Bridge.
- Walbrecht, Freda B. "Through 'The Narrows' to Zion." The Desert Magazine (Jan., 1954): 4-8. USHS.
- Walker, Don D. "The Carlisles: Cattle Barons of the Upper Basin." Utah Historical Quarterly 32 (Summer, 1964): 268-84. USHS.
- Walker, Henry P. and Don Bufkin. Historical Atlas of Arizona. Norman, Oklahoma: University of Oklahoma Press, 1979. HL; GT; USHS.
- Walker, J. G. and O. L. Shepherd. The Navajo Reconnaissance: A Military Exploration of the Navajo Country in 1859. Los Angeles: Westernlore Press, 1964. HL.
- Ward, Albert E. "Inscription House." Museum of Northern Arizona Technical Series 16 (1975). HL.
- Warren, Charles. Supreme Court of the United States, October Term 1930. No. 14, original. The United States of America, Complainant, v. the State of Utah. Report of the Special Master. Washington, D.C.: Judd and Detweiler, Inc., 1930.
- Warren, Charles. Abstract in Narrative Form of the Testimony Taken Before the Special Master, and Filed in This Court by Him in the Supreme Court of the United States, October Term, 1930. [Publisher?]
- Warren, Colin. Velvet Waters, Canyon Walls: A Lake Powell Adventure. Flagstaff, Arizona: Northland Press, 1983. Lake Powell. HL.
- Warren, Marion. "Rainbow Bridge." The Desert Magazine 3/3 (1940): 14. USHS.
- Waters, Frank. The Colorado. New York: Rinehart & Co., 1946. HL; GT; USHS.
- Watkins, Frances E. "The Navaho." Southwest Museum Leaflets 16 (n.d.) HL.
- Watkins, T. H. The Grand Colorado: The Story of a River and its Canyons. American West Publishing Co., 1969. HL; USHS.
- Watson, Editha L. "Navajo Gold." In Golden Phantoms. Denver: Western Newspaper Union Feature Stories, 1935. Mitchell-Merrick Mine.
- Watson, Elmo Scott. "A Professor Goes West" in The Westerners Brand Book. Chicago, June, 1950. Powell, John Wesley.

- Watson, Elmo Scott. The Professor Goes West: Illinois Wesleyan University--Reports of Major John Wesley Powell's Explorations: 1867-1874. Bloomington, Illinois: Wesleyan University Press, 1954. USHS.
- Weaver, Donald E. "A Hike to the End of the Rainbow. " National Parks Magazine 42/247 (April, 1968): 10-12. Rainbow Bridge. Pc: HL.
- Weight, Harold. "Black Wood in Utah's White Canyon." The Desert Magazine (March, 1950): 14-19. USHS.
- Wells, George S. "Lake Powell." Travel (March, 1968): 52-65.
- Welsh, Stanley L. and Catherine Ann Taft. Water, Stone, Sky: A Pictorial Essay on Lake Powell. Provo: Brigham Young University Press, 1974.
- West, George A. "Explorations in Navajo Canyon, Arizona. " Milwaukee Public Museum Yearbook 5 (1925): 7-39. Pc: HL.
- Western Gateways. "What You'll Find @ Rainbow." Western Gateways 5/2 (1965): 18 f. Rainbow Bridge.
- Western Gateways. "Many Roads to Rainbow." Western Gateways 7/2 (1967): 26-28 f. Rainbow Bridge.
- Westerners, Los Angeles Corral. "Wetherills in a Lonesome Grave. " The Branding Iron (March, 1970). Wetherill, John; Wetherill, Louisa; Kayenta.
- Wetherill, Benjamin Alfred. The Wetherills of the Mesa Verde: Autobiography of Benjamin Alfred Wetherill. Maurine S. Fletcher, ed. Rutherford/Madison/ Teaneck: Fairleigh Dickinson University Press, 1977. HL; GT; USHS.
- Wetherill, Fanny. "The Navaho People." The Masterkey 11/1 (Jan., 1937): 16-17. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, John. "Navajo National Monument." The Southwestern Monuments Monthly Report (March, 1934): 2-6. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, John. "Supplement Report" [letter]. The Southwestern Monuments Monthly Report Supplement. (May 1, 1934): pp. A-D. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, John. "Notes on the Discovery of Betatakin." Plateau 27/4 (April, 1955): 23-24. HL.
- Wetherill, John. "Notes on the Discovery of Kiet Seel." Plateau 27/3 (Jan., 1955): 18-20. HL. Reprinted in Cummings Publication Council, The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge, 1959, q.v.: 44-45.

- Wetherill, John; Pat M. Flattum; and Frederic A. Stearns. "Early Trip up the Colorado from Lee's Ferry to Rainbow Bridge, January 1931." Plateau 34/2 (Oct., 1961): 33-49. HL; USHS.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade. "Some Navajo Recipes." The Kiva 12/1 (Nov., 1946): 5-6. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade. "Navaho Recipes." The Kiva 12/3 (March, 1947): 39-40. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade. "Story about Spider Woman." The Kiva 12/3 (March, 1947): 39. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade. "The Story of The First Lie." The Kiva 12/3 (March, 1947): 36-38. HL.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade. "The Woman Whose Nose was Cut Off Twelve Times, or The Woman Who Controls the Weather." The Kiva 12/2 (Jan., 1947): 25-26. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade. "Creation of Burro." The Kiva 12/2 (Jan., 1947): 26-28. Pc: HL.
- Wetherill, Louisa Wade and Byron Cummings. "A Navaho Folk Tale of Pueblo Bonito." Art and Archaeology 14 (1922): 132-136.
- Wetherill, Marietta. "Prisoners of the Paiutes." Desert Magazine 15/4 (April, 1952): 17-20. HL; USHS.
- Wetherill, Milton A. "A Paiute Trap Corral on Skeleton Mesa, Arizona." Plateau 26 (1954): 116. HL.
- Wetherill, Milton A. "Conversation with: Milton Wetherill." Western Gateways 7/3 (Summer, 1967): 43-45 f. HL.
- Wetherill, Richard. [Letter to the editor.] The Antiquarian 1 (1897): 248.
- Wheeler, George Montague. Report Upon United States Surveys West of the One Hundredth Meridian Vols. 1-10. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1875 f. USHS (lacks atlas).
- Whipple, Maurine. This is the Place: Utah. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1945.
- Widtsoe, John A. "A Journal of John A. Widtsoe." A. R. Mortensen, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 23/3 (July, 1955): 195-231. Rainbow Bridge; Glen Canyon. USHS; pc: HL.
- Wilcox, Janet. "Long Story Behind Jim Mike's Recognition." The San Juan Record (June 20, 1974): 8.
- Wilder, Carleton S. "The Arizona State Museum History." The Kiva 7/8 (1942): 26-9.

- Williams, Doug. "Valley of the Gods." Western Gateways (Autumn,, 1965).
- Wilson, Eldred D. "Nature as an Engineer." Professional Engineer (March, 1927): 7-8. Rainbow Bridge.
- Winchell, N. H. "The Colossal Bridges of Utah." American Geologist 34: 189-192.
- Winning, Charles Del Norte. "Strong Medicine" in Through Hell and High Water by Members of The Explorers Club, 1941. RBMV?
- Winslow Mail. "Party of 4 Discovers Huge Natural Bridge Over Escalante River." Winslow Mail 64/36 (April 13, 1945): 1, 8. Aleson, Harry. HL.
- Witkind, Irving J. "Uranium Deposits at Base of the Shinarump Conglomerate, Monument Valley, Arizona." USGS Bulletin 1030-C (1956). HL.
- Witkind, Irving J. and Robert E. Thaden. "Geology and Uranium-Vanadium Deposits of the Monument Valley Area, Apache and Navajo Counties, Arizona." USGS Bulletin 1103 (1963). HL.
- Witkind, Irving J. and Robert E. Thaden. "Geology and Uranium/Vanadium Deposits of the Monument Valley Area, Apache and Navajo Counties, Arizona." USGS Bulletin 1103 (1963). HL.
- Woodin, Ann. "What Fate Awaits Rainbow Bridge?" Arizona Daily Star (Oct. 16, 1957): sec. A, p. 12.
- Woodbury, Angus M. "Preliminary Report on Biological Resources of the Glen Canyon Reservoir. " University of Utah Anthropological Papers 31, Glen Canyon Series no. 2 (April, 1958). HL; USHS.
- Woodbury, Angus M. " The Colorado River--The Physical and Biological Setting. " Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 199-208. USHS.
- Woodbury, Angus M. "Protecting Rainbow Bridge." Science 132/3426 (Aug. 26, 1960): 519-528. HL; USHS.
- Woodbury, Angus M. "Notes on the Human Ecology of Glen Canyon." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 74, Glen Canyon Series no. 26 (1965).
- Woodbury, Angus M.; Stephen D. Durrant; and Seville Flowers. "A Survey of Vegetation in Glen Canyon Reservoir Basin." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 36, Glen Canyon Series no.*5 (Jan., 1959). HL; USHS.

- Woodbury, Angus M.; Seville Flowers; D. W. Lindsay; S. D. Durrant; N. K. Dean; A. W. Grundemann; J. R. Crook; W. H. Behle; H. G. Higgins; C. R. Smith; G. C. Musser; and D. B. McDonald. "Ecological Studies of Flora and Fauna in Glen Canyon." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 40, Glen Canyon Series no. 7 (June, 1959). HL; USHS.
- Woodbury, Angus M. and Henry N. Russell, Jr. "Birds of the Navajo Country." Bulletin of the University of Utah 35/14, Biological Series 9/1 (1945).
- Woodbury, Richard B. "Prehistoric Stone Implements of Northern Arizona." Papers of the Peabody Museum (Harvard University) 34 (1954).
- Woodbury, Richard B. Alfred V. Kidder. New York/ London: Columbia University Press, 1973. HL.
- Woodruff, E. G. "Geology of the San Juan Oil Field, Utah." In "Contributions to Economic Geology, 1910." Marius R. Campbell, Geologist in Charge. USGS Bulletin 471 (1912): 76-104. Pc: HL.
- Woolf, Jim. "Geologist Can Find No Effects of Water on Rainbow Bridge." The Salt Lake Tribune (April 3, 1978): sec. B, pp. 1 f.
- Woolley, Edwin G. "Journal of Two Campaigns by the Utah Territorial Militia Against the Navajo Indians, 1869." C. Gregory Crampton and David E. Miller, eds. Utah Historical Quarterly 29 (1961): 148-76.
- Woolley, Franklin B. "Military Reconnaissance in Southern Utah, 1866." C. Gregory Crampton, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 32 (1964): 145-61. USHS.
- Woolsey, Nethella Griffin. The Escalante Story: A History of the Town of Escalante, and Description of the Surrounding Territory. Springville, Utah: Art City Publishing Co., 1964. HL; USHS.
- Wortley, Ken. "Zane Grey on the Rainbow Trail." Westways 73/2 (Feb., 1981): 70-73. HL.
- Wrenn, Marie-Claude. "The British Love our Rainbow Bridge Trail." Deseret News (Oct. 25, 1980): sec. S, pp. 1 f. HL.
- Wrenn, Marie-Claude. "Adventure for Urban Cowboys." Chicago Tribune (April 19, 1981): sec. 11, p. 2 f. Rainbow Bridge Trail. HL.
- Wyman, Leland C. "Notes on Obsolete Navaho Ceremonies." Plateau 23/3 (Jan., 1951): 44-48. Pc: HL.
- Wyman, Leland C. The Sandpaintings of the Kayenta Navaho: An Analysis of the Louisa Wade Wetherill Collection. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1952. HL.

- Wyman, Leland C. "Sandpaintings of the Navaho Shootingway and the Walcott Collection." Smithsonian Contributions to Anthropology 13 (1970). HL.
- Wyman, Leland C. and Franc J. Newcomb. "Sandpaintings of Beautyway." Plateau 35/2 (Fall, 1962): 37 f. Pc: HL.
- Wyman, Leland C. and Stuart K. Harris. "The Ethnobotany of the Kayenta Navajo: An Analysis of the John and Louisa Wetherill Ethnobotanical Collection." University of New Mexico Publications in Biology.5 (1951). Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press. HL; USHS.
- Yale University. Biographical Sketches and Letters of T. Mitchell Prudden, M.D. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1927.
- Yard, Robert Sterling. The Book of the National Parks. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1919. HL; USHS.
- Yost, Billie Williams. Bread Upon the Sands. Caldwell, Idaho: The Caxton Printers, 1958. HL; USHS.
- Young, John V. "Cass Hite's Dandy Crossing." Westways (Oct., 1964):43-45.
- Young, Karl. "Wild Cows of the San Juan." Utah Historical Quarterly 32/3 (Summer, 1964): 252-267. USHS; GT; HL.
- Young, Norma Perkins. Anchored Lariats on the San Juan Frontier. Provo: Community Press, 1985. USHS.
- Young, Robert W. and Morgan William Young. The World and its People. Window Rock: U.S. Department of Indian Affairs, Navajo Service, 1941.
- Young, Stuart M. "In the Canyons of the Cliff-Dwellers." The Western Monthly 12/1-2 (Jan.-Feb., 1911): 11 f.
- Young, Stuart M. "Statement of Stuart M. Young Concerning the Discovery of Rainbow Bridge." In Cummings Publication Council, The Discovery of Rainbow Bridge, 1959, q.v.: 14. HL.
- Zipf, Mitzi. "Dr. Byron Cummings, 93, Dies in Tucson." Arizona Republic (May 21, 1954): 1-2. Cummings, Byron. HL.
- Zwinger, Ann. Wind in the Rock. New York: Harper & Row, 1978. HL; USHS.

Author? "Surveys by Arthur P. Davis." American Geographical Society Bulletin
29 (1897): 64 f.

Author? "A Daring Voyage Through the Grand Canyon." Wide World Magazine
(Nov., 1908): 65-72. White, James.

Author? New Mexico Journal of Education (March, 1916).

Author? Title? Foster's Travel Magazine (May, 1916). Rainbow Bridge
discovery.

Author? Title? Foster's Travel Magazine (May, 1917).

Author? Title? Santa Fe New Mexican (May 29, 1917). Rainbow Bridge discovery.

Author? Title? Good Roads Automobilist 8/1 (Jan., 1918): 7.

Author? Title? Atlantic Monthly (Feb., 1929).

Author? Title? Tucson Magazine (Aug., 1935).

Author? Title? American Journal of Archaeology 14 (1940).

Author? Title? Association of American Geographers Annals 42 (Dec., 1952):
322-323. Gregory, Herbert.

Author? "Found, on Navajo Mountain." Pacific Discovery (Sept.-Oct., 1953).

Author? "Rainbow Bridge Discovery." The Living Wilderness 56 (Spring, 1956):
20.

Author? Title? Natural History (Dec., 1957).

Author?. Title? Arizona Days and Ways (April 21, 1963).

Author? Title? Arizona Days and Ways (May 23, 1965).

Author? Title? American Anthropologist 80 (June, 1978): 352-54. Judd, Neil.

Author? Title? American Antiquity 43 (July, 1978): 399-404. Judd, Neil.

Author?. "Natural Bridges and Arches of Utah's San Juan Country." Natural
History (Dec., [year?]).

Author? Title? The Arizona Republican 36/342, sec. 4. Rainbow Bridge.

II. MIMEOGRAPHED AND PHOTOCOPIED MATERIALS

Beauchamp, Bayne. "First News From the River Exploration Party. " July, 1935. Mimeo. HL. RBMV-1935.

Boyers, L. Morgan. "List of Birds Collected by The 1933 Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition and Deposited with the University of California Museum of Vertebrate Zoology." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 4. Mimeo. 3 p. RBMV-1933. HL.

Boyers, L. Morgan. "Check List of Mammals Collected by the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition, Field Season of 1933." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 5. Mimeo. 10 p. RBMV-1933.

Burton, Robert E. "Report on Grasses Collected in the Rainbow Plateau Area During 1934." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 7. Mimeo. RBMV-1934.

Burton, Robert E. "Preliminary Report on the Flora of Water Lily Canyon, With a Check List of Plants Collected During 1934. " Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 9. Mimeo. RBMV-1934.

Cole, LaMont C. "Report on the Herpetology of the Navajo Country." Berkeley: Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition, 1935. Mimeo.

Cooley, Maurice E. "Physiology of Glen and San Juan Canyons, Utah and Arizona." Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1958. Mimeo.

Hall, Ansel Franklin. "Preliminary Plans for the Sixth Scout Naturalist Expedition." [1933] Mimeo. 9 1. ORM 369/47. See HL notes.

Hall, Ansel Franklin. "General Report, Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Field Season of 1934." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 6. Mimeo.

Hall, Ansel Franklin. "The Field Program of The Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 8. Mimeo. 12 p. Advance copy: HL.

Hall, Ansel Franklin. "General Information For Members of the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin 10. Mimeo. 10 p.

- Hall, Ansel Franklin. "The Northern Navajo Country: Annotated Reading List." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Bulletin [#?] Mimeo.
- Hall, E. T., Jr. "Report on Archeological Survey of Main Tsegi." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Preliminary Bulletins, Archeological Series no. 3. Mimeo. 8 p. RBMV-1935. HL.
- Holmes, Fred. "Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition, 1935." Mimeo.
- Johnson, William Derby. "Incidents in the Life of Wm. Derby Johnson, Jr. Written by Himself in 1921". The Ezekiel Johnson Bulletin 8/2 (June, 1961): 8-14; 8/3 (Sept., 1-61): 7-14. Pc: ORM 101/48. Includes 1872 journal.
- McDougall, Walter B. "Plants of the Glen Canyon Area in the Herbarium of the Museum of Northern Arizona." Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1959. Mimeo.
- Myers, William A. River of Controversy A Review of the Involvement of the Southern California Edison Company and its Predecessors in the Development of the Colorado River, 1902-1942. Nov., 1982. Photocopied. SCE Corporate Library. Pc (part.): HL.
- Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. "Plans for the 1933 Expedition: Exploration of the Monument Valley - Rainbow Bridge - Navajo Mountain Region in Northern Arizona and Southern Utah." N.d. Mimeo. 7 p. ORM 369/47. See HL notes.
- Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. "Who's Who? 1933 Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition." N.d. Mimeo. 8 p. ORM 369/47. RBMV-1933.
- Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. "Who's Who? 1934 Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition." N.d. Mimeo. 4 p. RBMV-1934. ORM 369/51.
- Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. "Who's Who of the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition, 1935." N.d. Mimeo. 8 p. RBMV-1935. HL.
- Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. "Who's Who of the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition, 1936." N.d. Mimeo. 11 p. RBMV-1936. ORM 369/53. See HL notes.
- Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition. "Personnel of the Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition-1937." N.d. Mimeo. 4 p. ORM 369/57.
- Rinaldo, John B. "An Archaeological Reconnaissance of the San Juan and Colorado Rivers." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Preliminary Bulletins, Archaeological Series no. 5. Mimeo.

Wetherill, Ben W. "General Report of the Archaeological Work." Rainbow Bridge-Monument Valley Expedition Preliminary Bulletins, Archaeological Series no. 1. Mimeo.

Wetherill, Milton A. "Betatakin Ruins." Kerley News (July 6, 1936): 7. Mimeo. ORM 318/23.

III. MAPS AND BROCHURES

Automobile Club of Southern California. "Indian Country." N.d. Map. HL.

Hackman, Robert Joseph. "Photogeologic Map, Navajo Mountain, Kane, and San Juan Counties, Utah." In USGS Trace Elements Memorandum Report 619-21 (1953).

Huggett, William W. "The Marvels of America." Chandler, Arizona: W. W. Huggett, 1922. Brochure. Pc: HL.

Jones, Stan. "Stan Jones' Boating and Exploring Map: Lake Powell and its 96 Canyons." Page, Arizona: Sun Country Publications, 1984. HL; GT; USHS.

Larson, Rupert L. "Rainbow Bridge." Los Angeles: Perkins & Smith Co., 1940. Brochure. USHS; pc: HL.

National Park Service. "Glen Canyon Dam and National Recreation Area." U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, National Park Service, 1984. Brochure/Map. HL.

National Park Service. "Rainbow Bridge National Monument, Utah." U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1984. Rainbow Bridge. Brochure. HL.

Rainbow Lodge. "The Rainbow Bridge." Cameron, Arizona: Rainbow Lodge, n.d. Brochure. HL.

Southern California Edison Co. "Charting the Unknown Colorado." N.d. Brochure. Pc: HL.

IV. BOOK NOTICES AND REVIEWS

Aikens, C. Melvin. Review of Navajo Mountain and Rainbow Bridge Religion by Karl W. Luckert. Utah Historical Quarterly 47 (Winter): 94-95.

Aleson, Harry., "Grand Canyon Mystery." Review of Historical Sites in Glen Canyon: Mouth of Hansen Creek to Mouth of San Juan River by C. Gregory Crampton. Utah Historical Quarterly 32 (1964): 394-95.

Anderson, Carolyn. "Prescott Writer Constructs Bridge to the Past." Prescott Courier (March 27, 1980). Rainbow to Yesterday Comfort, Mary. HL.

Crampton, C. Gregory. Review of The Place No One Knew: Glen Canyon on the Colorado by Eliot Porter. Utah Historical Quarterly 32 (1964): 169-71. USHS.

Darrah, William Culp. Review of Beyond the Hundredth Meridian: John Wesley Powell and the Second Opening of the West by Wallace Stegner. Utah Historical Quarterly 23 (1955): 90-91. USHS.

Darrah, William Culp and Wallace Stegner. Review of Report on the Lands of the Arid Region of the United States with a More Detailed Account of the Lands of Utah by John Wesley Powell. Utah Historical Quarterly 30 (1962): 353-54. USHS.

Dellenbaugh, Frederick S. "A Southwestern Wonderland." Review of Rainbow Bridge by Charles L. Bernheimer. The Sun (Feb. 21, 1925: 6).

The Desert Magazine. "He Discovered the Cliff Homes of the Ancients." Review of Richard Wetherill: Anasazi by Frank McNitt. The Desert Magazine, (Aug., 1958).

Euler, Robert C. Review of Hosteen Klah: Navaho Medicine Man and Sand Painter by Franc Johnson Newcomb. Utah Historical Quarterly.33 (1965): 273-74. USHS.

Farnsworth, Reed W. Review of Traders to the Navajos by Frances Gillmor and Louisa Wade Wetherill. Utah Historical Quarterly 23 (1955): 93-94. USHS.

Haury, Emil W. "Those Who Came Before." Review of Those Who Came Before by Robert H. Lister and Florence C. Lister. Arizona (March 11, 1984): 20-21. HL.

Kelly, Charles. Review of Powell of the Colorado. Utah Historical Quarterly 20 (1950): 188-90. USHS.

- Kelly, Charles. Review of Land of Room Enough and Time Enough by Richard E. Klinck. Utah Historical Quarterly 22 (1954):175-76. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles and Dwight L. Smith. Review of "The Hoskaninni Papers: Mining in Glen Canyon 1897-1902." Utah Historical Quarterly 31 (1963): 74. USHS.
- Liebler, H. Baxter. Review of Navahos Have Five Fingers. Utah Historical Quarterly 32 (1964): 168. USHS.
- Marston, Otis "Dock." Review of "The San Juan Canyon Historical Sites" by C. Gregory Crampton. Utah Historical Quarterly 33/2 (1965): 184. USHS; pc: HL.
- Mattes, Merrill J. Review of "Outline History of the Glen Canyon Region 1776-1922." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 177-78. USHS.
- Muller, W. Review of Navajo Mountain and Rainbow Bridge Reliquion by Karl W. Luckert. Anthropos 74/5-6: 950-951.
- New York Herald Tribune. Review of Desert Wife, by Hilda Faunce [Wetherill]. New York Herald Tribune (Aug. 12, 1934).
- Roylance, Ward J. Review of Down the Colorado by Robert Stanton. Utah Historical Quarterly 33 (1965): 358-59. USHS.
- Rusho, W. L. Review of Standing Up Country: The Canyon Lands of Utah and Arizona by C. Gregory Crampton. Utah Historical Quarterly 33. (1965): 174. USHS.
- Topping, Gary. Review of River Runners of the Grand Canyon by David Lavender. Utah Historical Quarterly 53/4 (Fall, 1985): 404-405. GT; USHS; HL.
- Tyler, S Lyman. Review of The Indian Traders by Frank McNitt. Utah Historical Quarterly 31 (1963): 77.

V. BIBLIOGRAPHIES AND INDEXES

Bureau of American Ethnology. Forty-Eighth Annual Report: Index to Vols. 1-48. Bureau of American Ethnology, 1933.

California Academy of Sciences. Bibliography of the Writings of Alice Eastwood. San Francisco: California Academy of Sciences, 4th ser., vol. 25 (1949).

Correll, J. Lee; Editha L. Watson; and David M. Brugge. Navajo Bibliography with Subject Index. Window Rock, Arizona: The Navajo Tribe, 1969 (revised edition). HL; USHS (also 1967).

Correll, J. Lee; Editha L. Watson; and David M. Brugge. Subject Index to the Navajo Bibliography, Research Report no. 2. Window Rock, Arizona: The Navajo Tribe, 1969. HL.

Correll, J. Lee; Editha L. Watson; and David M. Brugge. Navajo Bibliography with Subject Index, Supplement no. 1. Window Rock, Arizona: The Navajo Tribe, 1973. HL.

Farquhar, Francis P. The Books of the Colorado River and the Grand Canyon: A Selective Bibliography. Los Angeles: Glen Dawson, 1953. GT; USHS.

Glenn, James R. Register to the Papers of Neil Merton Judd. National. Anthropological Archives, 1982. GT; pc: HL.

Guidon Books. The Colorado River, People and Places: A Catalogue of Books, Pamphlets, Maps, and Manuscripts Issued on the Centennial of J. W. Powell's Voyage Discovering the Colorado River. Scottsdale, Arizona: Guidon Books, 1969. USHS; GT.

Harrison, Margaret A. L. "Bibliography of Alfred Vincent Kidder." American Antiquity 31/2 (1965): 166-171. HL:pc; USHS.

Probert, Thomas. Lost Mines and Buried Treasures of the West. Berkeley/ Los Angeles/ London: University of California Press, 1977. Pc (part.): HL. Mitchell-Merrick mine.

Schmeckebier, L. F. "Catalogue and Index of the Publications of the Hayden, King, Powell, and Wheeler Surveys." USGS Bulletin 222 (1904). HL; USHS.

Tyler, S. Lyman. The Ute People: A Bibliographical Checklist. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University, [year?]. Pc (part.): HL.

APPENDIX I

COLLECTIONS

Aleson, Harry L.

Utah State Historical Society, Salt Lake City. See: Topping, Gary. [Index to the Harry L. Aleson Papers]. USHS. Pc: GT, HL.

Greg Herbert E.

Bernice P. Bishop Museum, Honolulu, Hawaii. Manuscripts and notes:

3 files marked "Desert"

2 files marked "Zion Park Region"

3 notebooks:

1. West Virginia, Ken., Colorado Canyon, etc., Tucson

2. 2. 1936-1938

3. Paulina Mountains, 1910

File box: Navajo-Hopi, and several folded maps added

1 file: "Navajo" and also "Clement Powell Diary"

Maps: 5 files containing 33 small folded maps 1 file marked "Paunsaugunt"

1 file marked "Plateau General"

1 file marked "Navajo, 1909-15."

Marston, Otis R. "Dock"

Huntington Library, San Marino, Calif. See:

Huntington Library. "Summary Report" [of the O. R. Marston Collection]. Pc: HL, GT.

Wetherill, Hilda Faunce

Navajo Museum, Santa Fe, N.M. See:

Albuquerque Journal. "Wetherill Family Donates Collection to Navajo Museum." Albuquerque Journal (Aug. 19, 1966). Pc: HL.

Wetherill, John and Louisa

Arizona State Museum, Tucson. See:

The Kiva. "Notes and News." The Kiva 11/3 (March, 1946): 35. HL.

Museum of Northern Arizona, Flagstaff. See:

Colton, Harold S. "The Museum in 1945." Plateau 18/4 (April, 1946): 63-67.
HL.

Danson, Edward B. "35th Annual Report of the Museum of Northern Arizona &
Research Center." Flagstaff, Arizona: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1963.
HL.

The Desert Magazine. Title? The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1947). USHS.

The Sun. "Museum of Northern Arizona Authorizes Depository for Old Photos,
Documents." The Sun (Flagstaff, Nov. 4, [1967?]). Pc: HL.

Wyman, Leland C. "The Archives of the Museum of Northern Arizona." Plateau
39/4 (Spring, 1967): 169-174. HL.

APPENDIX 2

PERIPHERAL MATERIALS

A. Arizona

Armer, Laura Adams. Waterless Mountain. New York: Longmans, Green & Co, 1931. Navajo Indians (fiction). USHS.

Armer, Laura Adams. The Trader's Children. New York: Longmans, Green and Co, 1937. USHS; HL.

Barnes, Robert A. "Clues to the Fabulous Seven Cities of Cibola?" Desert Magazine (March, 1947): 22-25. Wetherill, Milton. USHS; pc: HL.

Brennan, Irene J. "Bizhozhi, Defiant Navajo--and the Beautiful Mountain Rebellion." True West 27/4 (March-April, 1980): 20-23 f. HL.

Brooks, Juanita. "Lee's Ferry at Lonely Dell." Utah Historical Quarterly 25 (1957): 282-95. USHS.

Bryan, Kirk. "Discussion of Rock-Fill Dam, Lees Ferry, Arizona." American Society of Civil Engineers Proceedings 48: 1615-27.

Colton, Harold S. "A Survey of Prehistoric Sites in the Region of Flagstaff, Arizona." Bureau of American Ethnology Bulletin 104 (1932). HL.

Colton, Harold S. "The Rise and Fall of the Prehistoric Population of Northern Arizona." Science 84/2181, (Oct. 16, 1936): 337-343. Reprint: HL.

Colton, Harold, S. "History of the Museum of Northern Arizona." Plateau 26/1 (July, 1953): 1-8. Pc: HL.

Crampton, C. Gregory. Land of Living Rock: The Grand Canyon and the High Plateaus: Arizona, Utah, Nevada. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1972. HL; USHS.

Fletcher, Maurine S. "Nordenskiold and the Natives." The Journal of Arizona History 10/3 (Autumn, 1979): 345-370. HL.

Grant, Campbell. Canyon De Chelly: Its People and Rock Art. Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1978. Morris, Earl; Navajo and Anasazi History. USHS.

- Hannum, Alberta. Spin a Silver Dollar: The Story of a Desert Trading Post. New York: The Viking Press, 1953. HL.
- Hooper, Mildred. "Inscriptions at Willow Springs." The Desert Magazine (May, 1970): 8-9 f. USHS.
- Jensen, Frank. "Lee's Ferry on the Colorado." The Desert Magazine (June, 1960): 8-11. Tidball, Dean; Griffin, C. A.; Lee's Ferry. USHS.
- Jett, Stephen C. House of Three Turkeys: Anasazi Redoubt. Santa Barbara: Capra Press, 1977. HL.
- Jones, Stan. Arizona's Future: The Fourteen Counties of Arizona: Their Future, Their Present, Their Past. Tucson: Shandling Lithographing Co., Inc., n.d. HL.
- Kelly, Charles. "Lee's Ferry on the Colorado." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1943): 5-8. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "John D. Lee's Lost Gold Mine." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1946): 9-11. Colorado River-Glen Canyon; Lee's Ferry. USHS.
- Kennedy, Mary Jeanette. Tales of a Trader's Wife: Life on the Navajo Indian Reservation, 1913-1938. Albuquerque: The Valiant Co, 1965. HL.
- Lindgren, Raymond E. "A Diary of Kit Carson's Navaho Campaign." New Mexico Historical Review 21 (1946).
- Long, Haniel. Pinon Country. New York: Duell, Sloan & Pearce, 1941. HL; USHS.
- McDowell, John. "The Babbitt Story . . . A Frontier Family Grew and Prospered With a State. " Arizona Daily Sun 75th anniversary edition (n.d.): sec. 1, pp. 1-16.
- Maguire, Don. "Don Maguire's Trading Expedition in Northern Arizona, 1879." Gary Topping, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly 53/4 (Fall, 1985): 380-395. GT; USHS; HL.
- Measeles, Evelyn Brack. Lee's Ferry. Boulder, Colorado: Pruett Publishing Co., 1981.
- Morris Earl H. "Exploring the Canyon of Death. " National Geographic 48 (Sept., 1925): 263-300. HL.
- Muench, Josef , and Joyce Rockwood Muench. "Lee's Ferry. " The Desert Magazine (April, 1958): 22-23. USHS.
- Murbarger, Nell. "Short-cut to Canyons and Color." The Desert Magazine (June, 1961): 14-15. Paria River; Grosvenor Arch. USHS.

Reilly, P. T. "The Sites at Vasey's Paradise." The Masterkey 40/4 (Oct.-Dec., 1966): 126-139. HL.

Reilly, P. T. "Warren Marshall Johnson: Forgotten Saint." Utah Historical Quarterly 39 (Winter, 1971): 3-22. Lees Ferry. USHS.

Rusho, W. L. and C. Gregory Crampton. Desert River Crossing: Historic. Lee's Ferry on the Colorado River. Santa Barbara/ Salt Lake City: Peregrine Smith, Inc., 1981. HL; GT; USHS.

Simpich, Frederick. "Arizona Comes of Age." National Geographic 60/1 (Jan., 1929): 1-47. HL.

Smith, Watson. The Story of the Museum of Northern Arizona. Museum of Northern Arizona, 1969. HL.

Thurber, Alan. "If You Can Afford to Ford, Hike in Canyon's For You." The Arizona Republic (May 12, 1985): sec. B, p. 1. Paria Canyon. HL.

Tilden, Arnold. "Lee's Ferry." The Desert Magazine (July, 1968): 12-14. USHS.

Wendorf, Fred; Nancy Fox; and Orian L. Lewis, eds. Pipeline Archaeology.. Santa Fe/ Flagstaff: The Laboratory of Anthropology and the Museum of Northern Arizona, 1956. HL.

B. Colorado

Atwood, W. W. and K. F. Mather. "A Geographic Study of the Mesa Verde." American Geological Society Bulletin 44.

Baker, James H., ed. History of Colorado Vol. 1. Denver: Linderman Co., Inc., 1927. HL.

Bathke, Edwin A., ed. The Denver Westerners Brand Book 28. Denver: The Westerners, 103. HL.

Bennet, Ralph. "Scion of Wetherill Clan Returns to See Mesa Verde." Durango Herald 31 (Aug., 1952).

Birdsall, W. R. "The Cliff Dwellings of the Canons of the Mesa Verde." Journal of the American Geographical Society 23 (1891): 584-593. Pc: HL.

Carlton, Michael. "U. S. Park Preserves Majestic Indian Ruins." The Arizona Republic (June 16, 1985): sec. T. p. 8. Mesa Verde. HL.

Chapin, Frederick H. "The Cliff-Dwellings of the Mancos Canons." Appalachia (May, 1890): 12-34. Pc: HL.

- Chapman, Arthur. The Story of Colorado: Out Where the West Begins. Chicago: Rand McNally & Co., 1925. HL.
- Colorado Magazine. "Search for the Ancient Ones." Colorado Magazine 10/4 (Jan.-Feb., 1975): 10-16 f. Wetherill, Richard; Mesa Verde. HL; USHS.
- Colorado Writers' Project. Colorado: A Guide to the Highest State. New York: Hastings House, 1941. Colorado. HL.
- Comfort, Mary. "Wetherill Family, Western Pioneers." Westward (Prescott Courier), Oct 24, 1980): 3-5. HL.
- Deseret News. "Reunion Awakens Interest in Discovery of Cliff Cities." Deseret News (July 28, 1980): sec. B., p. 1. Wetherill Reunion, 1980. HL.
- Ellis, Fern D. Come Back to My Valley: Historical Remembrances of Mancos, Colorado. Cortez, Colorado: Cortez Printers, 1976. HL.
- Fewkes, Jesse Walter. Antiquities of the Mesa Verde National Park: Spruce Tree House. Smithsonian Institution, Bureau of American Ethnology, Bulletin 41, 1909. HL.
- Fewkes, Jesse Walter. Antiquities of the Mesa Verde National Park: Cliff Palace. Smithsonian Institution, Bureau of American Ethnology, Bulletin 51, 1911. HL.
- Freeman, Ira S. A History of Montezuma County, Colorado. Boulder, Colorado: Johnson Publishing Company, 1958.
- Hafen, LeRoy R. "Otto Mears, Pathfinder of the San Juan." Colorado Magazine 9 (1932).
- Hall, Ansel Franklin. n.d. Mesa Verde National Park: A Pictorial Guide. Mesa Verde National Park: Mesa Verde Co. HL.
- Hart, 'Joy. "The True Story of the Tulsan who Discovered the Fabled Mesa Verde Cliff Dwellings: Al Wetherill." Tulsa 55/54 (Nov. 1, 1978): 32-35. Pc: HL.
- Hayes, Alden C. The Archeological Survey of Wetherill Mesa: Mesa Verde National Park--Colorado. Washington: National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1964. HL.
- Henderson, Palmer. "The Cliff Dwellers." " The Literary Northwest 2 (May, 1893). Mesa Verde.
- Herold, Joyce. "Prehistoric Settlement and Physical Environment in the Mesa Verde Area." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 53 (Nov., 1961). HL.
- Howarth, William. "The Country of Willa Cather." National Geographic 162 (July, 1982): 70-93. HL.

- Johnston, Patricia Condon. "Gustaf Nordenskiöld and the Treasure of the Mesa Verde." The American West 14/4 (July-Aug., 1979): 34-43. Nordenskiöld, Gustaf. HL.
- Lawlor, Florine. "Mesa Verde Ruins." Las Vegas Sun Magazine (Feb. 7, 14, 1982). Wetherill, Benjamin Alfred. Pc: HL.
- Maher, Thomas M. Mesa Verde: The Prehistoric Cliff Dwellers and the Effect of the Supernova of 1054 AD. Durango, Colorado: Tri State Printing Company, 1966. HL.
- Mancos Times-Tribune. "Famed Wetherill Alamo Ranch is Sold." Mancos Times-Tribune (May 22, 1980): 11. Alamo Ranch. HL.
- Mancos Times-Tribune. "Story of the Wetherill Family--Richard Wetherill." Mancos Times-Tribune 88/19 (June 25, 1980): 6-7. HL.
- Mancos Times-Tribune. "Story of the Wetherill Family." Mancos Times-Tribune 88/20 (July 3, 1980): 7. HL.
- Mason, Charles C. [Title?] The Denver Post (July 1, 1917). Discovery and exploration of Mesa Verde ruins.
- Mesa Verde Museum Association, Inc. "Wetherill & Step House." Mesa Verde Museum Association, Inc., n.d. Brochure. HL.
- Morris, Earl H.. "Archaeological Studies in the La Plata District, Southwestern Colorado and Northwestern New Mexico." Carnegie Institution of Washington Publications 519 (1939).
- Nordenskiöld, Gustaf. The Cliff Dwellers of the Mesa Verde, Southwestern Colorado, Their Pottery and Implements. Glorieta, New Mexico: The Rio Grande Press, 1979. HL.
- O'Rourke, Paul M. Frontier in Transition: A History of Southwestern Colorado. Denver: Bureau of Land Management (Cultural Resources Series 10), 1980.
- Osborne, Douglas. "Wetherill Mesa Yields Secrets of the Cliff Dwellers." National Geographic, 125 (Feb., 1964): 155-195. HL.
- Phifer, William Doughty. "How Cliff Dwellers Built Houses." Publisher?, year? Mesa Verde. HL.
- Priestley, J. B., and Jacquetta Hawkes. Journey Down a Rainbow. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1955. Mesa Verde.
- Rohn, Arthur H. "An Ecological Approach to the Great Pueblo Occupation .of the Mesa Verde, Colorado." Plateau 36/1 (Summer, 1963): 1-17. HL.
- Sarah Platt Decker Chapter, D.A.R., Durango, Colorado. Pioneers of the San Juan Country, Vol. 1. Colorado Springs: Outwest Printing & Stationery Co., 1942. HL.

Sarah Platt Decker Chapter, D.A.R., Durango, Colorado. Pioneers of the San Juan Country, Vol. 2. Colorado Springs: Outwest Printing & Stationery Co., 1946. HL.

Sarah Platt Decker Chapter, D.A.R., Durango, Colorado. Pioneers of the San Juan Country, Vol. 3. Durango, Colorado: Durango Printing Co., 1950. HL.

Seigfried, Arthur H. "Al Wetherill of the Mesa Verde." True West 13/1 (Oct., 1965): 22-25 f. HL.

Smith [H. Jay] Exploring Company. 1893. "The Cliff Dwellers." Smith Exploring Company. Mesa Verde. Has "Wetherill map of Rio de los Mancos."

Staveley, Gaylord. "From Pits to Pueblos: The Story of Mesa Verde." Western Gateways 7/3 (Summer, 1967): 17-21 f. HL.

Watson, Don. "Ancient Cliff Dwellers of Mesa Verde." National Geographic 94 (Sept., 1948): 349-376. HL.

Watson, Don. Cliff Palace: The Story of an Ancient Ann Arbor, Michigan: Edwards Brothers, Inc., 1955. HL.

Watson, Don. Indians of the Mesa Verde. Mesa Verde National Park, Colorado: Mesa Verde Museum Association, 1955. HL.

Watson, Don. Cliff Dwellings of the Mesa Verde: A Story in Pictures. Mesa Verde National Park: Mesa Verde Museum Association, n.d. HL.

Wetherill, Benjamin Alfred. "How I Found the Mesa Verde Ruins." Touring Topics (Feb., 1931): 30-34 f. HL; USHS.

Wetherill, Benjamin Alfred. "As I Remember." The Desert Magazine 8/7 (May, 1945): 4-6. HL; USHS.

C. New Mexico

Brugge, David M. "A History of the Chaco Navajos." Reports of the Chaco Center 4 (1980). Albuquerque: National Park Service, Division of Chaco Research. HL.

Early, Frank Lee. Chaco Canyon: A Study Guide. Littleton, Colorado: Museum of Anthropology, Arapahoe Community College, Museum Study Series no. 2, 1976.

Fergusson, Erna. New Mexico. Publisher?, 1964. (Ref. p. 78.)

Judd, Neil M. "The Pueblo Bonito Expedition of the National Geographic Society." National Geographic 41 (March, 1922): 322-331. HL.

- Judd, Neil M. "Everyday Life in Pueblo Bonito." National Geographic 48 (Sept., 1925): 227-262. HL.
- Lister, Robert H. and Florence C. Lister. Chaco Canyon: Archaeology and Archaeologists. Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1981. HL.
- MacDonald, Eleanor Davenport and John Brown Arrington. The San Juan Basin: My Kingdom was a County. Denver: Mido Printing Co., Inc., 1970. HL.
- Moffett, Ben. "Chaco--City of Mysteries." New Mexico Magazine 55/10 (Oct., 1977): 34-37, 46-48. HL.
- National Geographic. "A New National Geographic Society Expedition: Ruins of Chaco Canyon . . . to be Excavated and Studied National Geographic 39/6 (June, 1921): 637-643.
- [National Park Service]. "Casa Rinconada Trail." Chaco Canyon National Monument, n.d. Brochure. HL.
- [National Park Service]. "Chetro Ketl." Chaco Culture National Historic Park, n.d. Brochure. HL.
- [National Park Service]. "Pueblo Bonito." Chaco Canyon National Monument, n.d. Brochure. HL.
- [National Park Service]. "Pueblo Del Arroyo." Chaco Culture National Historic Park, n.d. Brochure. HL.
- Noble, David Grant, ed. New Light on Chaco Canyon. Santa Fe: School of American Research Press, 1984. HL.
- Pearce, T. M. New Mexico Place Names: A Geographical Dictionary. Albuquerque: The University of New Mexico Press, 1965. HL.
- Rollings-Griffin, Ramona. Chaco Canyon Ruins: Ancient Spirits Were Our Neighbors. Flagstaff, Arizona: Northland Press, 1971. HL.
- Schmedding, Joseph. Cowboy and Indian Trader. Caldwell, Idaho: The Caxton Printers, Ltd., 1951. HL.
- Wattles, Ruth Jocelyn and Hilda Faunce Wetherill. "To Chaco Canyon in Horse-and-Buggy Days." New Mexico Magazine 55/10 (Oct., 1977): 38-39 f. HL.
- Wetherill, Marietta. "Death of a Medicine Man." Scribner's (ca. Jan., 1933).
- Wetherill, Marietta. "My Friend, Geronimo." New Mexico Sun Trails 6/2 (Feb., 1953): 10-11. Wetherill, Marietta. HL.
- Wetherill, Marietta. "Adventure in Anthropology." New Mexico Magazine 32/7 (July, 1954): 22 f. Pc: HL.

Wissler, Clark. "Pueblo Bonito as Made Known by the Hyde Expedition." Natural History 22 (1922).

Woodbury, Angus M., et al. "Ecological Studies of the Flora and Fauna of Navajo Reservoir Basin, Colorado and New Mexico." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 55 (Oct., 1961). HL.

Woodbury, Angus M.; Stephen D. Durrant; And Seville Flowers. "Survey of Vegetation in the Navajo Reservoir Basin." University of Utah Anthropological Papers 51 (June, 1961). HL.

D. Utah

Andrus, James. "Military Reconnaissance in Southern Utah, 1886." C. Gregory Crampton, ed. Utah Historical Quarterly. (Spring, 1964). USHS.

Averitt, Beej and Paul Averitt. "Mastodon of Moab." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1947): 24-26. Petroglyphs. USHS.

Baker, Pearl. "The Hard, Good Life at Robbers Roost." The Desert Magazine (May, 1963): 27-31. USHS.

Barnard, Bill . "Plan now for the Canyonlands." The Desert Magazine (May, 1967): 6-8. Canyonlands National Park. USHS.

Barnes, F. A. "Air Touring in Canyonlands." The Desert Magazine (July, 1974): 12-17. Canyonlands National Park. USHS.

Barnes, F. A. "The Joint Trail." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1974): 36-39. Canyonlands National Park--The Needles. USHS.

Beckwith, Frank. "Glyphs That Tell the Story of an Ancient Migration." The Desert Magazine. (Aug., 1940): 4-7. Petroglyphs; Parowan Gap. USHS.

Cannon, D. James. "Canyonlands Controversy." The Desert Magazine (April, 1963): 31-34. Canyonlands National Park. USHS.

Carroll, W. G. "Jeep Trail Into Utah's Rugged Needles Country." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1956): 5-9. Canyonlands National Park--The Needles. USHS.

Delaney, Robert W. "The Southern Utes a Century Ago." Utah Historical Quarterly 39 (1971): 114. USHS.

Ford, Walter. "Squaw Spring, on the Trail to Utah's Needles." The Desert Magazine (April, 1959): 11. Canyonlands National Park--The Needles. USHS.

- Ford, Walter. "Monument Canyon, Broken Home of Ancient Gods." The Desert Magazine (April, 1964): 42-44. Canyonlands National Park--Island in the Sky. USHS.
- Freeman, Catherine. "Utah's Incredible Arch of Stone." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1948): 24-28. Arches National Park. SHS.
- Goodman, Jack. "Land of Space Enough." Utah Historical Quarterly 28 (1960): 311-24.
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Central Kane County, Utah." The Bulletin of the Geological Society of America (March, 1948).
- Gregory, Herbert E. "Kanab: Southern Gateway to Utah." Utah Geological and Mineralogical Survey Bulletin 49 (Feb., 1963).
- Gregory, Herbert E. and J. C. Anderson. "Geographic and Geologic Sketch of the Capitol Reef Region, Utah." Bulletin of the Geological Society of America 50 (Dec. 1, 1939): 1827-1850. HL.
- Heald, Weldon F. "Bold Plan to Save the Canyonlands." The Desert Magazine (April, 1962): 18-21. Canyonlands National Park. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Glyph Hunters in the Indian Country." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1946): 11-16. Newspaper Rock. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1955): 46. Capitol Reef National Park. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Kelly of Capitol Reef." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1955): 4-6. Kelly, Charles; Capitol Reef National Park. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Just Between You and Me." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1956): 42. Kelly, Charles. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "Petrified Forests in Utah's Circle Cliffs." The Desert Magazine (issue?, 1956). Knee, Lurt; Circle Cliffs. USHS.
- Henderson, Randall. "We Camped in the Land of the Standing Rocks." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1957): 5-11. USHS.
- Hilton, John W. "On the Trail of Gem Rock in Utah." The Desert Magazine (June, 1940): 7-9. Bryce Canyon. USHS.
- Howard, Enid C. "Across Utah's White Rim." The Desert Magazine (June, 1972): 26-29. Canyonlands National Park--Island in the Sky. USHS.
- Howard, Enid C. "Land of Standing Rocks." The Desert Magazine (May, 1972): 40-44. Canyonlands National Park--The Maze. USHS.

- Howard, Enid C. "The Trail to Druid Arch." The Desert Magazine (April, 1972): 6-9. Canyonlands National Park--The Needles.. USHS.
- Howard, Eric. "Utah's Lavender Canyon." The Desert Magazine (March, 1972): 18-21. Canyonlands National Park--The Needles. USHS.
- Jensen, Frank. "Through the Narrows of Zion." The Desert Magazine (April, 1962): 26-28. Zion National Park. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. The Outlaw Trail. New York: Devin-Adair Co, 1938, 1959 (rev. ed.) HL.
- Kelly, Charles. "Gem Stones Found in Veins of Coal." The Desert Magazine (Nov., 1942): 5-7. Henry Mountains; Inglesby, A. L. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Playground in the Utah Wilderness." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1942): 25-28. Capitol Reef National Park. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Forgotten Trail of the Old West." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1943): 19-22. Spanish Trail. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "We Found a Gallery of Indian Etchings." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1943): 18-19. Petroglyphs; Nine Mile Canyon. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Arrows From the Rainbow." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1944): 9-11. Henry Mountains; Uranium. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Valley of the Cathedrals." The Desert Magazine (Oct., 1949): 4-7. Cathedral Valley. USHS.
- Kelly, Charles. "Goblins in Flame-Colored Stone." The Desert Magazine (May, 1952): 4-7. Goblin Valley. USHS.
- Knyvett, Bill. "When A Fortune Was a Drop in the Bucket." The Desert Magazine (June, 1969): 22-25 f. Uranium; Knee, Lurt; Wayne County. USHS.
- Reilly, P. T. "Historic Utilization of Paria River." Utah Historical Quarterly 45 (1977): 188 f. USHS.
- Shofner, Ronald. "Through Utah's Back Country." The Desert Magazine (May, 1970): 26-29. Paria River Valley. USHS.
- Smithson, Carma Lee. "He Discovered an Ancient Wonderland." The Desert Magazine (Sept., 1949): 20-22. Beckwith, Frank. USHS.
- Spendlove, Earl. "When Dinosaurs Trod Utah's Vermilion Cliffs." The Desert Magazine (Aug., 1968): 22-25. USHS.

Wetherill, Benjamin Wade. "Summary of Investigations by Zion National Park Archaeological Party." Zion and Bryce Nature Notes 6 (1934).

Woodbury, Angus M. "A History of Southern Utah and Its National Parks." Utah Historical Quarterly 12 (1944): 111-209. USHS.

E. Miscellaneous

Cantelow, Ella Dales and Herbert Clair Cantelow. "Biographical Notes on Persons in Whose Honor Alice Eastwood Named Plants." Leaflets of Western Botany 8/5 (Jan. 16, 1957).

Estergreen, M. Morgan. Kit Carson: A Portrait in Courage. Norman, Oklahoma: University of Oklahoma Press, 1962. HL.

Exposition of Indian Tribal Arts, Inc. Introduction to American Indian Art, Part II. New York: The Exposition of Indian Tribal Arts, Inc, 1931. HL.

Grey, Zane. The Last of the Plainsmen. New York: Outing Publishing Co, 1908. Jones, Col. C. J. "Buffalo." GT.

Grey, Zane. The Heritage of the Desert. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1910. GT; USHS.

Grey, Zane. "The Man Who Influenced Me Most." American Magazine, (Aug., 1926): 52-55. U of U.

Grey, Zane. Thirty Thousand on the Hoof. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1940. Mentions JW.

Grey, Zane. Shadow on the Trail. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1946. Mentions JW.

Grey, Zane. Captives of the Desert. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1952.

Grey, Zane. Lost Pueblo. New York: Harper & Brothers, 1954. GT.

Henderson Randall. "Fifty Years a Desert Reporter." The Desert Magazine (Dec., 1961): 13-15. USHS.

Hyde Exploring Expedition. The Papoose. 1902-3. Periodical published in New York.

Moab Times-Independent. "Ben Alfred Wetherill Dies" The Desert Magazine (March, 1950). Wetherill, Benjamin Alfred. USHS; pc: HL.

Scribner's. "About the Navajos." Scribner's (March, 1933). Wetherill, Marietta.

Scribner's. "The Navajos Reply". Scribner's (April, 1933). Wetherill, Marietta.

Small, Joe Austell, ed. The Best of True West. New York: Julian Messner, Inc., 1964. Has reprint of Marietta Wetherill article.

Stott, Graham St. John. "Zane Grey and James Simpson Emmett." Brigham Young University Studies 18 (Summer, 1978): 491-503. GT; USHS.

Wetherill, Hilda. Navajo Indian Poems. New York: Vantage Press, 1952.

Wilson, Carol Green. Alice Eastwood's Wonderland. San Francisco: California Academy of Sciences, 1955.